Volume 11 Number 3 2023

# NATIONAL SOCIAL SCIENCE TECHNOLOGY JOURNAL

**Official Journal of the National Social Science Association** 



Name of Publication: **NATIONAL SOCIAL SCIENCE TECHNOLOGY JOURNAL** Issue: Volume 11 #3

Office of Publication: Austin Peay State University College of Education Clarksville, TN 37040

Online journals: https://nssascholars.org/publications/

E-mail address: <u>brusterb@apsu.edu</u>

The National Social Science Technology Journal is abstracted in Cabell's Directory, Eric Clearinghouse, EBSCO, Economic Abstracts, Historical Abstracts, Index to Periodical Articles, Social Science Source, Social Science Index, Sociological Abstracts; the University Reference System.

We wish to thank all authors for licensing the articles. And we want to thank all those who reviewed these articles for publication.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 License.

### Editor, Benita G. Bruster, Austin Peay State University

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

Editorial Board: Junior Editor, Jeffery Cherry, Austin Peay State University

# NATIONAL SOCIAL SCIENCE TECHNOLOGY JOURNAL

# Volume 11 #3

## Table of Contents

Dances With Wolf Policy: Defenders of Wildlife v. U.S. Fish & Wildlife Ser Justin Burum Minnesota North College, Vermilion	vice
Sue Burum Minnesota State University, Mankato	5
No Safe Space: An Explanation of Sexual Assault Among College Women in Mexico	
Yelitza Martinez Colmenares University of Tampa	
Anthony LaRose, University of Tampa	35
From Family Upheaven and Stigma to Support and Understanding	
Dorothy R. DeBoer, University of Wisconsin-Stevens Point	55
The Status of Feminist Theory in Sociology: Academic Politics and the	
Intellectual Struggle for Women's Liberation	00
Jilly M. Ngwainmbi, Fayetteville State University	93
Trending: Contentious Court Confirmations Joseph A. Melusky, Saint Francis University	
Jessica M. Melusky, Family Court of the State of Delaware	140

# Dances With Wolf Policy: Defenders of Wildlife v. U.S. Fish & Wildlife Services

by

Justin Burum, Minnesota North College, Vermilion Sue Burum, Minnesota State University, Mankato

The uneasy back-and-forth in regulations impacting the success of the gray wolves is discussed in detail. The intention of the institution of the Endangered Species Act and the means by which it has been reinterpreted and, in some cases, disregarded due to the impact of the gray wolves on other regional species as well as farming is debated. Lastly, possible solutions to a very troubling problem are put forth.

Key Words: gray wolves, Endangered Species Act, habitat, biological species concept

Most of us have heard Frank Churchill's lyrics of the song "Who's Afraid of the Big Bad Wolf" from the "Three Little Pigs" cartoon made in 1933. Wolves were so scary that one pig skipped play and made his home out of bricks to keep the wolf out. Western cultures have often demonized the wolf in both song and literature. Even in biblical days, Jesus was often compared to a shepherd protecting the flock from evil, as represented by a wolf. Many human cultures have a deep-seated fear of wolves. Wolves, as apex/top carnivores, hunt and kill prey. Apart from humans, gray wolves have no predators within their natural environment. When wolves and humans interact, humans become concerned. Within the U.S., this interaction has traditionally resulted in eliminating wolves from that area. Humans do not like wolves for several reasons, including their negative impact on the abundance of prized game species, their potentially harmful impact on livestock, and safety concerns for children and adults alike.

#### **Contemporary Context for the Current Problems**

However, gray wolves may play an essential role since they are apex carnivores within their natural environment. Re-introduced gray wolves can impact prey species abundance and distribution, resulting in a cascade effect on other species and the entire ecosystem as a whole (Allen et al., 2017; Gable et al., 2020; Hebblewhite et al., 2005; Kohl et al., 2018; Laundre et al., 2001; Ripple & Beschta, 2004; Ripple &Beschta, 2012). For example, Hebblewhiteet al. (2005) observed that areas with high populations of wolves following the recolonization of gray wolves at Bow Valley of Banff National Park resulted in fewer elk. Elk tend to be disruptive to aspen and willow growth, so the populations of these tree species flourished, along with beaver lodges made from them. Poplar tree regeneration also occurred when the elk were reduced. These poplars and willows resulted in greater songbird abundance and diversity (Hebblewhite et al., 2005). Laundre et al. (2001) and Ripple et al. (2004) suggested that fear of wolves by various hoofed species impacts the duration, location, and intensity of these species remaining in a given area.

In contrast, a recent study in Voyageur National Park determined that wolves in that area negatively impact the dispersion of beavers to new ponds (Gable et al., 2020). They found that 0% of new and recolonized ponds were active after wolves killed beavers at those locations. Beavers engineer their environment by creating dams and lodges. Beavers cause increased wetland areas, resulting in greater water storage, nutrient cycling, and even forest growth at the ecosystem level (Gamble et al., 2020). So, depending on what prey species wolves went after, they could encourage or discourage beaver activity and, therefore, encourage or discourage wetland creation.

In 2020, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service officially removed federal protection for the gray wolf under the Endangered Species Act (E.S.A.). The agency justified the decision because "neither Minnesota nor the 44-state entity qualifies as a species, subspecies, or distinct population segment" (U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service, 2020). The agency concluded that, although the overall population of gray wolves was only a fraction of what once existed, there were enough gray wolves to have a viable population in the lower 48 states. This ruling should have been a moment of great importance in wildlife conservation. The gray wolf population appeared viable, and states could directly regulate wolves as they saw fit. The impact of this deregulation was immediate. Certain states began debating and passing legislation to harvest or reduce wolf populations. Scientists and conservation activists guickly challenged the ruling in courts to get back federal protection status for gray wolves. In 2022, gray wolves were returned to the Endangered Species List (E.S.L.). Why werewolves taken off and then put back on the E.S.L. again? What role did science have in these decisions? Should gray wolves be protected at all? This article will explore the court cases and historical management of gray wolves in the lower 48 states of the U.S. and identify how science has been used to justify and retract wolf protection.

#### **Gray Wolf History**

Rapid evolutionary expansion of the genus Canis, which includes wolves and coyote species, likely occurred sometime during the Pleistocene Epoch between 2.5 and 1.8 million years ago (Azzaroli, 1983; Wang et al., 2008). The oldest available fossil data suggests that the Canis lupus (gray wolf) subspecies originated in Siberia or Alaska (known as the Beringia area) and rapidly expanded to Europe approximately 800,000 years ago and the mid-latitudes of North America 100,000 years ago (Wang et

al., 2008). By the late Quaternary Period (2.6 million years ago to the present), gray wolves had a range that covered most of the northern hemisphere (Nowak, 2003). According to current studies, Homo sapiens, having evolved from Africa, rapidly expanded through Europe and Asia and arrived in North America as early as 37,000 years ago (Handwerk, 2021). During this expansion, humans encountered Canis lupus subspecies, as well as other wolf species. Gray wolves are generally fearful of humans and actively avoid interactions. While the long-standing view has been that dogs evolved from gray wolves, whole genome analysis comparing modern dogs and modern gray wolves suggests that they both arose from a common ancestor (Skoglund et al., 2015). While there is no definitive answer for the origins of dogs, it is clear that more domesticated wolves and dogs could have received benefits from human camps. Positive interactions with humans could have led to more safety, reliable food, and the ability to breed with other dogs and wolves. Significant hybridization has occurred between dogs and wolves as they share 99%-plus % of the same genes and mitochondrial D.N.A. (Wayne & Ostrander, 2007). These positive or respectful interactions led to cultural beliefs revolving around the wolf in some cultures worldwide. For example, some Native Americans portrayed the wolf as a ferocious warrior in some legends and as a thieving spirit in others (Tilseth, 2015).

While some human cultures embraced and respected wolves, other cultures developed a fear of wolves (Tilseth, 2015). The development of rearing livestock for food is often pointed to as a source of negative interactions between wolves and humans. Raising livestock, such as cattle, requires clearing a large land area, along with predators and other species that feed on the same vegetation. As a result of livestock rearing, wolves were confined to ever-smaller patches to hunt, with fewer prey

species—such as bison, elk, and moose—available to hunt. To survive, wolves will opportunistically attack livestock. As a result, humans, fearful of more numerous wolf interactions with themselves and their livestock, resorted to killing wolves in mass numbers. Unlike between Native American tribes and wolves, there was not enough space to stay out of each other's way (Nature, 2008). However, as the human population in the U.S. increased—particularly after the arrival of European colonies—forested land diminished, wolves became restricted to smaller and smaller sections of habitat, and conflict increased. Many thought wolves should be eradicated to protect lives and livestock. This loathing of wolves was passed down through generations. In 1906, the U.S. Forest Service and the Biological Survey worked together to clear cattle ranges of gray wolves. Even Theodore Roosevelt, known for his love of the outdoors and nature, called the wolf "the beast of waste and desolation" (Roosevelt & Hagedorn, 1927). Gray wolves were shot, trapped, and poisoned (Schullery, 1996). By the 1960s, only a few hundred gray wolves remained in the lower 48 states, mainly in the dense forests of northern Minnesota and Michigan (Nie, 2003; Nature, 2008).

#### Endangered Species Act of 1973

Calls to protect wildlife began in the early 1900s because of the very noticeable decline of several species, especially bison, passenger pigeons, and the whooping crane. Congress passed the Lacey Act of 1900 to address these concerns (Federal Register, 2021). It regulated commercial animal markets and prohibited the sale of illegally killed animals between states. Other legislation followed to protect migratory birds, eagles, and whales. These laws were not successful, and species continued to decline. The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service tried to protect these species, but they needed authority and funding from Congress. The Endangered Species Preservation

Act of 1966 was the first federal legislation to protect species (Fish & Wildlife Service, 2011). The Secretary of the Interior was authorized to create a list of endangered native fish and wildlife needing protection. The Secretary could acquire habitat and include it in a newly established National Wildlife Refuge System (Fish & Wildlife Service, 2011). The National Wildlife Refuge System is the network of public lands and waters that the F.W.S. manages. The Act was amended by the Endangered Species Conservation Act of 1969. The Act added species to the 1966 Act and created a worldwide list of endangered species. It used the term "based on the best scientific and commercial data" as the standard to determine if a species was in danger of extinction (Endangered Species Conservation Act, 1969). It served as a template for the Endangered Species Act of 1973 (E.S.A.).

The E.S.A. is the most effective law passed by Congress to protect species from extinction. Of the species listed in the Act, 99% have avoided extinction (World Wildlife Federation, 2022). Harrison A. Williams introduced the Act in the Senate on June 12, 1973. It was signed into law by President Richard Nixon on December 28, 1973. The Act proposes a program to conserve threatened and endangered plants and animals. People petition to have a plant or animal listed as endangered or threatened. Then, scientific and public review on whether a species should be protected. If a species is placed on a list, its habitat is protected, and plans are created for recovery. Coordination occurs among federal, state, tribal, and local officials, and the species is monitored to determine whether it is recovering. When a species is considered recovered, it is removed from the list. A species is delisted if the threats to the species are eliminated or controlled, the population is maintained, and there is a stable habitat. The E.S.A. also supports the conservation of listed species outside the U.S. The Act prohibits importing,

exporting, possessing, selling, and transporting endangered and threatened species (Hodges, 2010). The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (F.W.S.) and the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS), an agency inside the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, have been delegated authority to implement the Act.

By the 1960s, attitudes toward top predators and the protection of species that significantly impact the environment began to change. Between 1966 and 1976, regional subspecies of the gray wolf were declared endangered. In 1973, Congress gave the subspecies of gray wolf protection under the E.S.A. In 1976, the gray wolf was reclassified into a single species and given protection throughout the lower 48 states and Mexico. Minnesota's wolves were considered threatened, and the rest of the state's wolves were considered endangered (Hodges, 2010). Since their delisting, gray wolf populations have rebounded, and their status on the endangered species list has been challenged. Implementation of the Act has often been challenged, especially by private landowners, energy companies, loggers, and ranchers.

Numerous cases have had to be resolved in court. The coordination and cooperation among federal, state, tribal, and local officials is often strained. Presidents have repeatedly tried to respond to these concerns, but they have only been able to find their attempts undone by a later president. For example, President Obama attempted to remove the wolves from the endangered species list twice; however, there was pushback from the courts and environmentalists (Einhorn, 2020). During Trump's presidency, he removed the protection from the gray wolves. Biden stayed with Trump's decision despite the pushback from environmentalists (Associated Press, 2021).

Congress does not seem to have the political will to make tough choices and policies to protect endangered species. Presidents are often tempted to make policies

through the agencies they control. This does not place the policies on as legally firm of footing as if Congress had passed laws. When new presidents are inaugurated, executive decisions of prior presidents are easily undone (Meadows, 1993). In the 1990s, numerous court cases occurred where agencies or groups advocated for delisting and relisting gray wolves on the endangered or threatened species list (Center of Biological Diversity, n.d.). Part of the litigation deals with how large the population of gray wolves is and what the subspecies that are supposed to be protected are.

#### The Species and Subspecies Concept Problem

The ultimate goal of biologists is to study and understand all living things and how they interact with their environment. Some branches of biology focus on trying to understand the amount of biodiversity on the planet (National Geographic, n.d.). Understanding how much biodiversity exists on the planet requires a standard or definition of a species. The definition of a species has plagued philosophers, intellectuals, and scientists dating back to Aristotle (Richards, 2010). As a result, different species definitions have been used throughout time and by different specialists within biology. Wilkins (2009) states that as many as 26 species definitions can be found in modern literature. The authors of this article will not provide details of all definitions of species. However, to understand the conflict between definitions of species and how this has contributed to the delisting issues of gray wolves, this article will cover some of the more commonly used definitions.

#### The Biological Species Concept

The first definition is the biological species concept. It is perhaps the most taught and used definition of a species today. It was conceived in 1942 by Ernst Mayr (Mayr et al., 2005). He defined a species as "groups of actually or potentially interbreeding

natural populations which are reproductively isolated from other such groups." This definition focuses on reproductive isolation between populations. Reproductive isolation means that groups of individuals (species) can be separated from other groups due to their inability to breed and produce offspring that can pass on genetic material. Such reproductive separations can be due to factors such as occupying different food or shelter preferences, different attraction behaviors, incompatible reproductive anatomy or biochemistry, different breeding seasons, etc.

The idea of populations was also included in the biological species concept (Mayr et al., 2005). The word population means the number of individuals of a species within a given area at a given time. Of course, this definition can also have problems because the territory included in an area can change or subdivide with time, resulting in smaller and separate species populations. This happened to gray wolves as farmland, communities, and infrastructural developments broke wolf territories into smaller, separate pieces that might prevent or limit breeding between them. This is even more complicated if the separated populations adopt different ecological niches, choosing other foods, mate attraction behaviors, etc. The concept of populations also creates problems in how scientists think about species because populations from far distances apart may be able to interbreed. Artificial settings, like zoos, have brought together many organisms, from mammals to bacteria, demonstrating the ability to interbreed. So, Biologists cannot always know breeding compatibility based on which population an organism came from.

#### Other Alternative Species Definitions

This has led to other alternative definitions, such as (a) the ecological species concept, (b) the morphological concept, (c) the genetic species concept, and (d) the

evolutionary species concept. The ecological species concept defines species as "a lineage or a closely related set of lineages, occupying an adaptive zone minimally different from any other lineage in its range and evolving separately from all lineages outside its range" (Van Valen, 1976). Here, scientists would look at how a group uses resources. Do they all eat the same food, desire the same temperature range, or use the same amount of water? In the morphological species concept, a group of organisms with enough physical trait differences from another group might be declared a separate species (Regan, 1926). Morphology considers similar characteristics within the group, such as height and color, when deciding if something is part of a group. The genetic species concept focuses on genetics to determine group identity. One would look at a group of genetically compatible natural populations to see if they are genetically identical and isolated from other such groups. Do they have the same D.N.A.? Finally, the evolutionary species concept looks for a single lineage of ancestor-descendant populations of organisms which maintains its identity from other such lineages [in space and time] and which has its evolutionary tendencies and "historical fate" (Wiley, 1981).

Defining a species using different definitions can have real-world implications for biodiversity conservation (Zimmer, 2008). For example, a large group of individuals could interbreed but may be somewhat geographically isolated. Some definitions might lead to characterizing multiple species and/or subspecies with smaller populations. These definitions would lead to greater species diversity and a need to protect a more significant number of species to prevent them from becoming threatened, endangered, or extinct. Other definitions of species might result in fewer different species and, therefore, larger population sizes that may not need conservation. While no single definition perfectly defines how all scientists define a species, the authors of this paper

will refer to the biological species concept definition as current laws and strategies to delist gray wolves have centered around the idea of populations of gray wolves and other species.

Further complicating matters, the E.S.A. is also designed to protect populations at the subspecies level. In scientific organizations, the term subspecies is found below the species level. The term "subspecies" is not well defined within the E.S.A. However, a subspecies can be described as "a collection of populations occupying a distinct breeding range and a diagnosable and distinct characterization from other such populations" (Patten, 2009). Adding a subspecies can further complicate management and generally results in treating populations with unique phenotypes with the same level of conservation as species.

Further, courts and agencies sometimes use the term population segments (*Defenders of Wildlife v. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service*, 2022). Are they talking about subspecies when the term is used, or have they created a new breakdown? With animals, biology uses the breakdowns of species and subspecies. Distinct population segments, as used by agencies and some courts, often carve up a group of wolves in terms of geography to form some subgroup not necessarily recognized by the biologists to manipulate the goals of the E.S.A.

#### Inconsistencies in Science Allow Chaos and Manipulation

In 2003, the gray wolf was divided into three distinct population segments: Eastern, Western, and Southwestern (Environment and Natural Resources Division, 2018). But what were these groups based on? They do not fit the scientific discussion of a species or subspecies. This appears to be a population segment based only on geography. What is the reason for the three segments? The wolves in the Eastern and

Western areas were redesignated as threatened rather than endangered. Two district courts invalidated this division (the 2003 Rule). A federal district court in 2005 in Oregon found that the gray wolf was delisted in the state by focusing only on the viability of a small population segment rather than considering the wolves in their full range (*Defenders of Wildlife v. Secretary*, 2005). A federal district court, in the same year in Vermont, invalidated an attempt to delist the Eastern segment of gray wolves because they were lumped together with gray wolves in the Northeast region of the U.S. It was not determined if a gray wolf population even existed in the Northeast (*National Wildlife Federation v. Norton*, 2005). This action seems more like an attempt to delist and unprotect some groups of wolves because other wolves in another population segment were doing well. The motive for segments appears to be a vehicle to divide and conquer (simply get bunches of wolves out of protection). The courts seemed to notice.

In 2007, the F.W.S. issued a new rule that created a Western Great Lakes segment of gray wolves and delisted that segment, which provided no further federal protections. Once delisted, the jurisdiction for management falls back to the individual states. A district court invalidated the 2007 Rule because of crucial statutory ambiguities in creating population segments (*Humane Society of U.S. v. Kempthorne*, 2008). Sometimes, the courts look for procedural errors and overturn delisting without focusing on the definitions of species and subspecies.

In 2009, F.W.S. published a new final rule that again identified the Western Great Lakes gray wolves as distinct population segments without a notice and comment period, as required by the Administrative Procedures Act (A.P.A.) that governs agency activities (A.P.A., 1946). The 2009 Rule was challenged and brought to court. Before the trial, the F.W.S. admitted to their procedural error, and the wolves were returned to the

Western Great Lakes segment and relisted (Wilhere & Quinn, 2018). 2009, the population of gray wolves in the Northern Rocky Mountains was also delisted. A district court in Montana *validated* the delisting (*Defenders of Wildlife v. Salazar*, 2009), and the hunting of wolves continued. On August 5, 2010, a U.S. District Court, not a state court like before, relisted the wolves and protected them. (*Defenders of Wildlife v. Salazar*, 2010). Congress responded in 2011 by reinstating the delisting (Delisting Gray Wolves to Restore State Management Act). After more challenges, the wolves in Wyoming were also delisted. The D.C. Circuit Court of Appeals did not follow the Montana district court and upheld the delisting (*Defenders of Wildlife v. Salazar*, 2011).

In 2011, the F.W.S. issued another rule to divide and delist. The gray wolves in Minnesota were put into a new Western Great Lakes segment that included Minnesota, Wisconsin, and Michigan, as well as portions of North and South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, Indiana, and Ohio. The wolves in the new segment were then delisted as the wolves in Minnesota were recovering. A federal district court annulled the 2011 Rule, and the D.C. Circuit Court of Appeals affirmed the decision. The F.W.S. also did not adequately consider the impacts of delisting, another procedural requirement.

On August 12, 2019, President Donald Trump's administration tasked F.W.S. and NMFS to change how the Act worked by allowing federal agencies to conduct economic analyses when deciding whether to protect a species (Lambert, 2019). Other changes were not to treat threatened species the same as endangered species. A case-by-case approach to protection was considered instead. Also, threats in the foreseeable future, like climate change, would now be assessed in a more immediate timeframe. This lessened the effect climate change could have on assessments. The Trump administration said these changes would ease the burden of regulation and increase

transparency in decisions on which species should be protected. Environmental advocacy groups said the changes would tip the scales in favor of industry and undermine 40 years of progress (Lampert, 2019). In 2019, the F.W.S. proposed eliminating protections for all gray wolves. They provided 120 days of public comment and issued their Final Rule to delist on November 3, 2020. The agency concluded the wolves no longer qualified for protection as a species or subspecies. President Joe Biden was inaugurated on January 20, 2021. The Biden Administration chose to *defend* the delisting decision. The delisting of gray wolves had been in the works for years before being finalized under President Donald Trump (Lambert, 2019). Three related cases were reviewed together in *Defenders of Wildlife v. U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service* (*Defenders of Wildlife v. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service*, 2022).

#### Court Analysis in Defenders of Wildlife v. U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service

Implementation of the Act has often been challenged, especially by private landowners, energy companies, loggers, and ranchers. Numerous cases have had to be resolved in court. The coordination and cooperation among federal, state, tribal, and local officials is often strained. Presidents have repeatedly tried to respond to these concerns through executive orders only to find their attempts undone by a later president. Congress does not seem to have the political will to make tough choices and policies to protect endangered species. Presidents are often tempted to make policies through the agencies they control. This does not place the policies as firm a footing as if Congress made them. When another president is inaugurated, executive decisions of prior presidents are easily undone (Lambert, 2019). The cases above continued a long pattern of flipping from focusing on species to balancing the protection of species with

citizen and business concerns from Presidents George W. Bush to Barack Obama and Donald Trump to Joe Biden.

#### Two Core Wolf Populations Were Used to Delist Wolves Nationally

The A.P.A. Courts govern agency actions to set aside agency actions only if they are found to be "arbitrary, capricious, an abuse of discretion, or otherwise not by the law" (U.S. Code Title 5, 1994). The agency must consider all relevant factors, and there cannot be a clear error of judgment. The reviewing court cannot substitute its judgment for that of the agency. In 1978, the gray wolf was split into two segments, which the agency defined by geography. They were treated as distinct species under the statutory definition of the term in effect *at that time*. This is odd as no one changed the definitions in the original law. This response would take more explanation. Without a more detailed argument based on scientific terms by the agency, it appears that the agency defined a regional subspecies based on its desired protection policy, which made the court's job difficult.

F.W.S. argued that the Minnesota segment and the rest of the states do not meet the *current* species definition and thus cannot be protected under E.S.A. Again, the agency has the burden of explaining terms. "Species" and "subspecies" could be used in two different ways, such as how people use words like "harass." There is a legal definition of "harassment" that is different from the casual use that everyone basically understands, even though it does not hold up in court. This clash may be the E.P.A. using a scientific term differently than scientists because they need a legally recognized term that does not care if it is being misused. They want a specific outcome. If they need different definitions, the agency needs to propose other terms to be used. They should hold hearings, invite biologists to assist with definitions and see if a more

scientific approach can be discovered, and then argue for legislation to go through Congress to modify relevant laws. The agency did none of this, and the court did not agree with the agency's changing definitions to argue for the policy they wanted. The wolves were listed in the original E.S.A. Nothing in the 1978 amendments to the original Act suggest that Congress intended to remove protections from already-listed species. The court considered this a "backdoor route" toward delisting. As the definition of species may continue to change, a new definition cannot be used to delist species. This is not by the law.

Does this matter? Today, there is still some scientific debate about how many wolf species and subspecies of gray wolves exist. There appear to be about five recognized subspecies: arctic (*Canis lupus arctos*), eastern timber wolf (*Canis lupus lycaon*), Mexican wolf (*Canis lupus baileyi*), Great Plains wolf (*Canis lupus nubilus*), and the Northwestern wolf (*Canis lupus occidentalis*), and hybrids between one gray and red wolves (Vonholdt et al., 2016). Red wolves have proven difficult to determine whether they deserve to be considered a separate species. Some research indicates that red wolves should be considered a separate species and that hybrids in the wild could be used to preserve red wolves as a separate species (Murphy et al., 2018). However, other genomic studies suggest that red wolves, like eastern gray wolves, may be gray wolves that have hybridized regularly with coyotes (Vonholdt et al., 2016). Determining the number of wolf species and subspecies leads to conflict over how much protection to provide for subpopulations. Considering that there is still an ongoing scientific debate, biologists may be able to do their studies, reexamine their definitions of species and subspecies, and offer their judgments on protections. Their research and advice do not

have to be followed, but they should be allowed to form scientifically based decisions, not outcome-driven ones.

The court also said the F.W.S. continued using a tactic that other courts had struck down in prior cases. The agency carved a whole area of wolves up to create segmented areas of wolves. Then, the agency tried to delist one core area with a recovering wolf population. The agency relies on the recovered wolves in one core area to justify delisting all wolves in other segments nearby but distinct from the core area. The agency does this without considering the threats to the wolves in these different segments. Recovery may not be uniform. The F.W.S. tells the court that the wolves outside the core area are not necessary for the recovery of the species. The agency does so without assessing the impact of delisting on the wolves outside the core area. When changing a policy position, the court said an agency must provide a reasoned explanation for disregarding the facts and circumstances that underlay the prior policy. Without stated reasons, the agency's action appears arbitrary and capricious.

#### The F.W.S. Failed to Interpret a "Significant Portion of its Range Reasonably"

The court did not support the F.W.S. in interpreting the phrase "significant portion of its range" (*Defenders of Wildlife v. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service*, 2022). In fact, their constant attempts to subdivide and then delist probably could cause the average justice to compare the agency's actions to the gerrymandering tactics of old to lessen the effect of some group's votes in elections. A species must be listed under the E.S.A. if endangered or threatened throughout "all or a significant portion of its range" (*Defenders of Wildlife v. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service*, 2022). However, the E.S.A. does not define this phrase. The F.W.S. said it interpreted the phrase in its Proposed Rule, and the interpretation was subject to public notice and comment. Under the

*Chevron* doctrine (*Chevron U. S. A. Inc. v. Natural Resources Defense Council, Inc.*, 1984), when a court reviews an agency's construction of a statute that is silent or ambiguous on a specific issue, the court assumes Congress left a void for the agency to fill. The court will make a deference to the agency's interpretation of a statute unless it is unreasonable. Proper procedures were used to notify the country of the agency's proposed interpretation of the phrase, and the public was given a comment period; however, the interpretation of the statute was unreasonable. The agency did not explain sufficiently how to assess a significant portion of something. On the one hand, the F.W.S. says wolves outside the core could add to the resiliency of gray wolves, but other times, the agency says these wolves are not significant because there are too few of them. The definition used by the agency does not lead to consistent outcomes.

Ultimately, the court decided the agency's current rule (*Defenders of Wildlife v. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service*, 2022) should be overturned and vacated. The gray wolves are again listed under the E.S.A. Undoubtedly, the F.W.S. will be "dancing with wolf policies" as goals keep changing, Congress fails to make wolf policies, and the competing purposes of preservation keep clashing with people and businesses and going through many changes in policy as Congress keeps swinging between polarized positions and fails to give the agency guidance.

#### **Possible Solutions**

Lon Fuller, an American legal philosopher, in *The Forms and Limits of Adjudication,* explained a "polycentric" problem as one that comprises a large web of interdependent relationships so that a change in one factor produces an incalculable series of changes in other factors (Fuller, 1978). The conservation of gray wolves fits this type of problem. Scientists, F.W.S., conservation groups, ranchers, and other

people threatened by wolves, Congress, presidents, and the courts have all been dancing with wolf policy to find one solution acceptable to all that will last through time.

Science, values, and law are all a part of environmental policy. An important policy issue in wolf conservation is determining how much is enough. What is the smallest habitat or minimum population size that will be adequate for the survival of the wolf population? Once biologists can come to a consensus on terms and empirical results, then courts and agencies can form scientifically based policies. As it stands now, courts and agencies are basing decisions on different interest group's desired outcomes, which are not grounded in biological findings. Current controversies in wolf management address how much of the species' historical geographic range must be occupied by wolves to achieve a full recovery under the E.S.A. This answer affects the management of millions of acres of private, public, and tribal land. The answer to this question is extremely controversial and elusive. Every interest group has something to gain and lose in the answer to the question, and each interest group often fails to appreciate the proper role of science and societal values in finding the solution. Former Secretary of the Interior in the Obama Administration Sally Jewell stated, "It's about science, and you do what the science says...." (Visser, 2016). The E.S.A. does not define species, and the biological community has no agreed-upon definition (See Table 1). The E.S.A. says, "The term species includes any subspecies of fish or wildlife or plants, and any distinct population segment of any species of vertebrate fish or wildlife which interbreeds when mature" (E.S.A., 1973). Endangered species are "any species in danger of extinction throughout all or a significant portion of its range..." A Threatened species is "any species which is likely to become endangered within the foreseeable future throughout all or a significant portion of its range."

#### Table 1

#### E.S.A Term Definitions

Term	Definition
Species	Any subspecies of fish or wildlife or plants and any distinct population segment of any species of vertebrate fish or wildlife that interbreeds when mature
Endangered species	Any species in danger of extinction throughout all or a significant portion of its range
Threatened species	Any species which is likely to become endangered within the foreseeable future throughout all or a significant portion of its range

The E.S.A. does not define "a significant portion of its range" or "the foreseeable future."

This case arose because of a lack of clear and precise definitions. This case also occurred because of a lack of clear, accurate guidelines and policies. Exactly how is a species delisted under the E.S.A.? The Act is more precise for listing species for protection but vague regarding delisting. The F.W.S. has been trying to delist at least some groups of wolves for some time (Earth Justice, 2022). There is much court litigation, but there is very little understanding that species cannot stay listed forever, and there is little articulation of the steps used to delist a species.

The focus is entirely on preservation with little regard for limited government resources and understanding that the Earth will not stay the same forever. The climate will change, the population of humans will grow, and noble desires to preserve all species in their habitats may be too expensive and could even come at the expense of people. What exactly is the goal under the Act, and what factors that are not present should be considered for goal modification? Policies need to change as peoples' values change. Good environmental policy must be based on integrating science and social values. Science alone cannot determine how much is enough. The amount of habitat humans can or ought to provide for other species is ultimately an ethical question. Since science does not dictate policy, a further question becomes who should make the policy. Science can provide *factual information* regarding the impacts or outcomes of the proposed policy. *Values* can come out of discussions between stakeholders' priorities and preferences.

Finally, there must be a dynamic process for using science and values to explore trade-offs among policy options. This process must be ongoing as science, priorities, and preferences will change over time. An agency, like the F.W.S., could have ongoing reviews of the environmental policies that it administers toward gray wolves. Congress could also have hearings and modify parts of the E.S.A. as needed. Congress is supposed to make the policy; agencies are supposed to fill in the gaps and carry out Congress' policy. These reviews could keep policy fresh and answer questions as they arise, rather than always running to the courts for assistance (Wilhere & Quinn, 2018). These authors expect the dance with wolf policy and its effects to last a very long time. The courts are ill-suited to resolve wolf policy or any other polycentric problem. They need regulations or statutes with precise meanings to apply to concrete problems. Congress is supposed to make policy. In this case, they delegated this to the F.W.S. Congress, which does not have the time or scientific knowledge to make the policy and keep reviewing it as circumstances change. It is logical for an agency to make a policy for the future of wolves. Agencies can hold fact-finding hearings, and they can bring affected parties together. They could then bring their findings to Congress if laws need to be changed beyond the scope of their delegation of authority to carry out any needed policy changes. The agency will have difficult dances until the scientists agree on their definitions. Conservationists and affected populations like ranchers will also have intricate dances until they can find compromises. Presidents may need to wait for the

dancers to agree on one dance or policy. Presidents must carry out or endorse the laws Congress makes rather than trying to change policies solely through agency actions. This way, Congress can have hearings heard from interest groups and biologists to ensure they form the right policy and goals. Courts will have to join the dance when interest groups challenge the purpose or implementation of agency regulations. For courts to make decisions, biologists must provide the courts with clear definitions and empirical findings.

At this time, a solution seems elusive. Instead of everybody in the dance trying to manipulate species definitions solely to make their outcome-driven arguments, maybe the F.W.S. should consider smaller recovery zone projects inside of the larger zone. This may better respond to the different interest groups that make up the larger zone. It is unlikely the F.W.S. could, for example, tackle restoring a whole prairie lake biome to its former glory even if it was their goal and focus of effort. However, they can do much to restore individual lakes and wild animals in targeted areas. Wolves, of course, need more territory than a local wetland. But, it should not be impossible to define proper, non-gerrymandered population centers and desired outcomes. The lack of defining reasonable, desired outcomes will always be the problem. But, despite the complexity of this problem, the dance with wolf policy must begin.

#### References

- Administrative Procedure Act (A.P.A.), Pub. L. No. 79–404, 60 Stat. 237 (1946). <u>https://www.archives.gov/federal-register/laws/administrative-procedure</u>
- Associated Press. (2021). Biden Backs the End of Protections for Wolves: But Worries About Hunting Grow. *National Public Radio*. Retrieved August 28, 2023. <u>https://www.npr.org/2021/08/20/1029854797/biden-gray-wolves-endangered-species-protections-hunting</u>
- Azzaroli, A. (1983). Quaternary mammals and the "end-Villafranchian" dispersal event -A turning point in the history of Eurasia. *Palaeoecology, 44*, 117–139. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-0182(83)90008-1</u>
- Allen, B. L., Allen, L. R., Andrén, H., Ballard, G., Boitani, L., Engeman, R. M., Fleming,
  P. J. S., Ford, A. T., Haswell, P. M., Kowalczyk, R., Linnell, J. D. C., David Mech,
  L., & Parker, D. M. (2017). Can we save large carnivores without losing large carnivore science? *Food Webs*, *12*, 64–75.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fooweb.2017.02.008

Center of Biological Diversity. (n.d.). *U.S. wolf action timeline*. Retrieved September 7, 2022, from

https://www.biologicaldiversity.org/campaigns/gray\_wolves/action\_timeline.html

Chevron U. S. A. Inc. v. Natural Resources Defense Council, Inc., Nos. 82 U.S. (1984) https://www.law.cornell.edu/supremecourt/text/467/837 Defenders of Wildlife v. U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, No. 21-cv-00344-JSW (N.D. Cal. 2022). <u>https://biologicaldiversity.org/species/mammals/pdfs/Wolf-Order-2022-02-10.pdf</u>

Defenders of Wildlife v. Salazar, 09-cv-77(D. Mont. 2009).

https://law.lclark.edu/live/files/9751-nagle--defenders-of-wildlife-v-salazar-d-mont-

Defenders of Wildlife v. Salazar, 729 F.Supp.2d 1207 (D.Mont. 2010).

https://casetext.com/case/defenders-of-wildlife-v-salazar-3

Defenders of Wildlife v. Salazar, 651 F.3d 112 (D.C. Cir. 2011).

https://caselaw.findlaw.com/us-dc-circuit/1576668.html

Defenders of Wildlife v. Secretary, United States Department of the Interior, 354 F.

Supp. 2d 1156(D. Or. 2005). https://cite.case.law/f-supp-2d/354/1156/

Delisting Gray Wolves to Restore State Management Act, 112 U.S.C. S.321(2011).

https://www.congress.gov/bill/112th-congress/senate-

bill/321#:~:text=Delisting%20Gray%20Wolves%20to%20Restore%20State%20M anagement%20Act,Revise%20the%20List%20of%20Endangered%20and%20Th reatened%20Wildlife.%22

Earth Justice. (2022). The fight for northern rocky gray wolves.

https://earthjustice.org/features/campaigns/wolves-in-danger-timelinemilestones#:~:text=FWS%20reclassifies%20most%20gray%20wolves%20in%20 the%20lower-

48,plans%20to%20ensure%20continued%20survival%20of%20the%20species

Einhorn, C. (2020, October 29). U.S. to Remove Wolves From Protected Species List. *New York Times*. Retrieved August 28, 2023. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/29/climate/wolves-endangered-species-</u>

list.html

Endangered Species Conservation Act, Pub. L. No 91-135, 83 Stat. 275 (1969).

https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-83/pdf/STATUTE-83-Pg275.pdf

Endangered Species Act, Pub. L. No 93–205, 87Stat. 884 (1973).

https://www.epa.gov/laws-regulations/summary-endangered-species-act

Environment and Natural Resources Division. (2018). The northern rocky mountain gray wolves. *U.S. Department of Justice*. <u>https://www.justice.gov/enrd/northern-rocky-mountain-gray-wolves</u>

Federal Register (2021). Implementation of revised lacey act provisions.

https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/07/02/2021-

14155/implementation-of-revised-lacey-act-provisions

Fuller, L. (1978). The forms and limits of adjudication.

https://cyber.harvard.edu/bridge/LegalProcess/fuller2.htm

Gable, T. D., Johnson-Bice, S. M., Homkes, A. T., Windels, S. K., & Bump, J. K. (2020).
Outsized effect of predation: Wolves alter wetland creation and recolonization by killing ecosystem engineers. *Science Advances*, 6(46).

https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.abc5439

Handwerk, B. (2021, February 2). *An Evolutionary Timeline of Homo Sapiens*. Smithsonian Magazine. <u>https://www.smithsonianmag.com/science-</u> nature/essential-timeline-understanding-evolution-homo-sapiens-180976807/

Hebblewhite, M., White, C. A., Nietvelt, C. G., McKenzie, J. A., Hurd, T. E., Fryxell, J. M., Bayley, S. E., & Paquet, P. C. (2005). Human Activity Mediates a Trophic Cascade Caused by Wolves. *Ecology (Durham), 86*(8), 2135–2144.
<u>https://doi.org/10.1890/04-1269</u>

- Hodges, C. (2010). A brief summary of the endangered species act (E.S.A.). *Animal Legal & Historical Center*. https://www.animallaw.info/article/brief-summary-endangered-species-act
- Humane Society of U.S. v. Kempthorne, 579, F. Supp. 2d 7 (D.D.C. 2008). https://casetext.com/case/humane-society-of-us-v-kempthorne
- Kohl, M. T., Stahler, D. R., Metz, M. C., Forester, J. D., Kauffman, M. J., Varley, N.,
  White, P. J., Smith, D. W., &MacNulty, D. R. (2018). Diel predator activity drives a dynamic landscape of fear. *Ecological Monographs*, *88*(4), 638–652.
  https://doi.org/10.1002/ecm.1313
- Laundre, J. W., Hernandez, L., &Altendorf, K. B. (2001). Wolves, elk, and bison:
   reestablishing the "landscape of fear" in Yellowstone National Park, U.S.A.
   *Canadian Journal of Zoology, 79*(8), 1401–1409. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/z01-094</u>
- Lambert, J. (2019). Trump administration weakens Endangered Species Act. *Nature* (London). <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-019-02439-1</u>

- Meadows, D. (1993). The endangered species act is not working well for most species, including humans. Academy for Systems Change. <u>https://donellameadows.org/archives/the-endangered-species-act-is-not-workingwell-for-most-species-including-humans/</u>
- Mayr, E., Hey, J., Fitch, W. M., & Ayala, F. J. (2005). Systematics and the origin of species on Ernst Mayr's 100th anniversary. National Academies Press.
- Murphy, S. M., Adams, J. R., Cox, J. J., & Waits, L. P. (2019). Substantial red wolf genetic ancestry persists in wild canids of southwestern Louisiana. *Conservation Letters, 12*(2). <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12621</u>
- National Academy of Sciences. (2005). *Systematics and the Origin of Species: On Ernst Mayr's 100th Anniversary*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.17226/11310</u>

National Geographic. (n.d.). Biodiversity. Retrieved September 1, 2022, https://education.nationalgeographic.org/resource/biodiversity/

National Wildlife Federation v. Norton, 386 F. Supp. 2d 553 (D. Vt. 2005). https://casetext.com/case/national-wildlife-federation-v-norton-4

- Nature. (2008). *Wolf Wars: America's campaign to eradicate the wolf*. Public Broadcasting Service. <u>https://www.pbs.org/wnet/nature/the-wolf-that-changed-america-wolf-wars-americas-campaign-to-eradicate-the-wolf/4312/</u>
- Nie, M. A. (2003). Beyond wolves: the politics of wolf recovery and management. University of Minnesota Press.

- Nowak, R. M. (2003). Wolf evolution and taxonomy. In L. Mech & L. Boitani (Eds.), *Wolves:* Behavior, Ecology, and Conservation (pp. 239–258). University of Chicago Press. <u>https://doi.org/10.7208/chicago/9780226516981.001.0001</u>
- Patten, M. A. (2009). "Subspecies" and "race" should not be used as synonyms. *Nature* (*London*), 457(7226), 147–147. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/457147c</u>
- Regan, C. T. (1925). Organic evolution. *Nature, 116*(2915), 398–401. https://doi.org/10.1038/116398a0
- Richards, R. A. (2010). The species problem: a philosophical analysis. Cambridge University Press.
- Roosevelt, T., & Hagedorn, H. (1927). *The works of Theodore Roosevelt*. New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 305.
- Ripple, W. J., & Beschta, R. L. (2012). Trophic cascades in Yellowstone: The first 15 years after wolf reintroduction. *Biological Conservation*, *145*(1), 205–213. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2011.11.005</u>
- Ripple, W. J., & Beschta, R. L. (2004). Wolves and the ecology of fear: Can predation risk structure ecosystems? *Bioscience*, *54*(8), 755–766. https://doi.org/10.1641/0006-3568(2004)054[0755:WATEOF]2.0.CO;2
- Schullery, P. (1996). The Yellowstone wolves: a guide and sourcebook. Publishing Company, Inc.
- Skoglund, P., Ersmark, E., Palkopoulou, E., & Dalén, L. (2015). Ancient wolf genome reveals an early divergence of domestic dog ancestors and admixture into high-

latitude breeds. Current Biology, 25(11), 1515–1519.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2015.04.019

- Tilseth, R. (2015) The myths and realities about humankind's relationship with wolves: a story of love and hate. *Wolves of Douglas County Wisconsin* https://wolvesofdouglascountywisconsin.com/2015/01/15/the-myths-and-realitiesabout-humankinds-relationship-with-wolves-love-and-hate/
- U.S. Code Title 5. (1994). Government organization and employees. 5 U.S.C. section 706(2)(A). <u>https://law.justia.com/codes/us/1994/title5/parti/chap7/sec706</u>

U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service. (2011, August). A history of the endangered species act of 1973. U.S. Department of the Inferior. <u>https://leg.mt.gov/content/Committees/Interim/2017-2018/EQC/Meetings/Sept-</u> <u>2017/grizzly-esa-history.pdf</u>

U.S. Fish & Wildlife Service. (2020, October 29). Trump administration returns management and protection of gray wolves to states and tribes following successful recovery efforts. *U.S. Department of the Inferior.* <u>https://www.fws.gov/press-release/2020-10/trump-administration-returns-</u> management-and-protection-gray-wolves-states-and

- Visser, N. (2016). Interior secretary Sally Jewell to future scientists under Trump: 'Make your voices heard. *HuffPost*. <u>https://www.huffpost.com/entry/sally-jewell-</u> <u>american-geophysical-union n 5851c411e4b0732b82feda5e</u>
- VonHoldt, B. M., Cahill, J. A., Fan, Z., Gronau, I., Robinson, J., Pollinger, J. P., ... & Wayne, R. K. (2016). Whole-genome sequence analysis shows that two endemic

species of North American wolf are admixtures of the coyote and gray wolf. *Science Advances, 2*(7).

Van Valen, L. (1976) Ecological species, multispecies, and oaks. Taxon 25, 233–239.

- Wang, X., Antón, M., Tedford, R., Wang, X., & Tedford, R. (2008). Dogs: their fossil relatives and evolutionary history. *Columbia University Press*. https://doi.org/10.7312/wang13528
- Wayne, R. K., & Ostrander, E. A. (2007). Lessons learned from the dog genome. *Trends in Genetics*, 23(11), 557–567. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tig.2007.08.013</u>
- Wiley, E. O. (1981). Remarks on Willis' species concept. *Systematic Biology, 30*(1), 86–87.
- Wilhere, G. F., & Quinn, T. (2018). How wide is wide enough?: science, values, and law in riparian habitat conservation. *Natural Resources Journal*, *58*(2), 279–318.
- Wilkins, J. S. (2009). *Defining species: a sourcebook from antiquity to today*. Peter Lang Publishing. New York.
- World Wildlife Federation. (2022). *The U.S. endangered species act.* <u>https://www.worldwildlife.org/pages/the-us-endangered-species-act</u>
- Zimmer, C. (2008, June 1). What Is a species? *Scientific American*. https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/what-is-a-species/

#### No Safe Spaces:

#### An Exploration of Sexual Assault among College Women in Mexico

by

Yelitza Martinez Colmenares, The University of Tampa

Dr. Anthony LaRose, The University of Tampa

**Abstract**: Violence against college women, particularly sexual assault, remains a global problem affecting all nations and cultures and can lead to depression, alcohol and drug use, post-traumatic stress, and even suicide. While research in this area has increased, the vast majority is from high-income nations (e.g., the United States), and little exists in poorer countries such as Mexico, and little of that is empirical in nature. Noting these limitations, this paper looks at the research that does exist and generates the initial conclusion that college women in Mexico are at risk of sexual assault while traveling to university (e.g., via public transit) from their fellow students and even university faculty. In short, there are no "safe spaces" for college women in Mexico.

#### Introduction

Women worldwide are often subject to mistreatment and sexual violence. In fact, according to the World Health Organization, almost 1 in 3 women will experience physical and/or sexual violence in their lifetime (World Health Organization). Violence against women is an issue that affects every country in the world, but for some, this experience is far more common. For example, South Africa reported that 40% of their women will be raped in their lifetime; Brazil has reported that 36.9% of their women will experience sexual violence, and Mexico ranks third highest for the rate of women who will experience non-partner sexual violence (Most Dangerous Countries for Women 2023) and college women are not exempt from this violence. A study from the United States Bureau of Justice of Statistics (BJS) reports that women aged 18-24 are the most susceptible to sexual victimization. This age range coincides with the typical time

most students begin university. Of those who had been victimized in the BJS study, over 51% of the female student rapes or assaults that occurred happened while the female student was pursuing "leisurely activities away from home." In contrast, the remaining non-students were victimized near or at home (Sinozich & Langton, 2014, p. 1). Of those who had been victims of sexual assault, the student victims were less likely to "receive assistance from victim services agency (Sinozich & Langton, 2014, p.1)." This fact suggests that females may be more at risk of victimization when they are also pursuing higher education.

Sexual violence awareness and prevention has been a growing practice on college campuses in the United States (Muehlenhard et al., 2017, p. 449). Countries such as the United States have more accurate record-keeping of sexual violence. However, sexual violence is still an extremely underreported crime due to the nature and extent of the crime. In fact, a study of nine United States universities showed that less than 3% of rapes that occurred on campus and appear in the university's Campus Climate Survey Validation Study were on record as reported to the university (Krebs et al., 2022, p. 1918). The lack of reporting incidents to the university coincides with the evidence that student victims receive fewer services through victim advocacy agencies. Because sexual assault has been found to cause depression, substance use disorders, and other psychological barriers for the victims and because women are disproportionately affected by sexual assault, it is important to understand the risks to better aid in education and prevention (Baldwin-White & Bazemore, 2020, p. 257). Substantive empirical evidence shows that sexual violence is a growing issue in countries such as the United States. However, countries such as Mexico lack the infrastructure and resources to report this problem empirically.

Mexico ranks as the fourth most dangerous country in the world for women. While sexual violence against women is frequently discussed in news articles and other media regarding Mexico, little empirical data assesses violence against women in Mexico (Most Dangerous Countries for Women, 2023). De la Rosa et al. (2021) found that violence against women aged 15 and over is, unfortunately, a constant and widespread phenomenon in Mexico. Indeed, given that 66 out of every 100 women aged 15 and over living in Mexico have suffered at least one act of violence, such violence is a problem that is considered a widespread social practice throughout the nation. In addition, according to their survey, women who are exposed to violence from their partner or any other aggressor are young women between the ages of 20 and 39.

On the other hand, 70 out of every 100 women of these ages have experienced at least one event of violence or abuse. It can be deduced from the above that women are a vulnerable population to a variety of aggressions carried out by a wide range of subjects, from partners, family members, and bosses to strangers or people outside their space and close relationships. While this research is revealing, little to no empirical data assess *college women* in Mexico and their experiences with sexual violence. Students in Mexico typically start university between the ages of 18-22, which overlaps with the age at which women are most susceptible to becoming victims of sexual assault, 18-24 (Scholarly Database, n.d.). In the academic year 2021-2022, 1,980,888 female students pursued higher education in Mexico; female college students in Mexico even outnumbered male students (Romero, 2023). Based on a generally accepted measure of 25-40% of college women being victims of sexual assault, we could estimate that somewhere near 500,000 to 800,000 college women in Mexico may be victimized. A large population of female students are at risk of being sexually victimized,

and consequently, they would benefit from more research and attention being paid to this issue.

Mexico's history of political corruption has also played a heavy role in the gender-based violence against women and the lack of policy creation to protect women in Mexico (Morris, 2013). One transnational study of sexual violence committed against Mexican college women in Mexico versus Mexican American students in the United States suggests that Mexico's official crime reports for sexual violence are "implausibly low" and that corrections and research into the data collection process are necessary (Rogers et al., 2017, p. 204). These data, in fact, showed that college women in Mexico might be more at risk of becoming victims of sexual violence (Rogers et al., 2017). As Mexican women and other campus community members become more vocal about their experiences of sexual assault on college campuses, more commonalities may be identified that may lead to a better understanding of sexual assault on Mexican college campuses. While rates and statistics of sexual assault and harassment may be reported, much of the data discussed in this paper come from news stories, social media, and the observation of social movements, making this primarily a qualitative evaluation with the addition of quantitative statistics where they are available. By reviewing media and news stories discussing sexual assault of women, three areas of concern where women are most at risk of facing sexual assault have been identified: (1) sexual assault on public transportation going to and from campus, (2) sexual assault by peers on and around campus, and (3) sexual assault by professors. Preliminary research shows that from the moment a college woman leaves her home to attend university classes, she is at risk of being victimized on her way to school, at school, and

during extracurricular activities after school. Therefore, there are *no safe spaces* for college women in Mexico.

### Public Transportation

Sexual violence against women on public transportation is a very prominent issue in Mexico that has even changed how women use public transportation. Policymakers and feminist groups have formally named public transportation as a dangerous place for women to be (Dunckel-Graglia, 2013, p. 267). Some areas of Mexico have even started "pink transportation" programs, public transits that only allow female riders to combat the sexual violence women face and bring attention to the issue. Only by allowing female riders some protection and peace of mind are given to the passengers, allowing them to get to and from their destinations more safely. Despite some programs and movements to aid this issue, sexual violence against women on public transportation remains an issue that affects nine in ten women (Dunckel-Graglia, 2013). Many female riders have noted that male passengers will use bumpy roads and potholes as an excuse to grope women, and men will expose themselves on the bus and verbally harass other riders as well (Infante-Vargas & Boyer, 2021).

The fear that women have restricts their mobility through urban areas and limits their opportunities (Gekoski et al., 2017), and these limitations and fears may also lead to other psychological hardships like depression and other mental illnesses (Horii & Burgess, 2012). When mobility is restricted, job opportunities and opportunities to further education are also restricted, which keeps a patriarchal society such as Mexico stable.

College-aged women also frequently use public transportation to get to and from their universities and homes and other extracurricular activities. They are not immune to

the risk of sexual violence. In fact, when compared to seventeen other sample cities internationally, Mexico City had the highest rate of sexual victimization on the bus and the second highest rate of sexual victimization on the metro for female students (Loukaitou-Sideris & Ceccato, 2020). In a study of six different Latin countries, including Colombia and Mexico, 92% of college women interviewed who use *public transportation* to travel between home and school reported being sexually victimized in some way (Ceccato & Loukaitou-Sideris, 2020). In Mexico City, the average student travels on public transportation for 15 minutes to about an hour, and the risk of sexual violence increases the longer an individual is on a bus or train, with the peak of sexual violence occurring between the 30-minute and 60-minute mark (Romero-Torres & Ceccato, 2020). Students who live further away from the university are at an increased risk of violence. There is also a substantial risk of violence at the bus stop locations while waiting for public transit, where some students have been sexually victimized at bus stops or robbed (Romero-Torres & Ceccato, 2020).

Where a student lives in comparison to what public transit routes they take, the university is a large contributing factor to the risk of sexual violence. Women who live in lower socioeconomic areas, who are more likely to use public transportation, are at an even higher risk than those in more affluent areas (Infante-Vargas & Boyer, 2021). The students in lower socioeconomic areas also have less access to other forms of more costly transportation, such as taxis. Many female students expressed they are no longer comfortable using their student bus passes, which they have already purchased for their university time and have had to switch to more expensive but safer ride options like taxis. One female student noted that her weekly transportation expenses increased over five times when she had to stop using her student bus pass and switch to taxis because

of the sexual violence occurring (Infante-Vargas and Boyer, 2021). Sexual violence not only has emotional and traumatic consequences for the victims but can also be very damaging monetarily, increasing the cost of attending university. The risk of sexual assault does not disappear once a student arrives on campus grounds from home. The risk of being victimized by campus community members will be discussed in the following section.

#### Peers as Perpetrators

Many female victims of sexual assault have identified their assaulter as another male student belonging to the campus community. Peer-on-peer gender-related violence reaches a rate of 49.3% for university students in Mexico, and of those who have experienced some form of gender-related violence, 64.61% of those students experienced a form of sexual violence (María de los Ángeles et al., 2022). In a study of nursing students at a Mexican university, a male peer student or colleague was commonly identified as a perpetrator. The violence has occurred in the classroom and clinical offices. In the clinical office, female students are often pressured to expose their skin for demonstrative purposes. If students refuse to take part in these demonstrations or even speak up about their discomfort, they are often met with nonchalance, poor grades, or dismissal. Female students may also experience gender-based emotional trauma by being excluded from certain clinics (María de los Ángeles et al., 2022). While this form of sexual violence may not be in the same context as rape or groping, it is still a form of sexual harassment.

Clubs, bars, and other nightlife areas surrounding universities are other common areas where female students are preyed on by peers. For example, one female Mexican student detailed her experience with another student at a bar near campus

where two other students drugged and attempted to rape her (Odessa, 2018). In this instance, the assaulters were friends of the victim, exemplifying how the peer social group is not a safe space for women from sexual assault. Ditza Aramburo Gutierrez, a graduate student in Mexico, even designed a pair of shoes that can hold pepper spray in the heels to have extra protection when going out to aid this social issue (Guasco, 2023). She expressed how having some form of protection, like the pepper spray heels, can give women peace of mind but also help provide some self-defense if confronted by an attacker. In addition to the physical harm caused by sexual violence, there are also mental and social repercussions. Women already face difficulty with work and school place gender equality and must also consider what aftereffects may come from reporting a peer for sexual assault.

Dating violence is another epidemic that occurs within Mexican college communities as well. In fact, according to Lazarevich et al. (2016), Mexico has the second highest rate, 42%, of students who have experienced dating violence. Victims often overlook dating violence because of the preconceived notion that sexual abuse happens by strangers and not by one's romantic partner. Some study outcomes suggest that dating sexual violence is tolerated when in a relationship. In a study of Mexican students aged 15-24, 16.5% of women have experienced sexual dating violence, and 46% of those women said they had overlooked a partner's sexual abuse towards them because it was "normal in a dating relationship" (Cortés et al., 2014, p. 40). Since dating violence is commonly tolerated or overlooked, many victims may not even recognize the signs of the violence and may not even consider themselves to be victims, which is why it is necessary to bring more attention to the subject so more people recognize the signs, report to the proper authorities, and receive the proper assistance and resources

to combat the negative effects. In a different study at a university housing 229,268 students,13,985 self-reported that they had been victims of sexual dating violence in the previous twelve months (Diaz et al., 2023). The longer that a woman is in university, the risk of experiencing sexual dating violence increases from 6.1% to 20-25% at the end of a normal four-year program as well (Diaz et al., 2023). This may be related to more partying and alcohol use, which raises the likelihood of victimization. However, predatory behavior has not been limited to students and fellow travelers on public transportation. The following section will discuss professors on campus and how they are the most hidden and protected perpetrators of sexual violence on college campuses in Mexico.

# Professors as Predators

Surprisingly, professors have also been identified as common perpetrators of sexual violence for female students in Mexico. One's child going to college and into the "real world" can be stressful for parents. It is common for parents to "worry about our daughters (primarily) becoming victims of assault" while attending their university, given that female college students are at four times the risk when compared to the one in three statistics of potential assault (Calhoun, 2021). While parents may worry about strangers and other students being the perpetrators of these attacks and prepare their daughters for those realities, few likely worry about or consider an assault by a professor an issue. Faculty members are generally trusted adults. The school employs them, and they are professionals in their areas of study, doing research and representing the university. Therefore, they could be the least suspected people on campus to perpetrate sexual violence.

However, a study of faculty sexual violence found that six of every ten cases of violence reported by students listed members of the university as aggressors. Fifty-seven percent of those cases were male professors accused of sexual violence against students (Peralta et al., 2019). These statistics only reflect the registered cases of sexual violence on these campuses. It is also likely that these are repeat offender cases, meaning it is the same professor committing multiple acts against different students.

There is a power dynamic between professors and students that lessens the likelihood of reporting professor sexual misconduct. Fear of retaliation through low grades and poor evaluations are driving reasons for students not to report their professors' inappropriate behaviors (Peralta et al., 2019). Students who do choose to report their professor's sexual violence run the risk of poor grades and evaluations, affecting their collegiate experience if the professor chooses to retaliate. For example, a professor's retaliation led to the suspension of a student from her doctoral program, leaving her with substantive university debt (Peralta et al., 2019). The sexual violence not only impacted her track for education but also caused major financial trouble. Faculty on student sexual violence has become a driving reason for the start of what is the equivalent of the #MeToo movement in Mexico. Trends such as the "#YoNoDenuncioPorque" ("I don't report because") show the "Growing awareness of sexual misconduct in research settings and the harm it causes" in Mexican universities (Rodríguez Mega, 2019, p. 14).

In 2021, Itzel Schnaas, a ballet dancer from Mexico City, released a sevenminute YouTube video documenting the sexual violence and harassment perpetrated against her by Andrés Roemer, a renowned scholar and professor. Thirty-six women

have since come forward, accusing Roemer of multiple counts of violence, including rape and sexual harassment. Six of those women went before a prosecutor formally to press charges. Though Roemer denies accusations, the sheer volume of accusations led to multiple programs such as The United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) and Columbia University cutting professional times with the scholar (Beatley, 2021). Despite the substantial number of accusations, it took formal law enforcement three years post accusations to open a case against Roemer, demonstrating the patriarchal society In Mexico that allows male abusers to walk free while the victims fight for justice and to be heard.

Another example of this is seen at the University of Guadalajara, where a professor and head of the anthropology department, Horacio Hernández Casillas, was promoted multiple times by the administration despite multiple accusations by students of sexual harassment and assault. Students noted that Casillas used his power as a professor to intimidate female students and female professors who tried to stand in solidarity with the students (Ávila et al., 2018). Students at the University of Guadalajara have demonstrated, though, in some instances, that speaking up and assembling can, at times, bring better outcomes. A student-led strike against faculty member Roberto Ochoa Macías, who also had multiple accusations of sexual harassment, led to Macías resigning within hours of the strike beginning (Ávila et al., 2018).

By coming forward and standing in solidarity with other victims, students in Mexico have made some successful attempts to reclaim their universities as safe spaces, but for now, from doorstep to classroom, the university has no truly safe space for female students to be fully protected from sexual violence.

## **Discussion and Conclusion**

The goal of this paper was to explore college sexual harassment and assault in Mexico. Our initial finding is that from the moment a female student leaves her home to attend university classes; there is an increased risk of being sexually victimized in Mexico. When a female student leaves her home, there is a risk at the bus stop, a risk on the bus, and it does not stop when entering the campus grounds. On and around campus, there is an elevated risk of peer-on-peer sexual victimization. Peer-on-peer sexual violence is also far too common in the nightlife scene, where students expect to go out and enjoy time with their friends. This risk may present itself in the classroom, as demonstrated in the example of female nursing students being pressured to reveal themselves in classrooms for demonstrations. The classroom might be one of the least suspected places for sexual violence to occur. Even the faculty of the university, who are supposed to safeguard these students, may be one of the largest perpetrators of sexual violence. Mexican universities, like the Mexican government, are patriarchal, and the administration often does not hold these faculty members accountable for their actions.

As noted, there is little empirical data about sexual assaults on college campuses in Mexico, though the media have recently brought more attention to the issue. Social movements in Mexico, such as the *#YoNoDenuncioPorque*, have brought attention to the issue of sexual violence on college campuses. Many universities have begun to create policies to encourage students to report these issues and set procedures on how to investigate and punish offenders. However, they remain unenforced for the most part. Cases that are reported to universities are often mishandled, and victims are denied justice.

Exploration into the causes of sexual violence case mishandling reveals that victims cannot resonate with the administration overseeing the cases. The administration tasked with evaluating these cases are males who often hold misogynistic ideologies (Almeida, 2019). An unsupportive administration has been established as a hindrance to safety so long as a disconnect between policy and enforcement continues to exist. The disconnect is detrimental to women and their college experience because it encourages an environment where students are being sexually violated and then emotionally violated by reliving their experiences with an administration that cannot offer them justice or peace.

Mexico might benefit from revamped first-year orientations that—at least in the United States—typically include information and resources about peer sexual violence. The orientations teach the importance of being safe when going out to parties and being aware of your surroundings, but most only name students and strangers as the main perpetrators of these attacks. Students learn how other students and strangers may pose a threat through dating violence, drugging, and/or manipulating drinks when out in nightlife activities. Female victims typically expect their aggressors to be someone who fits into one of the previously mentioned categories. In addition, faculty should also be required to attend a similar orientation to address sexual harassment and abuse of coeds.

Due to the political dynamic surrounding many universities' administrations, the predominantly male case supervisors for these sexual violence reports still have the *university's* best interest as a priority. Bringing attention to sexual violence on campus by proactively working on prevention and education on sexual violence could negatively affect the university, labeling it "unsafe" and harming the institution overall (Linhares et

al., 2021, p.12). This leaves victims with no legitimate campus resources or services to address the psychological and emotional trauma or the financial hardships that often come as a result of being a victim of sexual violence.

We believe that a great deal more research must be done to fully assess the state of sexual assault of college women in Mexico, as well as the effectiveness of government and university responses. We believe this research, along with broader social and institutional movements, will continue to bring more attention to sexual violence against female Mexican students, and more progress can be made toward making a *safe space* for all campus community members.

## References

- Almeida, H. B. (2019). Violence sexuelle et de genre à l'université : Du secret à la bataille pour la reconnaissance. *Brésil(s)*, *16*. <u>https://doi.org/10.4000/bresils.5348</u>
- Ávila, J., Martínez, M. P. Z., & Staff, I. (2018). Acoso Universitario Se Ha Cristalizado, Acusan insensibilidad y encubrimiento. Reporte Indigo. Retrieved March 17, 2023, from <u>https://www.reporteindigo.com/reporte/acoso-sexual-en-universidadde-guadalajara/</u>
- Beatley, M. (2021, May 31). *The women who spoke out about Andrés Roemer's alleged abuse*. Time.
- Baldwin-White, A., & Bazemore, B. (2020). The gray area of defining sexual assault: An exploratory study of college students' perceptions. *Social Work*, 65(3), 257–265. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/swaa017">https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/swaa017</a>
- Calhoun, J. (2021, November 23). *Campus sexual assault what parents need to know*. Collegiate Parent. <u>https://www.collegiateparent.com/health-safety/campus-</u> sexual-assault-what-parents-need-to-know/
- Ceccato, V., & Loukaitou-Sideris, A. (2020). Sexual harassment in transit environments among college students in the #metoo era: Reporting evidence from six continents. *American Journal of Criminal Justice*, *46*(1), 107–129. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12103-020-09583-9</u>
- Cortés Ayala, M. de, Molleda, C. B., Rodríguez-Franco, L., Galaz, M. F., Ramiro-Sánchez, T., & Rodríguez Díaz, F. J. (2014). Unperceived dating violence among

Mexican students. *International Journal of Clinical and Health Psychology*, *14*(1), 39–47. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s1697-2600(14)70035-3</u>

- De la Rosa Rodríguez, P., & Pérez, O. I. C. (2021). Género, criminalidad femenina y drogas: reflexiones desde la criminología feminista para su estudio en México a partir del crimen organizado, la violencia y exclusión social. Cultura y Droga, *26*(32), 109–135
- Díaz Olavarrieta, C., Villa, A. R., Guerrero López, B., Vargas Huicochea, I., García-Medina, S., Aburto Arciniega, M., Alonso Catalán, M., Fajardo Dolci, G. E., & Medina-Mora Icaza, M. E. (2023). Dating violence among undergraduate medical students at a public university in Mexico City: An exploratory study. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *20*(4), 3104.
  https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20043104
- Dunckel-Graglia, A. (2013). 'Pink transportation' in Mexico City: Reclaiming urban space through collective action against gender-based violence. *Gender & Development*, 21(2), 265–276. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13552074.2013.802131</u>
- Gekoski, A., Gray, J. M., Adler, J. R., & Horvath, M. A. H. (2017). The prevalence and nature of sexual harassment and assault against women and girls on public transport: An international review. *Journal of Criminological Research, Policy, and Practice*, *3*(1), 3–16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/jcrpp-08-2016-0016</u>
- Guasco, F. (2023, April). *High heels with pepper spray, new self-defense weapon for Mexican women*. Al Día News. <u>https://aldianews.com/en/culture/heritage-and-history/extreme-heels</u>

- Horii, M., & Burgess, A. (2012). Constructing sexual risk: 'chikan,' collapsing male authority and the emergence of women-only train carriages in Japan. *Health, Risk & Society*, *14*(1), 41–55. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13698575.2011.641523</u>
- Infante-Vargas, D., & Boyer, K. (2021). Gender-based violence against women users of public transport in Saltillo, Coahuila, Mexico. *Journal of Gender Studies*, *31*(2), 216–230. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09589236.2021.1915753</u>
- Mustaine, E. E., & Tewksbury, R. (2002). Sexual assault of college women: A feminist interpretation of a routine activities analysis. *Criminal Justice Review*, 27(1), 89– 123. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/073401680202700106</u>
- Krebs, C., Lindquist, C. H., Langton, L., Berzofsky, M., Planty, M., Asefnia, N. S., Shook-Sa, B. E., Peterson, K., & Stroop, J. (2022). The value and validity of selfreported survey data on the rape experiences of college students. *Violence Against Women*, 28(9), 1911–1924.

https://doi.org/10.1177/10778012221079372

- Linhares, Y., Fontana, J., & Laurenti, C. (2021). Protocolos de Prevenção E enfrentamento da violência sexual no contexto universitário: Uma Análise do Cenário Latino-Americano. Saúde e Sociedade, 30(1). https://doi.org/10.1590/s0104-12902021200180
- Lazarevich, I., Irigoyen-Camacho, M. E., Velázquez-Alva, M. del, & Salinas-Avila, J. (2016). Dating violence in Mexican College students. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, *32*(2), 183–204. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260515585539</u>

- Loukaitou-Sideris, A., & Ceccato, V. (2020). Sexual crime on transit. *Transit Crime and Sexual Violence in Cities*, 297–304. <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429290244-27</u>
- María de los Ángeles, T., Morales Elsy Guadalupe, V., Cortés Escarcega Irma, C.,
  López Laura Yolanda, P., Montaño Guillermina, A., & Lara Magdalena, Á. (2022).
  Prevalence of gender-based violence in university nursing students: Multi-centric
  Mexican study. *World Journal of Advanced Research and Reviews*, *16*(3), 149–160. <a href="https://doi.org/10.30574/wjarr.2022.16.3.1215">https://doi.org/10.30574/wjarr.2022.16.3.1215</a>
- Morris, S. D. (2013). Drug trafficking, corruption, and violence in Mexico: Mapping the linkages. *Trends in Organized Crime*, *16*(2), 195–220. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12117-013-9191-7
- Muehlenhard, C. L., Peterson, Z. D., Humphreys, T. P., & Jozkowski, K. N. (2017).
  Evaluating the one-in-five statistic: Women's risk of sexual assault while in college. *The Journal of Sex Research*, *54*(4–5), 549–576.
  https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2017.1295014
- Odessa, A. (2018, November 28). *Tip of the iceberg: Sexual violence in Mexico*. Girls' Globe. <u>https://www.girlsglobe.org/2018/11/28/tip-of-the-iceberg-sexual-violence-in-mexico/?doing\_wp\_cron=1649983928.6856920719146728515625</u>
- Peralta, M., Santos, B., & Odiardi, P. (2019, June 7). Male teachers, main sexual aggressors in Mexico City's universities. El Universal. <u>https://www.eluniversal.com.mx/english/male-teachers-main-sexual-aggressors-mexico-citys-universities</u>

- Rodríguez Mega, E. (2019, June 26). 'I was dying of shame': Mexican science faces its #MeToo moment. Nature News. <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-019-</u> 01376-3
- Rogers, D. L., Calderón Galassi, M. L., Espinosa, J. C., Weimer, A. A., González
  Ramírez, M. T., Quezada-Berumen, L. D., & Colunga Rodríguez, C. (2017).
  Nonchildhood sexual abuse in Mexican American and Mexican College
  Students. *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma*, 26(2), 191–210.
  <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/10926771.2016.1270379">https://doi.org/10.1080/10926771.2016.1270379</a>
- Romero, T. (2023, April 17). *Higher education students by gender Mexico 2021*. Statista. <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/706325/students-higher-education-mexico-gender/</u>
- Romero-Torres, J., & Ceccato, V. (2020). Youth safety in public transportation. *Crime* and Fear in Public Places, 145–159. <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9780429352775-10</u>
- Scholarly Database. (n.d.). *Education system in Mexico*. Mexico Education System. <u>https://www.scholaro.com/db/countries/Mexico/Education-System#:~:text=.-</u> ,Tertiary%20Education
- Sinozich, S., & Langton, L. (2014). *Rape and sexual assault among college-age females, 1995–2013*. Bureau of Justice Statistics. Retrieved February 16, 2023, from <u>https://bjs.ojp.gov/library/publications/rape-and-sexual-assault-among-</u> college-age-females-1995–2013
- Truman, J., Langton, L., Planty, M. (2013). *Criminal victimization, 2012*. Bureau of Justice Statistics. <u>http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cv12.pdf</u>

World Health Organization. (2021, March 9). *Violence against women*. World Health Organization. <u>https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/violence-against-women</u>

World Population Review. (n.d.). *Most dangerous countries for women 2023*.

https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/most-dangerous-countriesfor-women

# From Family Upheaven and Stigma to Support and Understanding

by

Dorothy R. DoBoer, University of Wisconsin-Stevens Point

**Keywords:** Artificial Intelligence (AI), AI in Special Education, AI in Higher Education, Teacher Professional Development

# Introduction

When families are confronted with a mentally ill family member, they are often overwhelmed. Lacking appropriate training and assistance, they are often ill-equipped to provide care for a seriously ill loved one. Today, there is a significant amount of family caregiving literature (Janse, Huijsman, & Fabbricotti, 2014; Salvador et al., 2015). Until recently, however, most of this literature focused on caregiving for the elderly (Schulz et al., 2003; Mittelman, Roth, Haley, & Zarit, 2004). There is much less literature focusing on the families of the mentally ill. Caregiving is an extension of family obligations, and these obligations rest more heavily on women than men. The author seeks to add to this literature by examining how the presence of a mentally ill child in the family impacts the everyday lives of mothers of the mentally ill and offers needed insight into their lives.

To gain access to families of the mentally ill, I began attending National Alliance on Mentally Illness (NAMI) support group meetings for approximately three years. NAMI provides support for people who have friends or relatives with a variety of mental illnesses. Mothers were the primary family members who attended the NAMI meetings that I attended; therefore, this research focuses specifically on the meaningful experiences of mothers of the mentally ill.

## Method

In this study, I used a phenomenological approach to qualitative research. Phenomenology is part of the constructivist-interpretive paradigm (Ponterotto, 2005). Phenomenology allows the researcher to gain meaningful insight into the lives of participants by viewing them as valuable sources of knowledge and as co-researchers (Reid, Flowers, & Larkin, 2005). Phenomenologists attempt to describe human experience without premature analysis and without assigning presupposed meaning to data. Instead, phenomenological research seeks to gain an understanding of participants' subjective experiences (Aspers, 2010; Papadimitriou, 2012; Reid et al., 2005). Englander (2012) suggests that a phenomenological focus on the question "What is it like?" (p. 18). In this study, I examined what it is like to be the mother of an adult mentally ill child. In phenomenological research, the selection of participants is based on whether individuals have experience with the phenomenon under investigation (Englander, 2012; Reid et al., 2005).

Reid et al. (2005) found that a sample size of 10 is on the high end for most interpretive phenomenological studies. Furthermore, they noted that interpretive phenomenology challenges the "traditional linear relationship between 'number of participants' and value of research" (Reid et al., 2005, p. 22). The phenomenological approach is well-suited for this research, as the goal of this study was to explore the experiences and everyday lives of mothers of the mentally ill.

I used qualitative interviews and participant observation as my primary sources of data collection. Denzin (1978) describes participant observation as a "commitment to adopt the perspective of those studied by sharing in their day-to-day experiences" (p. 185). Participant observation is well-suited for phenomenological investigations as it allows the researcher to access participants' lived experiences (Orleans, 2000).

I collected observational data in two separate geographic locations in the upper Midwest over an extended period. Creswell and Miller (2000) discuss "prolonged engagement in the field" (p. 127) as a validity procedure commonly employed in qualitative research. I attended monthly NAMI meetings for approximately three years. These meetings were relaxed gatherings where mothers openly discussed their mentally ill children and any difficulties they may have experienced in caring for them. Mothers shared their experiences and offered each other advice and support.

While attendance fluctuated, the typical meeting was attended by a core group of five to eight mothers who participated regularly. The observations of this core group of mothers account for the bulk of my field notes. My observations are not limited only to this core group of mothers. I also took field notes after conversations and interactions with numerous mothers who were not members of this core group. I also took field notes at NAMI conferences and attended public lectures and workshops.

In addition to observational data, I conducted seven in-depth, semi-structured interviews with mothers of mentally ill children. Many have highlighted the advantage of triangulation (using multiple methods) as a valid procedure in research (Creswell & Miller, 2000). I purposefully recruited these seven mothers (Suri, 2012) through the NAMI support group meetings, during which I conducted many of my observations. As phenomenological research views participants as co-researchers, I made every effort to interact with my participants with this understanding. I informed them that I wanted to explore the life experiences of families of the mentally ill. The interviews I conducted ranged in time from 2 to 6.5 hours. Five of the interviews were completed in person and two over the phone.

Four of the five face-to-face interviews were conducted in the participants' homes as this was generally the most comfortable and convenient for the participants. One face-to-face interview was conducted in my home. All interviews except one were recorded and later transcribed. In the case of the non-recorded interview, the participant was not comfortable being recorded, and thus, handwritten notes were taken.

Five participants were recruited by approaching them after a meeting or during a social function and asking them if they would be willing to be interviewed. All of these mothers had previously expressed an interest in being interviewed. The remaining three participants saw an announcement I sent to a neighboring NAMI affiliate, explaining my research and soliciting participants. They called offering to be interviewed. Before conducting any of these interviews, I fully informed participants of the nature of this research. I guaranteed them that all information obtained in the interview would be kept confidential and that their names would not be connected to any written document containing any portion of my findings. Pseudonyms were used in place of all real names. Signed copies of all consent forms are stored in my office and are separate from transcripts or notes taken during interviews. Participants were allowed to ask questions before, during, and after the interview. In the case of phone interview participants, I read the informed consent form over the phone and asked for verbal consent, which was then recorded on audiotape.

An informal conversation style was used in these interviews (Douglas, 1985; Fontana & Frey, 1994). While I had asked mothers specific questions in these interviews, I allowed them to discuss whatever they wished at all points in the research process. Also, research participants were allowed to review raw data and the findings to ensure accuracy. Lincoln and Guba (1985) describe this procedure as *member* 

*checking*. Creswell and Miller (2000) suggest that with member checking, "participants add credibility to the qualitative study by having the chance to react to both the data and the final narrative" (p.127). I also had my findings examined by several individuals external to this study to ensure the credibility and trustworthiness of these findings (Creswell & Miller, 2000; Lincoln & Guba, 1986; Morrow, 2005).

# Results

The principal participants in this study were mothers of adult children with severe mental illness. The mothers in this study had either a son or daughter who had been diagnosed with a serious mental illness for five or more years. The diagnoses for people with severe mental illness include but are not limited to, schizophrenia, major endogenous depression, bipolar disorder, and obsessive-compulsive disorders.

The mothers who participated in this study are considered caregivers for their mentally ill adult children because they provided "extraordinary care" beyond normal parental expectations (BIEGEL et al., 1991). Five of the mothers had a mentally ill child living with them in their homes. Two mothers, however, had mentally ill children who were not living in their homes. One had a son in prison, and the other's son was hospitalized.

The women interviewed ranged in age from 42 to 72. Likewise, my informal conversations and observations were with women in this age range, most of whom were in their fifties or sixties. The mothers in this case study were white and privileged in terms of social class, as most mothers could be classified as middle to upper-middle class. This appraisal of social class standing was based on my observations of their homes and neighborhoods, their clothing, the cars they drove, and participants and their

spouses' occupations. These mothers were also well-educated, and many had completed graduate work. Of the women interviewed, only one did not have a bachelor's degree, though she was close to finishing her degree at the time of the interview.

Four major themes emerged in this study: the desire to share experiences, disturbance of life, stigma and stigma management, and the mother's experience of support and understanding.

### **Desire to Share**

The mothers I interviewed and interacted with through the NAMI groups were willing to help me with my research. When told about my research at support group meetings or informal conversations, they often expressed their interest and excitement about the research topic. It was clear that they wanted their stories to be told. Some mothers repeatedly noted that others "just do not understand what it is like." Reflecting on this, Felicia, typical of the mothers who expressed this sentiment, explained why she called offering to be interviewed:

Okay, I got a letter from our local NAMI...and then they mentioned that you were doing research...you know what it's like to live with ah, ah, someone who is mentally ill, and my nineteen-year nineteen-year-old son is right now being treated for ah, mental, being mentally ill, and so I thought well, you know, this would be a good time for me maybe to not to vent, but just to kind of, you know, give people an idea of what it's really like.

Felicia, not typically given the opportunity to talk about what it is like to be the mother of a mentally ill child, volunteered to participate in this study because she

wanted to share her experiences. Likewise, the majority of mothers were eager to tell their stories. It is important to point out that all of the mothers that I spoke with through my support group involvement and during interviews were involved with NAMI. As NAMI is an organization that actively seeks to reduce the general stigma lodged against the mentally ill, mothers involved with NAMI may be more likely to share their stories than mothers without such involvement.

### **Disturbance of Life**

With the realization that their son or daughter had a mental illness, chaos engulfed these mothers' lives. Each mother had a unique account of how she came to realize her son or daughter was mentally ill. These mothers explained that problems began to occur long before a medical professional formally diagnosed their loved one. For example, Catherine, a 52-year-old mother whose son was diagnosed with bipolar disorder, explained that her son first showed signs of mental illness after his college graduation while completing an internship with a volunteer organization in another state. Catherine explained that she and her husband telephoned their son regularly on Sundays and that, after a while, it became apparent that his roommates had trouble getting him out of bed to answer their calls even when they called very late in the day. Eventually, his parents discovered that he was not going to work at his internship and that his supervisor had referred him to a psychiatrist who put him on anti-depression medications. Catherine explained:

And we would call him, too. Um, like, on Sunday, we usually called him regularly, and it was like, you could tell that the people who answered the phones would have to

be searching to get him up from the bed, even in the middle of the afternoon. So evidently, when he wasn't going to work, he was spending his time in bed.

Like so many mothers I interacted with, Catherine explained that while she and her husband worried about these early events, they did not understand that this was the beginning of a series of troubling events that would eventually result in her son's diagnosis and the drastic changes that would surface in their lives. Finally, Catherine, like the other mothers I spoke with, accepted the fact that her child was mentally ill.

Many of these mothers told sad tales (Scott & Lyman, 1968), each story uniquely detailing the havoc resulting from their son's or daughter's mental illness. Mothers spoke of marital problems, loss of friends, financial difficulties, lack of time to devote to themselves or other family members, violence inflicted by their mentally ill children, frustration in dealing with medical professionals, and the day-to-day difficulties of living with a person who has a mental illness.

As alluded to in the literature, the lives of these mothers can best be described as chaotic.

The presence of a child with mental illness has caused these mothers much upheaval in their previously routine lives. A clear example of the destruction mental illness causes can be seen in the various reports of mothers not being able to give enough time or attention to other family members, as so much of their time and energy is devoted to the ill son or daughter. This issue was reported more frequently when other children were in the home. Gina, a 56-year-old mother, discussed her concerns and guilt over her 22-year-old son with schizophrenia getting all the attention. She explained:

Everything is about Mark and how Mark is doing...is he eating? Sleeping? Taking his medication? Were there any outbursts? Sarah [another child in the household] seldom gets what she deserves, and she is such a good girl and does not demand my time.... I feel bad; I worry about how this all affects her.

Gina further explained that she had missed several of her daughter's school activities and sporting events. Gina's words illustrate how mothers often focus much of their attention on their mentally ill children, often at the expense of their relationships with other family members. Likewise, during informal conversations, mothers explained that they also did not get to spend quality time with their spouses and were often unable to attend events with extended family as they had in the past. Furthermore, some mothers also reported being unable to take time for themselves or experienced guilt when they did. For example, Grace explained:

I am selfish sometimes, and I don't think about my Christine. I just work in the garden or visit a friend—but then I feel bad. I am laughing and having a good time while she is too depressed to get out of bed.

Here, Grace explained that even when she attempts to do some of the things she previously did before her daughter's mental illness, she feels guilty. Another mother, Audrey, also explained that she felt guilty spending time with friends. This guilt was exacerbated by her concern for the well-being of her child when she was not with him. She said:

Um, I do, I do have, uh, friends I do hang out with very occasionally. But, um, I sometimes feel, feel guilty because I don't know if I come home what, what has, what's happened while I was gone.

Many of the mothers I spoke with informally also expressed similar sentiments. Informal conversations also revealed that mothers who had dealt with a mentally ill child for a longer period of time were less likely to feel guilty when they took the time for themselves and were, in fact, more likely to point out the importance of taking such time and would encourage other group members to do the same.

A latent effect of being the mother of a mentally ill child is a general sense of "sadness." The mothers I spoke with in both interviews and informal conversations consistently reported an overwhelming sadness. At one of the early support group meetings, I listened to a tearful mother talk about the son that she had "lost." At the time, I thought her son had died and speculated that maybe he committed suicide. Only later did I realize that her son was still alive and living with her. Although this woman's son was still alive, he was not the same person that she knew before his illness. Virtually all of the mothers made similar statements. Catherine referenced her son before his illness and stated:

He was really good before...he had, ah, graduated from college and was doing very well. He was an honors graduate...he had been captain of the swim team and been active in drama; he had a very good experience with college.

Mothers presented these kinds of statements in a tone of immense sadness and were often accompanied by expressions of grief, including crying and pausing to hold back tears. Mothers missed the person their son or daughter was before becoming ill. One mother said, "I miss him—or who he was." Another mother whose daughter became ill when she was 19 expressed a similar sentiment, noting, "She was a different girl, so smart, so beautiful, happy—but not now."

The "loss" of their children to mental illness was the primary sorrow expressed by these mothers. Another common yet distinct kind of sorrow related to sadness expressed by these mothers can best be described as a feeling of helplessness, an inability to assist their children, or an inability to rid them of the pain they were experiencing. The mothers often expressed that they had difficulty providing real comfort to their children. During my observations of the NAMI support group meetings, mothers made many statements which clearly reflect this helplessness, including: "I tried, but nothing worked"; "I just want to hold him—he was so scared, and I could not comfort him"; and "your child is in pain, and you can't do anything."

Mothers often worry about the welfare of their mentally ill adult children. Comments such as "I worry she sleeps too much" or "I am often worried he will forget his medication" were commonly expressed. Other concerns included worries or fears that their son or daughter would hurt themselves or others.

Some mothers expressed concerns over aggressive or violent behavior. One reported being shoved; another received a black eye during a confrontation with her daughter, and one had a son who was convicted of murder. A much greater concern, however, was that the children might kill themselves. Many mothers spoke of sons or daughters who had made suicide threats or attempts.

The most typical of concerns expressed were worries over a child's future. Many mothers said that if they died, they did not know what would happen to their children; only one mother thought that other family members would step in and help her son in her absence. One mother, Brittany, spoke about her concerns on this issue:

I am not sure who would look after [her]...her brother lives too far away, and he is not good with her; I would like [for] there to be a place she can go; maybe she could get to the point where she could and work and take care of herself...I don't know if this will ever happen.

### Stigma and Stigma Management

Mothers were very concerned with how others perceived them. A consistent concern was the belief that others held them responsible, at least in part, for their son or daughter's mental illness.

The idea of "mother blaming" first became apparent to me early in my fieldwork when a mother, an active NAMI member, asked me if I was aware of the early research that argued that mothers cause their children's mental illness. After replying that I was not familiar with that research, she went on to explain that "these kinds of studies" influenced the way mental health professionals interacted with parents of the mentally ill and how unfortunate it was to view families in this light. This mother stressed that she had often felt blamed and looked down upon by her daughter's doctors and even her own family. She went on to say that early on, she even believed that perhaps she had caused her daughter's illness, though she did not know how since "she had always tried to be a good mother." Other mothers expressed similar ideas. Gina, in describing her initial reaction to her son's mental illness, said, "I knew it was somehow my fault. Everyone knows that it is the mother's fault, right?"

Grace, whose son was incarcerated for killing a woman during a psychotic episode a few years earlier, said that she had felt very responsible and that she knew others somehow blamed her for her son's actions. She noted that when the

police spoke to her before her son's trial, they treated her as if it were her fault. Explaining the experience of being questioned by a police detective, she said:

He sat here at the table, accusing me of being a rotten mother. It was just a horrible experience. It was like this awful thing that had happened, and it was all my fault...and then things that I said were taken out of context and were used against me in court or used against my son. You know, it was a very horrible experience.

While not all the mothers were directly accused of causing their child's mental illness, many noted during interviews or casual conversations that they felt others mental health practitioners, family, or acquaintances—held them somehow responsible for their son or daughter's mental illness.

Another indication of the "blame" that mothers felt can be seen in some of the titles for workshops and sessions held at various NAMI meetings and conferences that I attended, such as "Getting Rid of Guilt" or "It's Not Your Fault." These workshops were designed to assist parents in managing the feelings of guilt resulting from the perception that others blamed them for their child's condition. The overriding theme of these conferences was that mental illness is a medical condition, not unlike cancer. NAMI– both the local affiliate I observed and the national organization itself – embraces a biomedical explanation of mental illness. Much of the NAMI literature and many of the mothers I interacted with used the term "brain illness" in place of the term mental illness. This finding is consistent with Goffman's (1963) discussion of "mutual claims networks," whereby members share a common stigma.

The mothers who participated in this study experienced a stigma that is substantially different from that experienced by other family caregivers because of this accusation of blame. These mothers embraced the medical model as the primary explanation for their son or daughter's mental illness. Attributing the cause of mental illness to faulty brain chemistry or genetics removes them from accusations of bad parenting and the guilt that accompanies such accusations. Goffman (1963) discusses this as a covering strategy designed to shield individuals from stigma by attributing the failure to something less stigmatizing.

In addition to expressions of concern over views on their role in their child's mental illness, these mothers are very concerned with the stigma attached to mental illness in general. As may be typical of all parents, the mothers I interviewed do not like their child being viewed negatively. In fact, as a national organization, NAMI has put much time and money into its anti-stigma campaign. The NAMI website (http://www.nami.org) displays the various ways the organization is fighting stigma, and visitors can even sign up to receive stigma alerts from NAMI's "StigmaBusters." The NAMI (n.d.) website defines a StigmaBuster as:

A network of dedicated advocates across the country and around the world who seek to fight the inaccurate, hurtful representations of mental illness. Whether these images are found in T.V., film, print, or other media, StigmaBusters speaks out and challenges stereotypes to educate society about the reality of mental illness and the courageous struggles faced by consumers and families every day. StigmaBusters' goal is to break down the barriers of ignorance, prejudice, or unfair discrimination by promoting education, understanding, and respect. ("What is NAMI StigmaBusters," para. 1)

A stigma alert is put out to encourage others to take some form of action. In the support group meetings, mothers called attention to politicians or celebrities who used negative or stereotypical references about the mentally ill. Equally important to these mothers was the need to draw attention to mental illness success stories. Likewise, they praised movies or other media sources when positive and "realistic" images were portrayed. Mothers also expressed concerns about the stigma attached to mental illness in discussions about the discrimination their adult children were often confronted with in both work and social settings. Another concern mothers had regarding stigma is how it hindered those with mental illness from actually seeking treatment. Brittany focused on this, noting, "The stigma is getting a little bit less, but it's still there, especially with people, the mentally ill themselves. They are very scared, and it is a hindrance to their recovery."

# Mothers' Experiences of Support and Understanding

All the mothers I interviewed and many of the mothers I spoke with through my participation with NAMI discussed the importance of social support. Most mothers noted that friends and family often try to be supportive and helpful. However, these mothers also noted that friends and family could not understand the true nature of mothers' experiences. One mother, Amanda, noted in discussing her friends and acquaintances that "others don't understand." Likewise, Brittany, in discussing her friends, stated: "They try, but they seem uncomfortable and do not know what to say."

A couple of mothers noted that others are supportive when things "are going well" or "from a distance, but they do not want to get too close." For example, Catherine, a 52-year-old mother whose son was diagnosed with bipolar disorder,

explained that her sister was initially supportive, but the support was short-lived. When Catherine and her husband were leaving the country for a previously planned vacation, her sister invited Catherine's son to stay with her in their absence. However, as her son's illness progressed and his behavior worsened, she asked him to leave and eventually did not want him to visit anymore. This strained Catherine's relationship with her sister, who had previously been very close.

Felicia explained that she does not talk to her friends about her concerns or experiences, partly because she is very private but also because she feels they do not want to know what she is going through. She said:

I'm not one to share...and I don't know if that's if that's just because I—I've learned that when somebody asks you how you are, they don't want to know how you are. You know, you are supposed to say, "[I'm] fine," or "I'm okay." And then you walk away. So, they don't want to know, so I've always thought that they don't want to know. So, I, I say, "You know, things could be better," or "You know we had ... we've had a rough time," or" ...but I don't expand on it because my friends are aware of his illness...they know the situations. Um, not everything, but um, they're aware of it, and uh, but I choose not to discuss it with them.

Expressing similar thoughts, a mother I met at a NAMI conference explained to me that it was not that her old friends deserted her but rather that they no longer had much in common. During this conversation, she pointed out that she was still close to a couple of her old friends, and "they had always offered to help." This mother explained that these friends called and even came to the hospital after her son's recent suicide

attempt. While she said that she tries to have lunch with them every few weeks and enjoys spending time with them, she gets the impression that they "felt sorry for her" or that they "don't know what to say." She continued that she does not really blame them and that they are "great, but they just can't understand." This mother explained to me that this is why she is involved with the NAMI support group and that it has "saved her." She explained that the friends she met through NAMI knew or understood what she was dealing with daily, including emotions such as anxiety, disappointment, and helplessness. Virtually all the mothers I spoke with discussed this idea of a shared understanding.

Grace, the mother whose son was convicted of murder, explained her connection to NAMI:

I found it difficult to talk to people in general about the situation because they didn't understand it—and it was just, they just felt he was in a phase, and then because he had killed somebody, it was even more difficult to talk to people about it. And I did some hunting and found the local telephone number and the NAMI here.

She explained further that while no one else she knew through NAMI had a child who had taken a life, she believed that NAMI members could understand her feelings because many of the other mothers and families had experienced violence or fear because of a child's mental illness. She explained that NAMI was a nonjudgmental environment in which she felt comfortable talking about what had happened to her son.

Mothers reconfigured their social networks. Many felt that their closest friends were those they had met through NAMI and that their friendships were based upon a

shared understanding. These fellow mothers were the people they went to for support and advice. While mothers typically started attending the NAMI meetings because of the environment of shared understanding, they continued to attend for a variety of other reasons. One of the most commonly cited reasons for attending was helping others or working as advocates for the mentally ill. One mother whose son had been in and out of a psychiatric hospital since shortly after his high school graduation explained, "I started coming to this group to receive support. I continue attending because now I can provide support for others—especially families where this is all new. I remember how scary [it was] and [how] alone I felt."

These findings indicate that the mothers no longer had the same friends that they had before their children became ill or that the nature of their friendships had changed. Mothers reported that they often felt awkward or uncomfortable around old friends. These mothers' comments demonstrate Goffman's (1963) discussion of social interactions between "normal" and the stigmatized. He argues that "mixed contacts" (Goffman, 1963, p. 12) often result in discomfort for both parties. Because of the discomfort of interacting with old friends, these mothers look to other mothers with whom they have a shared understanding of friendship and support. Applying Goffman's (1963) conceptualizations here, new friends met through NAMI can be considered both the "wise" and the "own" because they have an adult mentally ill child, and they share a common stigma because of this association. NAMI thus unites these mothers, thereby providing a support network. The participants in this study benefited from their involvement in the support group.

#### Discussion

The purpose of this study was to gain an understanding of the lives of mothers who are caregivers for their mentally ill adult children. The study uncovered some of their common experiences using a phenomenological approach to qualitative research. Four themes emerged, offering needed insight into areas where additional research could be focused. They were 1) desire to share experiences, 2) disturbance of life, 3) stigma and stigma management, and 4) mothers' experiences of support and understanding.

This research adds to the existing literature in several other ways. Firstly, these findings support much of the caregiving and burden literature, which suggests that caregiving for the mentally ill is disruptive and burdensome. Within the caregiving and chronic illness literature, the term "family burden" is used to refer to the load or strain experienced by family members because of providing care for the chronically ill. The results of several studies illustrate that family members find caregiving to be burdensome (Cicirelli, 1981; Grad & Sainsbury, 1963; Horowitz & Dobrof, 1982; Moroney, 1980; Montgomery et al., 1985; Robinson & Thurnher, 1979; Salvador et al., 2015; Tolliver, 2001). While the burden literature certainly documents the existence of the burden on families of the mentally ill, it does not move beyond quantitative measures to provide an understanding of the lived experiences of the caretakers of the mentally ill, as this research begins to highlight. These findings also suggest that mental health care professionals should consider expanding and improving services for mothers who experience these disturbances because of their children's illnesses.

Secondly, these findings contribute to the literature suggesting that a stigma reaches beyond the individual who is defined as "deviant," often impacting her or his close associates, such as friends and family members. This research fills a void in the

literature by demonstrating the impact of mother blaming on mothers of the mentally ill. The mothers of adult mentally ill children who participated in this study are stigmatized. The stigma that mothers experience is akin to any other fully stigmatized group. The primary source of their stigma is derived from commonly held beliefs regarding the mother's *causal* role in the creation of her child's mental illness. The mothers in this study feel that others (i.e., family, friends, and society) hold them responsible. The mothers in this study have internalized the perceived accusation of blame and the consequential guilt. These findings provide evidence that Goffman's (1963) conceptualization of courtesy stigma should not be applied to mothers of the mentally ill because it does not take into consideration accusations of blame.

Moreover, findings from this study support much of the literature in the fields of social work and mental health, which often stress the benefits of groups such as the NAMI groups (Mills et al., 2012; Seebohm et al., 2013). This study also contributes to the literature on support groups. The mothers I interviewed attended support group meetings on a regular basis and suggested that their fellow support group members helped to relieve some of their daily anxiety because of their shared understanding.

Finally, the mothers interviewed were generally willing and eager to speak to me as they wanted to tell their stories. It is important to point out their general eagerness in and of itself. Many authors have written about the importance of telling one's story and argue that storytelling has therapeutic benefits (Callero, 2003; Fels & Astell, 2011; Whisenant, 2011). Many of the mothers I interviewed mentioned how cathartic it was to be able to talk about their lives.

#### **Limitations and Future Research**

As a qualitative investigation of mothers of the mentally ill, this study utilized a small, purposeful sample and, as such, can make no claims at universal generalizability. Thus, this study should not be considered representative of all mothers of mentally ill children. Furthermore, as all the participants were white, this study did not examine differences in life experience due to race or ethnicity. Although limited, there is some research examining race and ethnic differences in caregiving experiences, which suggests that these differences need to be considered (Aranda & Knight, 1997; White et al., 2000). All of the mothers in this study were middle-aged or older and had adult mentally ill children. Their experiences are undoubtedly quite different than the experiences of younger mothers with younger children.

Similarly, differences based on socioeconomic class and educational levels were not examined in this study. Thus, in addition to examining mothers with diverse backgrounds, an investigation of other family members, including fathers and siblings, might also reveal important insights. Further investigations into this topic could also benefit from applying a feminist framework. Though not a central theme presented in my findings, some mothers did reference gender issues in caregiving.

An additional limitation of this study is seen in the manner in which the findings were presented. Specifically, the findings reported in this research provided a different level of detailed description that can be found in other qualitative research. This lack of detail is deliberate, as participants were guaranteed that I would provide as little background detail as possible in addition to using pseudonyms. I made this commitment to participants because many of these mothers knew each other through their NAMI involvement and other community connections. Tolich (2004) refers to limiting the description of participants to assure confidentiality as "internal confidentiality" (p.101).

He describes internal confidentiality as an ethical obligation to participants who are connected in some manner and might be able to identify each other such that details might reveal their identity (Tolich, 2004).

Another limitation that suggests the need for future research is that their NAMI involvement may have influenced the mothers' accounts. It must be emphasized that all mothers who participated in this study were involved with this support group in some fashion. As such, it is important to acknowledge that NAMI involvement acts as an ideological lens through which these mothers interpret their daily lives. In future studies, it would be useful to speak to mothers with no support group involvement and those with active support group involvement, like those I spoke with in this study. This direction could prove interesting as some literature indicates that support-group membership benefits mothers on numerous levels. For example, Karp (2001) indicated that the families of the mentally ill he studied were influenced by support group involvement, which assisted them in learning to maintain some resemblance to normal life through "distancing," "compartmentalization," and establishing "boundaries." A more thorough look at support group membership is another possible direction for future research.

Future research should also examine the social identity of mothers of mentally ill children. Heavily influenced by symbolic interactionism and social constructionist theory, the social identity approach emphasizes a particular aspect of the interaction process and intergroup relations in group members' formation of a sense of their social identity (Callero, 2003; Hogg et al., 1995).

It would be interesting to research the stigma experienced by mothers and by their mentally ill sons or daughters further. Is it possible that the mother's experience of stigma is more significant than her child's, either because of the accusations of blame directed towards her or because the nature of her child's mental illness prevents them from feeling the full effects of stigma? Future research might also examine the difference in experiences and stigma of other family members such as fathers, children, or spouses. Also, it would be worth reading about the techniques that mothers use to manage their stigma and the success of these techniques.

Research could also explore how religion and spirituality play a role in mothers' lived experiences. Though not with any regularity, a few mothers commented on the value of religion or their faith in assisting them in dealing with the various stressors that accompany having a mentally ill son or daughter. In addition to examining religion, researchers might also gain insight by examining mothers' thoughts on "justice" or "cosmic fate." Virtually all of the mothers reported a religious preference, and many indicated that their religious beliefs were an important part of their lives. Thus, it might prove useful to ask questions regarding the role religion plays in their lives. For instance, do mothers look to their faith as a source of strength, or does the reality of their burdened lives cause them to question their faith or wonder how God could allow this to happen to them and their children?

#### References

- Aspers, P. (2010). The second road to phenomenological sociology, *Society*, *47*, 214–219. <u>https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12115-010-9306-6</u>
- Benner, P. (1994). *Interpretive phenomenology*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781412963909.n234
- Berry, G. L., Zarit, S. H., & Rabatin, X. V. (1991). Caregiver activity on respite and nonrespite days: A comparison of two service approaches. *The Gerontologist, 31*, 830–835. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/31.6.830</u>
- Biegel, D. E., Bass, D. M., Schulz, R., & Morycz, R. (1993). Predictors of in-home and out-of-home service use by family caregivers of Alzheimer's disease patients. *Journal of Aging & Health, 4*, 419–438.

https://doi.org/10.1177/089826439300500401

- Biegel, D. E., Sales, E., & Schulz, R. (1991). Family caregiving in chronic illness:
   Alzheimer's disease, cancer, heart disease, mental illness, and stroke. Sage
   Publications, Inc.
- Birenbaum, A. (1970). On managing courtesy stigma. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior, 11*(3), 196–206. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/2948301</u>

Birenbaum, A. (1992). Courtesy stigma revisited. *Mental Retardation, 30*(5), 265–268. <u>https://www-proquest-</u>

com.ezproxy.lib.apsu.edu/openview/afcb6a527ffc3c6c4bf5b12941672ebd/1?cbl= 1976608&parentSessionId=Bf67uPsgE1h3SOvqOsTAafE7wkyTK%2BYX15ctXS rNJB4%3D&pq-origsite=gscholar&accountid=8437 Briar, K., & Ryan, R. (1986). The anti-institution movement and women caregivers. *Affilia, 1*(1), 20–31. <u>https://doi-</u>

org.ezproxy.lib.apsu.edu/10.1177/088610998600100104

Blum, N. S. (1991). The management of stigma by Alzheimer family caregivers. *Journal* of Contemporary Ethnography 20(3), 263–268. <u>https://doi-</u>

org.ezproxy.lib.apsu.edu/10.1177/089124191020003002

Brocklehurst, J. C., Morris, P., Andrews, K., Richards, B., & Laycock, P. (1981). Social effects of stroke. *Social Science & Medicine, 15*(1), 35–39.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0271-7123(81)90043-2

- Brown, P. (1985). *The transfer of care: Psychiatric hospitalization and its aftermath*. New York, NY: Routledge. <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003282419</u>
- Burgio, L., Stevens, A., Guy, D., Roth, D. L., & Haley, W. E. (2003). Impact of two psychological interventions on White and African American family caregivers of individuals with dementia. *The Gerontologist, 43*(4), 568–579.

https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/43.4.568

- Cantor, M. H. (1983). Strain among caregivers: A study of experience in the United States. *The Gerontologist,* 23, 597–604. <a href="https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/document?repid=rep1&type=pdf&doi=12fb695acc6f3">https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/document?repid=rep1&type=pdf&doi=12fb695acc6f3</a> e5517dfcdee2a27eb7bc494522f
- Callero, P. L. (2003). The sociology of the self. *Annual Review of Sociology,* 29(1), 115– 133. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/30036963</u>
- Cicirelli, V. G. (1981). *Helping elderly parents: The role of adult children*. Boston, MA: Auburn House.

- Cohen, C. (1978). Three-year follow-up study of stroke patients at the Medical College of Virginia. *Southern Medical Journal, 71*(8), 930–932. https://doi.org/10.1097/00007611-197808000-00018
- Cohen, M. Z., & Omery, A. (1994). Schools of phenomenology: Implications for research. JM Morse (Ed.), Critical issues in qualitative research içinde (ss. 136– 159).
- Cook, J. A., & Knox, J. (1993). NAMI outreach strategies to African American and Hispanic families: Results of a national telephone survey. *Innovations* & *Research, 2*(3), 25–32.
- Creswell, J. W., & Miller, D. L. (2000). Determining validity in qualitative inquiry. *Theory into Practice*, 39, 124–130. <u>https://doi.org/10.1207/s15430421tip3903\_2</u>

Denzin, N. K. (1978). *The research act*. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315134543

- Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (1994). *Handbook of qualitative research.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Douglas, J. D. (1971). Understanding everyday life. Chicago, IL: Aldine.
- Douglas, J. D. (1985). Creative interviewing. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.
- Dunkel-Schetter, C., & Wortman, C. B. (1982). The interpersonal dynamics of cancer:
  Problems in social relationships and their impact on the patient. In H. S.
  Friedman & M. Robin DiMatteo (Eds.), *Interpersonal issues in health care* (pp. 69–100). New York: NY: Academic Press.
- Englander, M. (2012). The interview: Data collection in descriptive phenomenological human scientific research. *Journal of Phenomenological Psychology, 43*(1), 13–35. <u>https://phenomenologyblog.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/04/Englander-</u>

2012-The-Interview-Data-Collection-in-Descriptive-Phenomenological-Human-Scientific-Research.pdf

- Fels, D. I., & Astell, A. J. (2011). Storytelling as a model of conversation for people with dementia and caregivers. *American Journal of Alzheimer's Disease & Other Dementias*, 26(7), 535–541.
- Fontana, A., & Frey, J. H. (1994). Interviewing the art of science. In N. K. Denzin & Y. S.
  Lincoln (Eds.), *Handbook of qualitative research* (pp. 361–376). Thousand Oaks,
  CA: Sage.
- Frank, A. W. (1995). *The wounded storyteller: Body, illness, and ethics*. Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press.
- Freidenbergs, I., Gordon, W., Hubbard, M., Levine, L., Wolf, C., & Diller, L. (1981).
  Psychosocial aspects of living with cancer: A review of the literature. *International Journal of Psychiatry in Medicine*, *11*(4), 303–329.
- Gilleard, C. J., Belford, H., Gilleard, E., Whittick, J. E., & Gledhill, K. (1984). Emotional distress amongst the supporters of the elderly mentally infirm. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 145, 172–177. <u>https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.145.2.172</u>
- Given, B. A., & Given, C. W. (1991). Family caregiving for the elderly. *Annual Review of Nursing Research*, 9(1), 77–101. <u>https://doi.org/10.1891/0739-6686.9.1.77</u>
- Goffman, E. (1963). *Stigma: Notes on the management of spoiled identity.* Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.

https://www.google.com/books/edition/Stigma/zuMFXuTMAqAC?hl=en&gbpv=1& dq=Stigma:+Notes+on+the+management+of+spoiled+identity.&pg=PA1&printsec =frontcover Goldman, H. H. (1982). Mental illness and family burden: A public health perspective. *Hospital & Community Psychiatry,* 33(7), 557–560.

https://doi.org/10.1176/ps.33.7.557

- Grad, J., & Sainsbury, P. (1963). Mental illness and the family. *The Lancet, 1*, 544–547.
- Grob, G. N. (1995). The paradox of deinstitutionalization. *Society, 32*, 51–60. <u>https://fbaum.unc.edu/teaching/articles/Grob1995\_Society\_TheParadoxOfDeinsti</u> <u>tutionalization.pdf</u>
- Guberman, N. (1990). The family, women, and caregiving: Who cares for the caregivers? In V. Dhruvarajan (Ed.), *Women and well-being*, 67–78. Montreal, Canada: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- Hatfield, A. B. (1978). Psychological cost of schizophrenia to the family. *Social Work,* 23(5), 355–359. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/23.5.355</u>
- Hatfield, A. B. (1987). Families as caregivers: A historical perspective. In A. B. Hatfield &
  H. P. Lefley (Eds.), *Families of the mentally ill: Coping and adaptation*, 3–29. New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Hogg, M, Terry, D. & White K. (1995). A tale of two theories: A critical comparison of identity theory with social identity theory. *Social Psychology Quarterly, 58*, 255–269. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2787127</u>
- Horowitz, A., & Dobrof, R. (1982). *The role of families in providing long-term care to the frail and chronically ill elderly living in the community*. New York, NY: Hunter College, Brookdale Center on Aging.
- Horowitz, A., & Shindelman, L. (1983). Reciprocity and affection: Past influences on current caregiving. *Journal of Gerontological Social Work*, *5*(3), 5–20.
   https://doi.org/10.1300/J083V05N03\_02

- Irvine, L. (1997). Romancing the self: Codependency and the American quest for fulfillment (Unpublished doctoral dissertation, Stony Brook University). https://www.proquest.com/openview/6861a2b0df1aaf510db543e7ec15f82b/1?pqorigsite=gscholar&cbl=18750&diss=y
- Janse, B., Huijsman, R., & Fabbricotti, I. N. (2014). A quasi-experimental study of the effects of an integrated care intervention for the frail elderly on informal caregivers' satisfaction with care and support. *BMC Health Services Research*, *14*(1). 14–140. <u>https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1186/1472-6963-14-</u> 140.pdf
- Josselson, R., & Lieblich, A. (1995). *Interpreting experience: The narrative study of lives*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

https://www.google.com/books/edition/Interpreting\_Experience/2NZyAwAAQBAJ ?hl=en&gbpv=1&dq=Interpreting+experience:+The+narrative+study+of+lives.+& pg=PP1&printsec=frontcover

Karp, D. A. (2001). *The burden of sympathy: How families cope with mental illness*. Oxford University Press, USA. <u>https://www.google.com/books/edition/The\_Burden\_of\_Sympathy/fUdLsozkvvIC?</u> <u>hl=en&gbpv=1&dq=The+burden+of+sympathy:+How+families+cope+with+menta</u>

I+illness&pg=PR11&printsec=frontcover

- Katz, I., Glass, D. C., Lucido, D., & Farber, J. (1979). Harm-doing and victim's racial or orthopedic stigma as determinants of helping behavior 1. *Journal of Personality*, 47(2), 340–364. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.1979.tb00207.x</u>
- Kleck, R. (1966). Emotional arousal in interactions with stigmatized persons. *Psychological Reports, 19*(3, PT 2), 1226.

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Robert-

<u>Kleck/publication/18940681</u> <u>Emotional Arousal in Interactions with Stigmatize</u> <u>d</u> <u>Persons/links/56a8f08d08aec57514c3eeb8/Emotional-Arousal-in-Interactions-</u> with-Stigmatized-Persons.pdf

- Kleck, R., Ono, H., & Hastorf, H. A. (1966). The effects of physical deviance on face-toface interaction. *Human Relations, 19*, 425–436.
- Koro-Ljungberg, M, & Bussing, R. (2009). The management of courtesy stigma in the lives of families with teenagers with ADHD. *Journal of Family Issues, 30*, 1175– 1200. <u>http://jfi.sagepub.com/cgi/content/abstract/30/9/1175</u>
- Krieg, R. (2001). An interdisciplinary look at the deinstitutionalization of the mentally ill. The Social Science Journal, 38, 367–380. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0362-3319(01)00136-7</u>

Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.

- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1986). But is it rigorous? Trustworthiness and authenticity in naturalistic evaluation. In D. D. Williams (Eds.), *Naturalistic evaluation*, 73–84.
   San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Mackay, A. & Nias, B.C. (1979). Strokes in the young and middle aged: Consequences to the family and society. *Journal of the Royal College of Physicians of London, 13*(2), 106–112.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5373173/pdf/jrcollphyslond90304-0056.pdf

Marsh, D. T. (1992). *Families and mental illness: New directions in professional practice*. New York, NY: Praeger.

- Mayou, R., Foster, A., & Williamson, B. (1978). The psychological and social effects of myocardial infarction on wives. *British Medical Journal, 18*, 699–701. <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1605008/pdf/brmedj00129-0055d.pdf">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1605008/pdf/brmedj00129-0055d.pdf</a>
- McCallion, P., & Toseland, R. W. (1995). Supportive group interventions with caregivers of frail older adults. *Social Work With Groups, 18*, 11–25.
- Mechanic, D. (1989). *Mental health and social policy*. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Mechanic, D., & Rochefort, D. A. (1990). Deinstitutionalization: An appraisal of reform. Annual Review of Sociology, 16, 301–327. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/2083272</u>
- Mellins, C. A., Blum, M. J., Boyd-Davis, S. L., & Gatz, M. (1993). Family network perspectives on caregiving. In M. A. Smyer (Ed), *Mental health and aging: Progress and prospects* (pp. 37–44). New York, NY: Springer.
- Mittelman, M. S., Roth, D., Haley, W. E., & Zarit, S. H. (2004). Effects of a caregiver intervention on negative caregiver appraisals of behavior problems in patients with Alzheimer's disease: Results of a randomized trial. *The Journal of Gerontology: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences, 59*(1), P27–P34.
   <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/59.1.p27">https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/59.1.p27</a>
- Mills, A., Schmied, V. C. T., Dahlen, H., Shuiringa, W., & Hudson, M. E. (2013).
  Someone to talk to: Young mothers' experiences of participating in a young parent's support programme. *Scandinavian Journal of Caring Sciences*, 27, 551–559. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-6712.2012.01065.x</u>

Monahan, D. J., Greene, V. L., & Coleman, P. D. (1992). Caregiver support groups: Factors affecting use of service. *Social Work, 37*, 254–261. http://www.jstor.org/stable/23716609

Montgomery, R. J. V., Gonyea, J. G., & Hooyman, N. R. (1985). Caregiving and the experience of subjective and objective burden. *Family Relations, 34*(1), 19–26. <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/583753</u>

Moroney, R. M. (1980). *Families, social services, and social policy: The issue of shared responsibility.* Rockville, MD: United States Department of Health and Human Services.

https://www.google.com/books/edition/Families Social Services and Social Pol i/7VHiysV4 zwC?hl=en&gbpv=0

Moustakas, C. (1994). *Phenomenological research methods*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

https://www.google.com/books/edition/Phenomenological Research Methods/pp <u>11AwAAQBAJ?hl=en&gbpv=1&dq=Phenomenological+research+methods&pg=P</u> <u>P1&printsec=frontcover</u>

- Morrow, S. L. (2005). Quality and trustworthiness in qualitative research in counseling psychology. *Journal of Counseling Psychology, 52*, 250–260. https://doi.org/ 10.1037/0022-0167.52.2.250
- National Alliance on Mental Illness (NAMI). (n.d.). What is NAMI StigmaBusters? http://www.nami.org/template.cfm?section=fight\_stigma
- Orleans, M. (2000). Phenomenology. In *Encyclopedia of Sociology* (Vol. 3, pp. 2099–2107). New York, NY: Macmillan Reference USA.

- Papadimitriou, C. (2012). Phenomenologically-informed inquiry in physical rehabilitation:
   How to do documentation and interpretation of qualitative data. *Physical Therapy Reviews, 17*, 409–416. <u>https://doi.org/10.1179/1743288x12y.000000031</u>
- Parsons, T., & Fox, R. (1952). Illness, therapy, and the modern urban American family. *Journal of Social Issues, 8*, 31–44. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-</u> <u>4560.1952.tb01861.x</u>
- Patton, M. Q. (1990). *Qualitative evaluation and research methods* (2nd ed.). Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Patton, M. Q. (2002). Qualitative evaluation and evaluation methods (3rd ed.). Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Pejlert, A. (2001). Being a parent of an adult son or daughter with severe illness receiving professional care: Parent's narratives. *Health and Social Care in the Community*, 9, 194–204. <u>https://www.brown.uk.com/brownlibrary/pejlert.pdf</u>
- Pilisuk, M., & Parks, S. H. (1988). Caregiving: Where families need help. *Social Work,* 33, 436–440. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/sw/33.5.436</u>
- Ponterotto, J. G. (2005). Qualitative research in counseling psychology: A primer on research paradigms and philosophy of science. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 52, 126–136. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.52.2.126</u>
- Provencher, H. L. (1996). Objective burden among primary caregivers of persons with chronic schizophrenia. *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing, 3*, 181–187. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2850.1996.tb00085.x</u>
- Ray, M. A. (1994). The richness of phenomenology: Philosophic, theoretic, and methodological concerns. In J.M. Morse (Ed.), *Critical issues in qualitative research methods* (pp. 117–133). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Rau, M. T. (1991). Caregiving in stroke. In D. Biegel, E. Sales, & R. Schulz (Eds.),
   *Family caregiving in chronic illness* (Vol. 1, pp. 129–461). Newbury Park, CA:
   Sage.
- Reid, K., Flowers, P., & Larkin, M. (2005). Exploring lived experience. *The Psychologist, 18*, 20–23.
- Reinhard, S. C. (1994). Living with mental illness: Effects of professional support and personal control on caregiver burden. *Research in Nursing & Health, 17*, 79–88.
- Robinson, B. (1983). Validation of a caregiver strain index. *Journal of Gerontology, 38*, 344–348. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/nur.4770170203</u>
- Robinson, B., & Thurnher, M. (1979). Taking care of patients: A life-cycle transition. *The Gerontologist, 19*, 586–593. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/19.6.586</u>
- Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (1995). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Rudestam, K. E., & Newton, R. R. (1992). *Surviving your dissertation: A comprehensive guide to content and process*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage.
- Salvador, Á, Crespo, C., Martins, A. R., Santos, S., & Canavarro, M. C. (2015). Parents' perceptions about their child's illness in pediatric cancer: Links with caregiving burden and quality of life. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *24*(4), 1129–1140. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10826-014-9921-8
- Schuetz, A. (1944). The stranger: An essay in social psychology. *American Journal of Sociology, 49*, 499–507. <u>https://doi.org/10.1086/219472</u>
- Schulz, R., Mendelsohn, A. B., Haley, W. E., Mahoney, D., Allen, R. S., Zhang, S., Thompson, L., & Belle, S. H. (2003). End-of-life care and the effects of

bereavement on family caregivers of persons with dementia. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 349(20), 1936–1942. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmsa035373

- Scott, M. B., & Lyman, S. M. (1968). Accounts. *American Sociological Review*, 33, 46–62.
- Seebohm, P., Chaudhary, S., Boyce, M., Elkan, R., Avis, M., & Munn-Giddings, C. (2013). The contribution of self-help/mutual aid groups to mental well-being. *Health and Social Care in the Community, 21*(4), 391–401.

https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.12021

Sigelman, C. K., Howell, J. H., Cornell, D. P., Cutright, J. D. & Dewey, J.C. (1991). Courtesy stigma: The social implication of associating with a gay person. *Journal* of Social Psychology, 131(1), 45–56.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00224545.1991.9713823

Skelton, M., & Dominian, J. (1973). Psychological stress in wives of patients with myocardial infarction. *British Medical Journal, 2*, 101–103.

https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.2.5858.101

- Spiegelberg, H. (1984). *The phenomenological movement: A historical introduction* (2nd ed.). The Hague, Netherlands: Nijhoff
- Strauss, A. L., & Corbin, J. (1998). *Basics of qualitative research: Techniques and procedures for developing grounded theory* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Steinwachs, D. M., Kasper, J. D., & Skinner, E. A. (1992). Family perspectives on meeting the needs for care of severely mentally III relatives: A national survey. Arlington, VA: NAMI.

- Stetz, K. (1987). Caregiving demands during advanced cancer. *Cancer Nursing, 10*(5), 260–268. https://doi.org/10.1097/00002820-198710000-00004
- Suri, H. (2011). Purposeful sampling in qualitative research synthesis. *Qualitative Research Journal*, *11*(2), 63–75. https://doi.org/10.3316/qrj1102063
- Thompson, E. H., Jr., & Doll, W. (1982). The burden of families coping with the mentally ill: An invisible crisis. *Family Relations, 31*, 379–388.

https://doi.org/10.2307/584170

Tolich, M. (2004). Internal confidentiality: When confidentiality assurances fail relational informants. *Qualitative Sociology, 27*(1), 101–106.

https://doi.org/10.1023/b:quas.0000015546.20441.4a

- Tolliver, D. E. (2001). African American female caregivers of family members living with HIV/AIDS. *Families in Contemporary Society: The Journal of Contemporary Human Services, 82*(2), 145–156. <u>https://doi.org/10.1606/1044-3894.215</u>
- Whisenant, M. (2011). Informal caregiving in patients with brain tumors. *Oncology Nursing Forum, 38*(5), E373–E381.
- White, T. M., Townsend, A. L., & Stephens, M. A. (2000). Comparisons of African
  American and White women in the parent care role. *The Gerontologist*, *40*(6), 718–728. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/40.6.718">https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/40.6.718</a>
- Wright, E. R., Avirappattu, G., & Lafuze, J. E. (1999). The family experience of deinstitutionalization: Insights from the closing of central state hospital. *The Journal of Behavioral Health Services & Research, 26*, 289–304.
  https://doi.org/10.1007/bf02287274

Zarit, S., Reever, K. E., & Bach-Peterson, J. (1980). Relatives of impaired elderly: Correlates of feelings of burden. *The Gerontologist, 20*(6), 649–655. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/20.6.649</u>

# The Status of Feminist Theory in Sociology: Academic Politics and the Intellectual Struggle for Women's Liberation

by

Jilly M. Ngwainmbi, Fayetteville State University

# Abstract:

This paper focuses on the status of feminist theory and academic politics as the foundation for women's struggle for liberation. A distinct contribution of the paper to the current literature is the focus on theory and theoretical perspectives, distinguishing between sociology, patriarchy, and capitalism as the key to women's liberation. After a careful and critical examination of the classical roots of contemporary sociological theory, the varieties and basic domain assumptions of feminist theory, and the impact of patriarchy and capitalism on women, the following conclusions are drawn: 1) Feminist theory must be recognized and accepted for its significant contribution to the birth and development of sociology and its major role in helping to broaden the field of sociology and provide a broader and better understanding of society, the individual in society, and various social phenomena; 2) The negative impact of patriarchy and capitalism on the struggle for women's liberation must be recognized; and 3) Both men and women must eliminate academic politics intellectually and more importantly, practically in order to bring about real and true women's liberation. It is therefore correct, right, and justifiable to have a Feminist Perspective in Sociology based on the following: 1) the clearly identified, different, and unique basic domain assumptions and research methodological approaches of feminist theory; 2) the fact that gender is unique and different from other social stratification categories since it is made up of two broad categories, females and males, with two unique and different intellectual bases; 3) the fact that the Feminist Perspective will facilitate the elimination of academic politics; and 4) the fact that the Feminist Perspective will facilitate the production of different social realities, especially and particularly, women's liberation.

**Key Words**: Feminist Theory Status, Feminist Theory, Theory, Theoretical Perspective, Academic Politics, Women's Liberation

# Introduction:

In order to determine the status of feminist theory in sociology, it is necessary to

start by examining the contributions of both male and female classical sociologists to

the rise and development of sociology in general and feminist sociology in particular. It

is important to note that the subjugation, domination, and oppression of women are long

and painful, involving all forms of discrimination and exclusionary practices used by men. The impact of all these on women's life chances has been well documented (Anderson and Collins 2004; Collins 1990, 1998; Jaggar 1983; Laslett and Thorne 1997; Lotz 2003; Rhode 1990; Wallace 2000; Wood 2003). Despite the crippling effect of the subjugation, domination, and oppression, women have made great strides and continue to struggle to eliminate all the discriminatory and exclusionary practices directed toward them. The main objective of this struggle is to achieve equality for all at the cultural, social, political, economic, and global levels. In this struggle, women have utilized several strategies. Prominent among these strategies are social movements, political activism, and intellectual and scholarly expression. The intellectual and scholarly struggle has been wide-ranging, involving interdisciplinary scholarship that seeks to present social reality and the world from a woman's point of view (Harding 2000; Julia 2000, Kelly 1984; Ritzer 2004; Wood 2003). However, in sociology in particular, some find this scholarship new and unacceptable, primarily because: 1) Feminist theory is not anchored in any one of the three paradigms, social-facts, social definition, and social behavior, that have long patterned sociology's orientation to its subject matter; 2) Feminist scholarship is interdisciplinary in orientation, including not only sociology but anthropology, biology, economics, history, law, literature, philosophy, political science, psychology, and theology; 3) Feminist theory is so radical, created by non-sociologists and women whose scientific credentials are under suspicion since the theory is closely linked to political activism (Ritzer 2004); and 4) historically, men have succeeded in systematically excluding women's contributions from major textbooks (Laslett & Thorne 1997; Ritzer 2000).

The obstacles, barriers, and resistance mounted by males notwithstanding, female scholars are asserting themselves in virtually every academic discipline. In the field of sociology, this effort has resulted in a variety of feminist theories developed from and, in some ways, in direct opposition to some of the existing sociological paradigms. Generally, sociologists, as guided, directed, and dictated by male sociologists, recognize and accept the following five perspectives in sociology: 1) Structural-Functionalist, 2) Conflict, 3) Symbolic Interactionist, 4) Phenomenological, and 5) Rational Choice. However, with the proliferation of feminist theories in sociology that all share similar basic domain assumptions which highlight women's unique experiences and the partial worldview presented by men who dominate society in general and sociology in particular, is asking why there is no feminist perspective in sociology, independent of the five identified above, a legitimate sociological question?

This paper focuses on the status of feminist theory in sociology and feminist scholarship as basic frameworks for women's struggle for women's liberation. A distinct contribution of the paper to the current literature is the focus on the theory-perspective distinction in sociology as one of the major focuses for women's struggle for liberation in general and in sociology in particular, with both men and women eliminating academic politics intellectually and more importantly, practically in order to bring about real, true women's liberation. In an attempt to determine the status of feminist theory in sociology, we start by addressing why there is no feminist perspective in sociology independent of the five identified above and providing a critical examination of the classical roots, varieties, basic domain assumptions, and methodological approaches of feminist theory in sociology.

This critical examination focuses on 1) feminist scholarship in sociology; 2) the raging intellectual debates related to why there is no feminist perspective in sociology; 3) theoretical and methodological arguments advanced in support of or against a feminist perspective in the discipline; and 4) the sociological, as well as, social implications for the field of sociology drawn from these scholarship and debates. Before embarking upon the subject matter of this paper, it is necessary first to provide operational definitions of the following key terms as used in the paper: 1) Status of feminist theory, 2) academic politics, 3) intellectual struggles, and 4) women's liberation.

#### **Operational Definitions**

#### Status of Feminist Theory in Sociology

The status of Feminist Theory in Sociology, as used in this paper, is determined by focusing on Feminism and the Theory and Perspective debate, which addresses whether Feminist Theory is just theory or it is really a Theoretical Perspective. Feminism, which is closely associated with feminist theory, combines the following two definitions: 1) in its narrowest sense, feminism is a complex set of political ideologies used by the women's movement to advance the cause of women's equality and put an end to sexist theory and the practice of social oppression; and 2) in a broader and deeper sense, feminism is defined as a variety of interrelated frameworks used to observe, analyze, and interpret the complex ways in which the social reality of gender inequality is constructed, enforced, and manifested from the largest institutional settings to the details of people's daily lives (Ali, Coate and Goro 2000; Barsky 1992; Bryson 2002; Johnson 2000; Ritzer 2000; Segal 1999; Zalewski 2000). The second definition implies and includes feminist scholarship. The two definitions combined capture the

essence of feminism, the praxis dimension, the essence of feminist scholarship, and the theoretical, academic, and intellectual dimensions of feminism. The status of Feminist theory in sociology is clearly determined by the Theory and Theoretical Perspective distinction or debate.

Closely associated with the status of feminist theory is feminist scholarship, defined as a set of facts and ideas acquired by those whose academic and intellectual orientation and interests are directed toward women's issues and problems in general and, in particular, those originating from oppressive, exclusionary, and discriminatory practices built into societal institutions, especially institutions such as the family, economy, religion, and the political, judicial and educational systems. In other words, feminist scholarship refers to the body of knowledge and learning acquired through studying, investigating, and observing these women's issues and problems specified above by those who are interested and specialize in them. These scholars' objective is not just to produce knowledge about these issues and problems for the sake of knowledge but to ensure that the knowledge is of use to themselves as the investigators, as well as to all those interested in finding solutions to these women's issues and problems. The ultimate goal of feminist scholars interested and specialized in the issues and social problems specified above is to contribute to the improvement of society and the lives of all, irrespective of gender, race, ethnicity, national origin, and other related variables (Barsky, 1992; Collins, 1998; Julia, 2000; Lengermann & Niebrugge, 2002; Pearsall, 1999; Ritzer, 2000; Segal, 1999; Smith, 1987; Zalewski, 2000). As defined here, feminist scholarship implies feminism in that it provides the intellectual and academic frameworks and tools for feminism, as well as the platform and foundation for praxis.

#### **Academic Politics**

As used in this paper, Academic politics refers to the distribution of administrative positions, economic benefits, and power guided by or on the basis of patriarchy. It is important to recognize that Weber's value-free science (Ritzer, 2000) does not exist realistically. As Collins (1990) points out, discrimination among women is an intellectual block. It is not only men who discriminate against women. Women discriminate against women as well. Collins (1990) "presses for a re-conceptualization of social theory in which analysis starts from the distinctive visions of outside groups, and in which conventional concepts of race, class, and gender are informed and changed by including the concrete experiences and definitions of subordinate groups." Arlie Hochschild (1989) used the term second shift to describe the unpaid labor performed at home, especially by women, in addition to the paid work performed in the formal sector. This further emphasizes the fact that Max Weber's value-free science is nothing but wishful thinking. Academic Politics certainly impacts the status of feminist theory in Sociology.

### Intellectual Struggle

By intellectual struggle here, we mean the struggle to provide a scientific understanding and explanation of various social problems, such as gender discrimination, through the process of engaging in theorizing, research, and publication of findings with the hope that findings will become the basis or grounds for social policies and actions, aimed at eliminating gender discrimination and ultimately

producing women's liberation. The intellectual struggle is associated with and guided by the understanding that all social realities, such as gender discrimination and women's liberation, are the product of human intellect. Therefore, these social realities can be eliminated or changed by the human intellect as well.

#### Women's Liberation

By women's liberation, we mean the focus on society's recognition of women's intellectual contributions, followed by society's fair rewards of their contributions in terms of monetary rewards, sharing of power positions, political positions, and especially positions within academic institutions. It is imperative to note the unique nature and importance of gender and the difference between gender and other social stratification categories, such as social class, race, ethnicity, power, etc. Gender stratification is unique in the sense that it results in the division of society or human beings simply into two unique groups, females and males, with patriarchy and capitalism magnifying the division between females and males.

Women's liberation would require the intellectual ability, readiness, and objectivity of males and females alike to embrace women's scholarly contributions and feminist scholarship within the academic community in general and in sociology in particular. In order to achieve this goal, the elimination of all forms of prejudice, discrimination, and exclusion must take place through the establishment of what Habermas (1985, Vol. II, p. 139) refers to as communicative action, which "is not only a process of reaching an understanding; ....actors are at the same time taking part in interactions through which they develop, confirm and renew their membership in social groups and their own identities. Communicative actions are not only processes of

interpretation in which cultural knowledge is 'tested against the world'; they are at the same time processes of social integration and of socialization." This definition recognizes, acknowledges, and takes into account the differences in standpoint not only between men and women but also among women as well as men, hence the need for communicative action that ensures meaningful socialization and, subsequently, substantive recognition. Implicit in this definition is the sharing of ideas and knowledge that requires and is dictated by a true intellectual revolution brought about by sound scholarship and intellectual discourse, involving the following three levels, all contingent upon and facilitated by Habermas's communicative action: 1) intellectual revolution among all scholars and intellectuals, both female and male; and 2) intellectual revolution among all females and males, facilitated by female and male scholars and intellectuals.

A basic assumption that drives our discussion in the next section is that in order to determine the status of women's scholarly contributions to sociology and understand the theory-perspective distinction, it is necessary to identify and discuss the social and intellectual forces that gave birth to sociology, feminist scholarship, and feminism. Our discussion in the section below focuses on these forces and how classical sociologists responded to them, with the main objective of highlighting intellectual dishonesty exhibited by males and the discriminatory and exclusionary practices instituted and directed toward female scholars by their male counterparts.

## Social and Intellectual Forces and the Birth of Sociology and Feminism

Both sociology and feminism emerged from social and intellectual conditions and changes of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries (Kandal 1988; Ritzer 2004; Zeitlin 2001). These social and intellectual conditions and changes were precipitated by a host of forces, among them the following: the scientific revolutions of the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries; the Enlightenment; the conservative reaction to the enlightenment; political revolutions; the Industrial Revolution and the rise of capitalism; feminism; urbanization; socialism; religious change and the growth of science (Ritzer 2004). Collectively, these forces brought about major changes in social structure, economic arrangement, and the relationship between society and the individual. At the individual level, their impact was both positive and negative. The negative effects included loss of economic security, excessive exploitation, poverty for many, devaluation and undermining of the family as both a production unit and a consumption unit, an increase in crime rate, and, in general, human alienation (Gilman 1898/1973; Thomas 1985; Ritzer 2004; Webb 1926; Weber 1905/1919). The positive effects included capital accumulation and self-actualization for a few, freedom of movement, increased political freedom and participation, increased individual rights and liberty, and creation of conditions necessary for the destruction of vestiges of old tradition and customs (Kandal 1988; Thomas 1985; Ritzer 2004; Weber 1905/1919; Zeitlin 2001). An important question that guides our discussion here is: How did these forces contribute to the birth of sociology, sociological theory, and feminism? These forces contributed to the birth of sociology and feminism in a number of ways. However, our focus here is on the one we consider to be the most important, i.e., the conditions and the social problems these forces created, such as the destruction of ancient societies, marginalization, subjugation, and oppression of women, poverty, alienation, increased crime rate, child abuse and neglect, social upheaval, which all attracted the attention and interests of both male and female classical social thinkers. What is of significance to us here are the responses of classical social thinkers, both male and female, to these

social conditions and problems created by these forces. How did these responses contribute to the birth of sociology, Sociological theory, and feminism? The discussion that follows is guided and driven by this question.

For Auguste Comte, the focus was on the destabilizing impact of these forces, especially the French Revolution, and his response focused on finding a scientific solution to the chaos and intellectual anarchy that reigned in France. His approach can be characterized as both liberal and conservative. On the one hand, he supported equality in education for women and men, but on the other, he believed that only males had the intellectual ability to become sociologists and to understand a scientific examination of social reality. He argued that men were intellectually superior to women. This, of course, was not an accurate depiction of women's intellectual capacity, and many female scholars immediately recognized this flaw in Comte's view of women and responded accordingly. For example, Harriet Martineau's work disproves Comte's views of women. In 1853, she published an extensively edited English version of Comte's "Positive Philosophy," a version he so approved that he substituted it, translated back into French, for his original edition. According to Ritzer (2004), it is only in this relationship to Comte that, until the present decade, Martineau's name survived in the record of sociology's history. She can readily be considered the first sociologist, sociology's "founding mother." The failure to recognize her as sociology's "founding mother" and males' blatant acts of discrimination and exclusion contributed to the birth of feminism.

Emile Durkheim was concerned, especially with industrialization, the growth of cities, and the problems they created for society. His response was shaped by his

conservative intellectual slant, which was driven by his obsession with social order and the need for social integration and firm regulation. Durkheim assumed that human beings were "impelled by their passions into a mad search for gratification that always leads to a need for more," and if these passions are unrestrained, they multiply. Human beings become enslaved by them and become a threat to themselves and society (Ritzer, 2004, p.193). Although Durkheim was concerned that the division of labor was characterized by certain liabilities such as competition, class conflict, and the feeling of meaninglessness generated by routine industrial work, he did not believe that there was a basic conflict among the owners, managers, and workers within an industry. He argued that any sign of such conflict indicated a lack of a common morality resulting from a lack of an integrative structure that produces social justice and equality of opportunity. Therefore, he proposed occupational association as the solution to conflict. His conservative response ignored gender and the negative consequences of gender socialization for females. For example, he viewed patriarchy simply as: 1) a form of division of labor by gender which socialized women into expected roles of subordination; 2) a result of conflicts arising from gender differences and gender inequalities; and 3) a form of discrimination, built into almost every institution in society, especially the economy. These later became major areas of focus for feminists and the feminist movement.

For Karl Marx, the concern was, especially with social problems arising from the Industrial Revolution and the rise of capitalism and its dehumanizing, alienating, and exploitative tendencies. For example, one of his focuses was on the impact of capitalism on the family, patriarchy, and the treatment of women. Marx and Engels (1956) considered patriarchy to be a product of capitalism, and women were oppressed

by capitalist society and the "bourgeois family." In The Origin of the Family, Private Property and the State, Engels (1970) argued that with the transition from a subsistence economy to one "with inherited property," the man took control of the home, and the woman was degraded and reduced to servitude. Those women and children who could find jobs worked sixteen hours a day for low, starvation-level wages. Women, in particular, experienced job discrimination, and those who found employment made much less than their male counterparts. Marx's and Engels's ideas about and responses to a variety of social problems produced by these forces provided the basic foundation for contemporary sociology, especially for the conflict perspective and for feminist theory and feminism. Contemporary radical, socialist, and Marxist feminists draw on this foundation.

Georg Simmel focused on the money economy, and his response was shaped enormously by his views of cities and the money economy. In his response, especially to the impact of cities and the money economy, he emphasized the unfair dominance of women, which, in the cultural domain, prevented females from both contributing to common culture and achieving autonomy in their identity (Kandal, 1988). He clearly attributed this to the Industrial Revolution and the rise of the money economy.

The Industrial Revolution and the rise of capitalism greatly influenced Herbert Spencer. Like Auguste Comte, his response was both liberal and conservative. In Social Statics (1851), Herbert Spencer expressed his concern about the unequal treatment of women. According to him, "Equity knows no difference in sex....the law of equal freedom manifestly applies to the whole female as well as male" (Kandal, 1988, p. 24). Later, Spencer changed his views on the subject and argued, prior to 1854, that women

were intellectually and emotionally inferior to men as a result of early socialization. After 1854, Spencer argued that females were emotionally and intellectually inferior to males because of an early arrest of their evolution necessitated by the need to reserve vital power needed for reproduction (Ashely & Orenstein, 2001). According to him, women are destined by nature to take on the domestic role of motherhood. It is unnatural, he argued, for them not to be married, and their education and opportunities should be limited to learning those things necessary for their biologically ordained social role. These absurd claims enraged feminist scholars, and their responses contributed to the rise of feminist theory and feminism.

Thorstein Bunde Veblen was concerned with the impact of capitalism in particular, and he focused on the emergence and distinction between the predatory and industrious classes. He argued that women were the first industrious class from the evolutionary transition from savagery to Barbarianism (Ashely & Orenstein, 2001). But then, argued, men removed them from productive labor and put them in conspicuous wasteful activities such as the binding of women's feet in China, women's supporting roles, typing, and copying. He argued further that men promoted the ideal female beauty as a frail, pale appearance, which symbolizes a person incapable of hard work, with dresses that constrain movement and fabric impractical for work. According to him, men have succeeded in removing women from all publicly visible important labor. All these, he argued, were designed to perpetuate patterns of job discrimination against women.

Max Weber focused on the free market and "free labor" and argued that they were the preconditions of modern industrial capitalism. In his response, he argued that

capitalism provided for individual freedom through "free labor." However, he argued that, on the face of it, workers hire themselves out voluntarily, but actually, it is "....under the compulsion of the whip of hunger...." (Weber, 1961, pp. 208–209). To both Karl Marx and Max Weber, free labor had a double meaning: workers' freedom from slavery and other forms of forced servitude and workers' separation from any and all means of production. Weber found capitalism to be liberating for women, even though it fails to provide women the same opportunity to own the means of production that it does for men. In this sense, therefore, capitalism is viewed as both liberating and enslaving for women.

Female scholars such as Jane Addams, Anna Julia Cooper, Charlotte Perkins Gilman, Harriet Martineau, Beatrice Potter Webb, and Marianne Weber were also alarmed by the social problems created by these forces, especially those created by the Industrial Revolution and the rise of capitalism. Their responses, which were unique and in many ways in reaction to and/or in clarification of the responses of their male counterparts, contributed to the emergence of sociological theory and provided the intellectual roots of modern feminist scholarship.

Jane Adams's response was shaped partially by the fact that from an omnibus in London, she saw poor people desperately bidding for rotten food and eating it raw (Ritzer, 2004). This led to her creation of Hull House, which focused primarily on the poor and their conditions. She fought to establish socialized democracy, aimed at creating a society in which relations are based on what contemporary feminists describe as inclusivity, empowerment, and vantage point. She aimed to present a feminist sociological theory created around the pursuit of a distinctively cultural feminist goal for

society. She envisioned a society of human relationships in social interaction that is filled with the desire for kindness and recognition of others' vantage points.

In her response, Anna Julia Cooper focused on race, gender, and class stratification, which she viewed as ultimately the product of a global capitalist economic system. She demonstrated a clear understanding of the fact that domination, inequality, and race conflict were not only issues in the various nation-states of the West but also a process in the "global order" of capitalism. She never identified herself as a sociologist, not because of her intellectual alienation from sociology but because of the enormous barriers to her participation in the sociological community posed by a combination of sexism and racism (Ritzer, 2004).

In "Voices from the South," she discussed Comte and Spencer and presented her most general principle of social organization as a sociological one: "This.... law holds true in sociology as in the world of matter, that equilibrium, not repression among conflicting forces is the condition of natural harmony, of permanent progress, and of universal freedom." (Cooper 1892/1969, p.160, cited in Ritzer 2004).

Charlotte Perkins Gilman's response focused on what she viewed as the fundamental social institution, the economy, in which gender stratification is the primary tension in all the economies of all known societies, producing, in effect, two sex classes, men as a "master class" and women as a class of subordinate and disempowered social beings (Ritzer, 2004, p. 279). She called this pattern the "sexuo-economic arrangement." Her explanation of the consequences of this sexuo-economic arrangement parallels Marx's exploration of the implication of economic class conflict for history and society. Ritzer (2004) argues "that Marx is more familiar to us reflects not

only his position in world history but a massive politics of knowledge in both society and sociology that has periodically advanced the Marxian thesis and systematically erased Gilman's feminist thesis." Like Marx, Gilman argued that 1) the economy was the basic social institution, an area of physical human work that produces individual and social life and moves society progressively forward; 2) it is through work that individuals potentially realize their species-nature as agentic producers; and 3) our personalities are formed by our actual experiences of work. According to her, meaningful work is the essence of human self-realization, and restricting or denying the individual access to meaningful work reduces the individual to a condition of non-humanity. This is the criterion by which she judges the essential fairness or unfairness of the society in place.

Additionally, she argued the sexuo-economic arrangement is a major barrier to self-actualizing work for both men and women, though for women much more than men, resulting in individual unhappiness and major social pathologies such as class conflict, political corruption, distorted sexuality, greed, poverty, waste and environmental exploitation, inhuman conditions in both wage labor and unpaid household labor, harmful educational practices, child neglect and abuse, ideological excess, war, and above all, a systemic structural condition of human alienation. The solution to all these social problems of the wasteful socio-economic arrangement, according to Gilman, was to break up the arrangement of the sex classes. She argued that the first step to achieving this is the economic emancipation of women, which requires 1) fundamental changes in gender socialization and education, 2) the physical development of women to their full size and strength, 3) a rethinking and renegotiation of the personal, relational, and sexual expectations between women and men; and 4) the rational dismantling and reconstruction of the institution of the household so that women can

have freedom to do the work they choose so that society may be enriched by their labor (Ritzer, 2004).

Harriet Martineau's response focused on investigating "women's education, family, marriage and law, violence against women, the tyranny of fashion, the inhumanity of the Arab harem, the inhumanity of the British treatment of prostitutes, the nature of women's paid work in terms of its brutally heavy physical demands and wretchedly low wages. Her particular focus was on the wage labor of working-class women in factories, agriculture, and domestic service. In these studies, she brought together the double oppressions of class and gender" (Ritzer, 2004). She viewed society as a nation-state or politico-cultural entity produced by interacting individuals as autonomous moral and practical agents with the ultimate goal of providing for human happiness. Overall, she focused on woman-centered sociology and argued that the domination of women paralleled the domination of slaves.

In Beatrice Potter Webb's response, she decided to devote herself to 1) the problems of "poverty amidst riches," focusing on the causes of poverty; 2) the problems of economic inequality; and 3) finding ways to reform the capitalist economy. She admitted that her focus on these problems was not because she was moved by charity but because she was moved by the unease that "affected much of the class of wealthy British capitalists to which her family belonged as they confronted the fact that four-fifths of the population of Britain had not benefitted from the Industrial Revolution and were indeed the worse off for it," (Ritzer, 2004, p. 301). Webb found the solution to these problems in Fabian Socialism which sought to influence the course of reform in Britain

by process of "permeation" which involved supplying information and platform planks to any political party that would champion any aspect of the reform of inequality.

In Marianne Weber's response, she argued that "the interaction of capitalism and patriarchy creates barriers to the attempts of women, especially non-elite women, to seek greater liberty and autonomy" (Ritzer, 2004, p. 300). She contended that in capitalistic work arrangements, women are doomed to wage-sector work that is exhausting, onerous, and grossly underpaid. This situation, she believed, produces meaninglessness and alienation for these women. It is worthwhile noting and recognizing her excellent grasp of the ambivalent and contradictory position of women as she argued further that most working women have not chosen to work outside the home. They have been forced to seek wages by capitalistic and class pressures. These working women, she pointed out, have a double burden of wage-work demands and unaltered expectations for them to be fully responsible for child care and housework. Marianne Weber, however, did not suggest that the home situations of women become an alternative to wage work either because housework is an area of incessant drudgery, and women who stay at home, regardless of their social class, are oppressed by economic dependency and patriarchal male authority. According to Marianne Weber, the improvement of women's situation required a reform of the patriarchal household rather than the capitalistic workplace since patriarchy, more than capitalism, is responsible for the subjugation, oppression, and domination of women by men. This was a counterargument to that of Karl Marx and Engels, who argued that the subjugation, oppression, and domination of women by men was a direct result of capitalism. As a matter of historical fact, according to Marx and Engels, women were not always viewed as inferior to men. Historical records indicate that ancient societies

were matriarchal, and women's ability to procreate was revered as possessing supernatural power (Engels 1972; Perry 1978).

In order to establish the link between the classical responses discussed above and contemporary sociology and feminist theory, we start by examining the theoryperspective distinction in contemporary sociology and its implication for feminist theory.

#### Theory and Perspective in Sociology

As demonstrated in the section above, both contemporary sociological theory and contemporary feminist theory emerged from the responses of classical social thinkers, both male and female, to the social changes and social problems produced by social and intellectual forces in the sixteenth and seventeenth centuries. However, while the theoretical contributions of male classical theorists have been recognized, accepted, and incorporated into contemporary sociological theory and finally transformed into the five theoretical perspectives identified earlier, the theoretical contributions of their female counterparts, the 'founding mothers", have either been pushed to the periphery of the profession, annexed or discounted and written out of sociology's public record of its history (Lengermann & Niebrugge, 1985). It is only recently, through the research and hard work of concerned and interested feminist scholars, that these theoretical contributions of the "founding mothers" are brought to light, and major varieties of feminist theory have been constructed from them. A relevant question of sociological significance to the issue of the status of feminist theory in sociology: Why have these varieties of feminist theory not been transformed into a feminist perspective in sociology?

To respond to this question, we must start by addressing the following related questions, which are intended to highlight the main focus of this paper: 1) what is the status of the varieties of feminist theory in sociology? 2) where do they fit in with respect to sociology as a social science?; 3) are they simply theories developed from a woman-centered approach?; 4) should they constitute a perspective?; and 5) does it really matter whether they are classified as a perspective or just as theories? To address these questions, we start with a critical distinction between a theory and a perspective.

A scientific theory may be defined as a set of interrelated propositions that allow for the systematization of knowledge, explanation, and prediction of social life and the generation of new research hypotheses (Faia, 1986). It can also be conceptualized simply as "a set of interrelated concepts that seek to explain the causes of an observable phenomenon" (Kornblum, 1997, p. 51). According to Ritzer (1994; 2004), a theory must 1) have a wide range of applications, 2) deal with centrally important social issues, and 3) stand the test of time.

A perspective, on the other hand, is defined simply as an orienting strategy (Wagner & Berger, 1985). According to Johnson (2000), a perspective is a set of assumptions about reality that underlies the questions we ask and the kinds of answers we arrive at as a result. It is also viewed as a "set of interrelated theories that offer explanations for important aspects of social behavior" (Kornblum, 1997, p. 54). These three definitions combined provide a general conceptualization of a perspective as simply a paradigm, one that encompasses a variety of theories that all share the same basic domain assumptions. This means a perspective provides a general model of society based on a clearly defined, unique, and distinct set of basic domain

assumptions about a variety of substantive, as well as conceptual social phenomena such as the nature of social reality, the nature of human nature, the nature of social order, prejudice, discrimination, crime, poverty, stratification, racism, power, social inequality, etc. For example, the structural-functionalist perspective is distinguished from other perspectives by the following basic domain assumptions: 1) society is like a living organism or a system with parts that are generally interrelated or interdependent; 2) there exists a normal state of affairs of equilibrium comparable to the normal or healthy state of an organism; 3) the system has strategies designed for all parts of the system to reorganize in order to re-establish normality or equilibrium in case of any disruptions; and 4) there is value consensus which ensures that equilibrium or stability is created and maintained (Wallace & Wolf, 1995)

Based on these basic domain assumptions of the structural-functionalist perspective, different theorists construct theories, derive hypotheses, test them, and construct new theories. This perspective's research approach is, for the most part, driven by objectivity, determinism, and positivism. A sociological perspective, therefore, is much broader than a sociological theory and serves to group theories together to facilitate, as well as provide a better understanding of the social world (Thio, 1992). Before turning to whether or not feminist theory should be transformed into a perspective, it is necessary and helpful to identify and briefly discuss 1) the varieties of feminist theory, 2) the basic domain assumptions of feminist theory, and 3) the methodological approaches of feminist theory.

#### Varieties of Feminist Theory in Sociology

Based on the classical foundation laid by female and male scholars discussed earlier, varieties of feminist theory have been constructed by contemporary feminist scholars, designed to describe and explain human social experiences from a womancentered approach. These varieties represent the themes feminist theory offers for constructing feminist sociological theories (Lengermann & Niebrugge, 1985). Each of the varieties of feminist theory can be classified under the following broad categories: 1) difference, 2) inequality, 3) oppression, and 4) third wave. The distinctions within these four major categories are made on the basis of different responses to the following three questions: What about women? Why, then, is all this as it is? What about the differences among women? (Lengermann & Niebrugge, 1985). Offering a clear distinction between one category of theory and another allows feminist scholars to both pattern the framework of feminist theory and to create modes of classifying the evergrowing body of work on gender. However, it is essential to note that the works of many theorists do not conveniently fit into one category or another, and therefore, they must be discussed in a more general sense, and certain theoretical statements must be emphasized and distinguished as fitting into one particular variety as opposed to another.

The first variety of theories of gender difference focuses mainly on the differences between the sexes. One way of distinguishing between the several theories of gender difference is the response to the concept of essentialism, which means that a thing or person possesses or lacks a particular quality as a fundamental and basic nature of its/her/his being (Lengermann & Niebrugge, 1985).

Cultural Feminism represents a variant of the theory of gender difference. In a historically patriarchal society, the idea of gender difference was a distinction emphasized by men to justify and maintain a pattern of male dominance and female subordination. However, feminist scholars, such as Margaret Fuller, Charlotte Perkins Gilman, and Jane Addams, attempt to extol the positive aspects of the feminine character, emphasizing such virtues as nonviolence, cooperation, pacifism, and sharing (Donovan, 1985). Cultural feminists have continued this tradition up to the present in arguments about such things as a mode of "caring attention" in women's consciousness developed through mothering Ruddick (1980), about a distinct style of female communication (Bate & Taylor, 1988; Tannen, 1990; 1993; 1994), and women's greater capacity for peaceful co-existence (Campbell, 1993; Ruddick, 1994).

Other explanations of gender differences include those with a biological focus. Biological explanations suggest that gender-specific behavior is determined by hormonal development over the life cycle. Another type of explanation of gender differences relies on institutional and socialization explanations. The emphasis here is on the life-long socialization process and the gender-specific roles men and women are encouraged to act out. These types of explanations emphasize the sexual division of labor as a pattern of role-playing in which women's lives are centered more around the home and family (mother roles, wife roles) and the socialization of female children in preparation for similar gender-specific life roles (Best, 1983; Brown & Gilligan, 1992; Sidel, 1990).

The second variety, theories of gender inequality, is characterized by four general themes, all of which focus on unequal relationships of males and females in

society. However, in contrast to gender difference theories, gender inequality theories are more political in terms of the belief that the situation of gender inequality can be changed. Prominent among theorists of gender inequality are liberal feminists who do not emphasize the feminine nurturing character found in theories of gender difference. They believe that inequality is not based on a biological difference between men and women but is grounded in the fabric of social structure and its institutions. For the most part, they see nothing of particular value in the private sphere traditionally set aside for women. They see goals and aspirations for women in the public sphere and insist on destroying and tearing down the walls of sexism to allow women full access to the public sphere, where they are able to self-actualize. Bernard's The Future of Marriage (1982) describes how the meaning and impact of marriage are different for the husband and the wife. In fact, she sees marriage as an arena in which the woman is powerless and performs culturally mandated domestic, emotional, and sexual roles. For liberal feminists, the ideal gender arrangement is one in which each individual chooses the lifestyle most suitable for him or her and has that choice respected (Lengermann & Niebrugge 1985).

Marxian feminists use the oppression theory, which was constructed by Marx and Engels, along with feminist social protest. Like Marx before them, these feminist theorists focus on the inequalities of the capitalistic system from a feminine point of view. They suggest that within any social class, women are less advantaged than men in their access to material goods, power, status, and possibilities of self-actualization (Lengermann & Niebrugge, 1985). Contemporary Marxian feminists feel that any direct mobilization of women against men is counter-revolutionary and that to destroy the

capitalist system that perpetuates gender inequality, working-class women and men must fight together as one.

The third variety, theories of gender oppression, centers around the notion that women are being used, controlled, subjugated, and exploited by men (Lengermann and Niebrugge 1985). Gender oppression theorists are very militant in their stance that the situation of women is a direct consequence of the unequal power between men and women and that this pattern of oppression of women has its roots in patriarchy.

Psychoanalytic feminists use Freud's theories to explain the patriarchal nature of gender oppression. In analyzing the male, these theorists use the male child's ambivalent feelings towards his mother and the adult male's fear of death to explain the male's deep emotional need to control and dominate women. In a sense, women represent a part of himself that he fears or is alienated from. These theorists argue that women as mothers do not have the same fear of death and lack this tendency toward neurosis. However, they are psychically unable to resist this male domination (Lengermann & Niebrugge, 1985).

Radical feminists base their theory on the absolute positive value of women and the idea that the pattern of oppression of women is as pervasive as the system of patriarchy that causes this oppression. Central to radical feminism is the image of patriarchy as violence practiced by men and male-dominated organizations against women. The term violence is used in both overt and covert contexts to refer to such acts as rape, enforced prostitution, and pornography, as well as standards of fashion and beauty and tyrannical ideas of motherhood (Lengermann and Niebrugge 1985). These theorists suggest that the only way that women can overcome this pattern of patriarchy

is through realizing their true self-worth and forming a bond with other positive women (sisterhood, Lengermann & Niebrugge 1985).

The fourth variety, Third-wave feminism, consists of works critical of theories constructed in the 1960s and 1970s, which tended to use a generalized, monolithic concept of "woman" as a generic category in stratification. Instead, it focuses on the factual and theoretical implications of differences among women. The main focus of this variety is on the differences among women resulting from an unequal distribution of socially produced goods and services on the basis of position in the global system, class, race, ethnicity, age, and affectional preference, as these factors interact with gender stratification (Lengermann & Niebrugge, 1985).

This focus on difference has produced, at least, the following three areas of concretized intellectual work in third-wave feminist theory:1) a depiction of the diversity of women's experiences; 2) a critique of many of the most basic categories common to both modern feminist and social analyses; and 3) an attempt to map the world in terms of how the vectors of subordination and privilege-gender, class., race, age, ethnicity, global location, and affectional preference-both interact structurally and intersect dynamically in people's lives to create oppression and inequality (Lengermann & Niebrugge, 1985).

In the area of diversity, the literature is based on the belief that truth about social relations is discovered best from the vantage point of oppressed peoples (both women and men), whose accounts must, therefore, be uncovered. Third-wave feminists in this area probe the intricacies of this system of domination by exploring the position of women who are most subordinated, that is, least privileged. One particularly revealing

source of knowledge of the social relations of domination has proved to be that of North Atlantic women of color, who find themselves intimately linked to those who control and exploit them in situations of domestic employment, poorly paid service work, and sexual, emotional, and reproductive work, both paid and unpaid. Women of color find themselves closely linked to those who oppress them as women, as people of color, and as poor people. They have the experience of being "the stranger within" the circles of domination (Collins, 1990). The literature giving voice to diversity may be seen as being of three main types. First, studies about women from non-privileged backgrounds, those women on the margins. Second, studies that position these women within institutions such as family and work. Third, works that juxtapose or interweave accounts of women's diversity, creating in their totality a theoretically suggestive portrait of diversity (Lengermann & Niebrugge, 1985).

In the area of Critique, the studies that attempt to critique existing concepts in feminist theory are partly in debt to postmodernism. But that debt can be much overstated. Long before the postmodernist debate and the deconstructive method became academic bywords, feminists on the margins-women of color, lesbians, and working-class women questioning (Hewitt, 1992) not only sexual ideology and the unequal status of women but, more broadly, all systems of domination- sexist, racist, classist, heterosexist, and imperialist-and the particular false consciousness that let middle-class white heterosexual women use the term woman as a monolithic category in opposing male domination while ignoring their own acts of domination toward women who do not share their class, race, and affectional preference. This critique has produced questions about what we mean by categories such as "woman," "gender," and "race" (for example, Butler 1990; Kaminsky 1994) and has redefined "whiteness" as a

social construct rather than an absolute from which other "races" depart (Frankenberg 1993; Ware 1992). These questions have forced white women to reevaluate the feminism they produced as feminism and not feminism per se. In this reevaluation, they tried to see the revolution they had made but failed to make it (Breines 1992).

In the area of Vectors of Oppression and Privilege, the underlying premise is that no amount of academic questioning of what is meant by "women," "gender," and "difference" will remove from the heart of third-wave feminism the deep conviction that "not all suffering is equal, that there is a calculus of pain" (Arguelles, 1993). That calculus is determined by the intersection in one's individual life of global location, class, race, ethnicity, age, affectional preference, and other dimensions of stratification. Many feminist studies are now devoted to describing and explaining the intersection of these vectors of oppression and privilege as a macro phenomenon and as an individual lived experience.

Ultimately, these studies show an intricately interwoven system of class, race, gender, and global oppression and privilege. They show that this oppressive system produces pathological attitudes, actions, and personalities within the ranks of both the oppressor and the oppressed. They show that resistance to both oppression and pathology is: 1) located in the unquenchable need of human beings for full, individuated self-actualization and 2) located in one's dialectical position in one's particular community of oppressed people as a member of it, whose culture, nurturance, and survival strategies are essential to the well-being of its members. Theories of the vectors of oppression and privilege feed directly into feminist sociological theory.

Based on the varieties of feminist theory discussed above, a number of basic domain assumptions of feminist sociological theory can be identified. We now turn to these assumptions in the next section.

## **Basic Domain Assumptions of Feminist Sociological Theory**

Feminist theory, first and foremost, assumes a "woman-centered" approach to the examination and analysis of the social world. By "woman-centered," feminist scholars mean analyses conducted by women, for women, and about women (Ritzer 1994, 2000). In a more specific way, it is "woman-centered in three respects: 1) its starting point is the situation and experiences of women in society; 2) women are the central subjects in the investigative process; and 3) it is critical and activist on behalf of women, seeking to produce a better world for women in particular and humanity in general (Ritzer 1994, 2000).

A second basic domain assumption of feminist theory is that women are biologically different from men. These biological differences have, historically, been used by male-dominated societies as the basis for gender-role socialization, which emphasizes female expressive qualities and male instrumental qualities (Wallace and Wolf 1999). Feminist scholars argue that this gender-role socialization, driven by biological differences, has resulted in institutionalized discrimination against women and promoted the subjugation, subordination, and oppression of women.

A third basic domain assumption of feminist theory is that society is maledominated and oppressive to women. Marxist feminist scholars argue that the main source of this oppression is the capitalist system. This system, they argue, has

facilitated the establishment of the patriarchal family, which has helped legitimize the oppression of women (Ritzer, 1994; 2000). It is argued that the systematic exclusion of women's contributions to the field of sociology and male domination of the field are clear examples of this oppression of women. Feminist scholars suggest that knowledge of the world produced by deriving hypotheses from theories constructed by males is partial and insufficient because the full essence of social life has not been captured. Hence, a complete understanding of the social world is not possible without a woman's point of view.

A fourth domain assumption of feminist theory is that the basic social inequalities that exist between men and women in every society result primarily from women's subordinate position in society and their marginal participation in societal institutions. As a result of these social inequalities, women's experiences of life and conception of society are different from those of men. Therefore, their theoretical formulations, research approaches, and orientation are likely to broaden our knowledge base and provide a better understanding of social phenomena in every social setting.

A fifth domain assumption of feminist theory is that women's experiences are unique, and these experiences are shaped primarily by biological and gender differences between women and men. Feminist scholars argue that because, in every situation, women are treated differently, and their experiences are shaped by social forces different from those that shape men's experiences, the feminist theory provides us with a conceptualization of social reality, society, and social life that completes our understanding of these social phenomena.

A sixth domain assumption is that feminist theory has a methodological approach that is distinct and different from those of male-dominated theories. This assumption is derived from the various methodological approaches discussed below. Whether or not those methodological approaches are really different is debatable. Most of them are the same ones that are used by male-dominated theories in sociology.

A seventh domain assumption is that there can be no disinterested observers. This means that knowledge and science are social products. As such, the social location or position of the scholar or scientist does affect the knowledge or scientific facts produced about the social world. This fact, of course, has already been pointed out by theorists such as Marx and Durkheim.

Feminist scholars argue that 1) the methodological approaches they utilize are bound to be dictated by these basic domain assumptions; 2) these basic domain assumptions are consistent with these methodological approaches; and 3) these methodological approaches are unique and different from those used in mainstream perspectives in sociology. Before we turn our attention to whether feminist theory should be transformed into a feminist perspective in sociology, it is worthwhile to identify and critically discuss the methodological approaches of feminist theory.

### Feminist Methodologies

According to Ritzer (2000), feminist scholars focus on the following theoretical concerns: 1) those which call for a description of the social world from women's standpoint, asking questions such as: what about the women? Where are the women in the situation being investigated? How do they experience the situation? What exactly

are they doing? What does it mean to them? and 2) those who call for an explanation of the social world by asking questions such as: why have women's roles been different from, less privileged than, and subordinate to those of men?

Feminist theorists typically employ "oral histories" as the basis of their methodology. These oral histories are categorized into three distinct types: topical (open-ended interviews), biographical (using individuals other than the interviewee as the focus), and autobiographical (the interviewee's own life experiences as the focus). Oral histories are generally not considered true research methods by the mainstream academic community because of their subjective nature. Feminist theorists such as Michal Mccall and Judith Wittner claim that they can use oral histories to "study social life from the vantage point of women" (Reinharz, 1992).

Feminist content analysis is characterized by the use of cultural artifacts as texts for research in much the same way any researcher would use content analysis as a research method. However, a feminist content analysis would categorize this text by gender. Therefore, feminist theorists would use artifacts made by women, about women, and for women. Typically, studying cultural products through the lens of feminist theory exposes a patriarchal culture (Reinharz, 1992). Historically, ignored women have been made visible when relevant cultural artifacts are made visible and studied. Content analysis comes in two varieties: quantitative analysis and interpretive analysis.

Although case studies are used in all types of social research, feminist case studies are differentiated by feminist theorists as having three main purposes in addition to generating and testing theory. Those purposes include the analysis of a phenomenon

over time, the analysis of the significance of a phenomenon for future events, and the analysis of the relation between parts of a phenomenon (Reinharz, 1992). The interest of feminist scholars in case studies stems partly from the trend in social science to seek generalizations instead of specifics. These scholars feel that this tendency toward generalization is negative in terms of examining the lives of women.

Feminist interview research is frequently used by feminist researchers who generally favor open-ended interviews in their search to explore people's views of reality (Reinharz, 1992). Reinharz further states that the "use of semi-structured interviews has become the principal means by which feminists have sought to achieve active involvement of their respondents in the construction of data about their lives" (1992, p. 6).

Feminist researchers deny the existence of a social reality independent of the observer. They advocate feminist ethnography as a method of feminist fieldwork of interpretive understanding between the researcher and the subject. Feminist ethnography attempts to interpret women's behavior as shaped by the social context.

Original female research methods focus on forms of "conscious-raising" since conscious-raising embodies the principle of enabling women to discuss and understand their experiences in a feminine context. Group diaries and drama are other methods devised to study life from a feminine point of view.

Based on the discussion of the varieties and methodological approaches of the feminist theory above, it is obvious that the existing perspectives are not capable of providing a complete demographic view of social phenomena because they tend to

marginalize, as well as ignore, women's standpoint and contributions. The relevance of feminist theory to the study and understanding of the social world is obvious. However, despite its relevance, the question that remains unanswered is whether there are sound sociological grounds on the basis of which feminist theory should be transformed into a feminist perspective in sociology.

# The Status of Feminist Theory in Sociology: Feminist Theory or Feminist Perspective?

The oppression, subordination, domination, and discrimination directed toward women in human societies throughout history are undeniable. In recent times, women have fought these social ills in several arenas. In the political arena, they have recorded a number of hard-fought victories through lots of struggles. Since most of these social ills are still prevalent in most societies and institutions today, the struggles continue. The fiercest of the battles today are in academic settings where the scholarly contributions of women are ignored, trivialized, or outright excluded from major textbooks. In the field of sociology, many of the so-called gatekeepers have not fully embraced feminist theory as a valid scientific theory, even though, based on the definition of a scientific theory is a valid, sound, and solid scientific theory. If feminist theory meets and fulfills the requirements and criteria for scientific theory, why then does it continue to be marginalized and ignored in the field of sociology? Does the fact that feminist theory has not been transformed into a perspective have anything to do with this marginalization?

According to Ritzer (1994; 2000), those opposed to feminist theory do advance the following arguments: 1) feminist theory is interdisciplinary, involving anthropology,

biology, economics, history, law, literature, philosophy, political science, psychology, and theology and therefore there is nothing distinctively sociological about it; 2) that feminist scholars seek to extend their field only in part while mainly focusing on a critical understanding of society with the view to changing the social world in directions deemed more just and humane; 3) that feminist theory is new, radical, (with many of its creators not sociologists) and closely associated more with activism than with scholarship; and 4) that most of the feminist theory is not anchored in any of the major three paradigms (social facts, social definition, and social behavior) that have long patterned sociology's orientation to its subject matter.

The ultimate sociological criteria used by sociologists to transform theories into perspectives is the set of distinct, unique basic domain assumptions common to all those theories. Does feminist theory have such a set of basic domain assumptions, and are those assumptions unique to feminist theory or distinctively different from those of the existing perspectives in sociology? This question calls for a careful and critical examination of the basic domain assumptions of feminist theory identified earlier.

The assumptions of oppression of women and social inequalities between men and women are not unique to feminist theory. These are also basic to the conflict perspective in sociology. As a matter of fact, conflict theories provide some of the basic intellectual roots for the work of many feminist scholars.

The assumptions of a woman-centered approach, biological differences between men and women, and unique experiences of women do not provide a sound sociological basis for the transformation of feminist theory into a separate, distinct perspective in sociology because men can also argue for their own perspective which

focuses on a man-centered approach, biological differences, and unique experiences. The assumption made by many feminist scholars that sociology is man-centered is in some sense accurate, but it is also very inaccurate and a gross misrepresentation of reality. It is accurate in the sense that contemporary sociology recognizes and credits its founding fathers but not its founding mothers. It is inaccurate and a gross misrepresentation of reality because, as many third-wave feminist scholars have correctly argued, even among women, there are differences and different standpoints. The same is true of men, and therefore, a transformation of any group-based theory into a perspective in sociology would undermine what seems to be sound sociological criteria on which the existing perspectives are based. In fact, if feminist theory is transformed into a feminist perspective in sociology on the basis of this assumption, then perspectives would have to be established for any minority group in society, for that matter, on the same grounds.

It is important to note that the first and fifth assumptions seem to suggest that one has to be a "woman" in order to undertake a legitimate sociological analysis of women's views of social reality, society, and social life. This seems to be misleading because one does not have to be a woman, man, black, white, elderly, or any stratification grouping to be sociological. However, it should be noted that gender is unique and different from all other social stratification categories, such as race, ethnicity, class, age, etc., because it consists of the division of society into two unique, broad categories, female and male, each one having its own social reality produced by its own intellect which is different from that of the other's intellect.

The assumption of feminist distinctive methodological approaches is inaccurate and misleading because they are not entirely unique to feminist scholarship since most of the methodological approaches (oral histories, content analysis, case studies, etc.) are also used in the established perspectives in sociology.

The assumption that there are no disinterested observers is also not unique to feminist theory. Sociologists such as Marx and Durkheim also addressed this in their work. Even if this assumption were unique to feminist theory, there would still be a problem because of the differences among women. This would mean that all truth is relative, and therefore, marginalized women among women as a group would have to use this as a basis for their own perspective in sociology.

### **Discussion and Conclusion**

Based on the review and discussion of the Theory and Theoretical Perspective debate, it can be argued that there is a legitimate Feminist Theory in Sociology. A theoretical perspective is about society in general, not groups or different stratification categories in society. It suggests that concerns or issues related to gender, women specifically, can be addressed very effectively within the Conflict Perspective and the Phenomenological/Ethnomethodological Perspective in Sociology. However, it is very important to note the unique nature and importance of gender and the difference between gender and other social stratification categories, such as social class, race, ethnicity, power, etc. Gender stratification is unique in the sense that it results from the division of society or human beings simply into two distinctive groups, females and males, with patriarchy and capitalism magnifying this division and difference between females and males.

The problem is really magnified by patriarchy, which produces male dominance and control of all institutions within society in general and specifically within the intellectual arena. The issue here is the systematic exclusion of women and failure to engage in Habermas's communicative action (1985, Vol. II, p. 139). Females' sound, valued intellectual contributions are either quickly dismissed or taken away by males and made use of without giving the females credit or recognition. This is why Marianne Weber argued that "to improve women's situation, one should start by reforming the patriarchal household rather than the capitalistic workplace" (Ritzer, 2000, p. 318). It is important to note, as J. Thomas, 1985, points out, Marianne Weber also recognized the fact that capitalism may also offer some emancipation for women in its acceleration of individualism and its erosion of ancient relational patterns, such as patriarchy. One important question that draws attention to Marianne Weber's point that any attempt to improve women's situation should start with the reform of the patriarchal household rather than the capitalistic workplace is "Why is it that when women get married, they automatically and unquestionably take on their husband's last names and their children also automatically and unquestionably take on their fathers' last names?

Academic institutions are run or governed and dominated by men. In the political arena in the United States, women got the right to vote in 1920 (The Nineteenth Amendment to the US Constitution). Women's liberation certainly requires society's recognition of their intellectual contributions, especially because all social realities are the product of human intellect. As one of the two unique groups that make up society, females have a unique and different intellectual perspective, which certainly produces a different social reality.

It is also important to consider the role or impact of capitalism on the family and education, which results in the glass ceiling, where females make 62 cents of every dollar a male makes. This translates into male power and males' control of educational establishments and the workplace. This illustrates Karl Marx's components of alienation, especially self-actualization for males and not for females. Females' struggles for self-actualization within the educational system and the workplace are obstructed by patriarchy, which results in the intellectual struggles for women's liberation in sociology in particular and in society in general. As a matter of historical fact, according to Marx and Engels, women were not always viewed as inferior to men. Historical records indicate that ancient societies were matriarchal, and women's ability to procreate was revered as possessing supernatural power (Engels 1972; Perry 1978). It is important to note that since all social realities, such as sexism, patriarchy, and capitalism, are all the product of human intellect, they can all be changed or eliminated by the same human intellect.

In conclusion, it is therefore correct to have a Feminist Perspective in Sociology based on the following: 1) the clearly identified, different, and unique basic domain assumptions and research methodological approaches of the feminist theory discussed above; 2) the fact that gender is unique and different from other social stratification categories since it is made up of two broad categories, females and males, with two unique and different intellectual bases; 3) the fact that the Feminist Perspective will facilitate the elimination of academic politics; and 4) the fact that the Feminist Perspective will facilitate the production of different social realities, especially and particularly, women's liberation.

### References

- Ali, S., Coate, K., & wa Goro, W. (Eds.). (2000). *Global feminist politics: identities in a changing world*. Psychology Press.
- Andersen, M. L. (1997). Thinking about women: Sociological perspectives on sex and gender. *Needham Heights: Allyn and Bacon*.
- Anderson, M. L. & Collins, P. H. (2004). *Race, class and gender: An anthology* (5<sup>th</sup> ed.), New York: Wadsworth.
- Arguelles, L. (1993). Plenary address: Intellectual foundation of women's
- studies: Beyond political correctness. *National Women's Studies Association*, Washington, D. C. June.
- Ascker, C., de Salvo, L., & Ruddick, S. (1984). Between women. Boston: Beacon Press.
- Barssky, S. L. (1992). Feminism and domination: Studies in the phenomenology of oppression. New York: *Routledge*
- Bates, B. & Taylor, A. (Ed.). (1988). *Women communicating: Studies of women's talk*. Norwood, New Jersey
- Bernard, J. (1982). *The future of marriage* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). New Haven: Yale University Press. Bernikow, L. (Ed). (1980). *Among women*. New York: Harper.
- Best, R. (1983). *We've all got scars: What boys and girls learn in elementary school*. Bloomington: University of Indiana Press.
- Bourdieu, P., & Loic, J. D. (1992). *An invitation to reflexive sociology*. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Breines, W. (1992). *Young, White and miserable: Growing up female in the fifties.* Boston: Beacon Press.

Brown, L. M., & Gilligan, C. (1992). *Meeting at the crossroads: Women's psychology and girl's development.* Harvard University Press.

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Lyn-Brown-

2/publication/240282239 Meeting at the Crossroads Women%27s Psycholog

y\_and\_Girls%27\_Development/links/591c34df0f7e9b7727da05be/Meeting-atthe-Crossroads-Womens-Psychology-and-Girls-Development.pdf

- Bryson, V. (2002). Recent feminisms: Beyond dichotomies? Contemporary Politics, 8(3).
- Butler, J. (1990). Gender trouble: Feminism and the subversion of identity. New York: *Routledge.*

Campbell, A. (1993). Men, women, and aggression. *Basic Books*.

- Castro, G. (1990). *American feminism: A contemporary history*. New York University Press.
- Code, L. (1991). What can she know: Feminist theory and the Construction of Knowledge. Cornell University Press.
- Collins, B. (1993). Reconstructing codependency using self-in-relation theory: A feminist perspective. New York, *Routledge.*
- Collins, P. H. (1990). Black feminist thought: Knowledge, consciousness and the politics of empowerment. Routledge.
- Collins, P. H. (1998). *Fighting words: Black women and the search for justice* (Vol. 7). University of Minnesota Press.
- Davidson, N. (1988). *The failure of feminism*. Prometheus Books.
- Denmark, F. L., & Paludi, M. A. (1993). *Psychology of women: A handbook of insures and theories.* Greenwood Press.

- Donovan, J. (1985). *Feminist theory: The intellectual traditions of American feminism*. Ungar.
- Faia, M. A. (1986). *Dynamic functionalism: Strategy and tactics*. Cambridge University Press.
- Frankenberg, R. (1993). *White women, race matters: The social construction of Whiteness*. University of Minnesota Press.
- Glover, J., & Nussbaum, M. C. (1995). Women, culture, and development: A study of human capacities. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Habermas, J. (1985). *The theory of communicative action, Vol. I: Reason and the rationalization of society.* (T. McCarthy, Trans.). Beacon Press.
- Habermas, J. (1988). The theory of communicative action, Vol II: Life world and system:
  A critique of functionalist reason. (T. McCarthy, Trans.). Cambridge, England:
  Policy Press.
- Harding, S. (1993). *Whose science? Whose knowledge?: Thinking from women's lives*. Cornell University Press.
- Harding, S. (Ed.). (1990). *Feminism and methodology: Social science issues*. Indiana University Press.
- Harding, S. (2000). "After the common era." *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society*, *25*(4).
- Hegel, G. W. F., & Baillie, J. B. (2003). *The phenomenology of mind*. Courier Corporation.
- Hewitt, N. A. (1992). Compounding differences. *Feminist Studies*, 18(2), 313–326.

Hite, S. (2003). The Hite report: A nationwide study of female sexuality. Seven Stories Press. Hochschild, A., & Machung, A. (2012). The second shift: Working families and the revolution at home. Penguin.

Hooks, B. (2000). Feminist theory: From margin to center. Pluto Press.

Hooks, B. (2014). Ain't I a woman: Black women and feminism. Routledge.

- Hunter, F. C. (1954). Our visions, our values: Women shaping the 21st century. *West Port, Connecticut, London*.
- Jaggar, A. M., & Bordo, S. (Eds.). (1989). *Gender/body/knowledge: Feminist reconstructions of being and knowing*. Rutgers University Press.
- Johnson, A. G. (2000). The Blackwell Dictionary of Sociology: A user's guide to sociological language. (*Blackwell Publishers*).
- Julia, M. (2000). Constructing gender: Multicultural perspectives in working with women. (*Brooks/Cole*).

Kaminsky, A. (1994). Gender, race, raza. *Feminist Studies 20,* 7–31.

https://doi.org/10.2307/3178428

- Kandal, T. R. (1988). *The woman question in classical sociological theory*. International University Press.
- Kasper, A. S. (1986). Consciousness Reevaluated: Interpretive Theory and Feminist Scholarship. *Sociological Inquiry*, *56*(1), 30–49.
- Kaufman, D R., & Richardson, B. L. (1982). Achievement and women: Challenging the assumptions. New York: Free Press.

Kelly, J. (1984). Women, history, and theory. The University of Chicago Press.

Laslett, B. & Thorne, B. (1997). Feminist sociology: Life histories of a movement. Rutgers University Press.

- Laws, J. L., & Pepper, S. (1977). Sexual scripts: The social construction of female sexuality. *(No Title)*.
- Lengermann, P. M. & Niebruge, J. (1985). Gender in America: Social control and social change. Prentice-Hall.
- Lengermann, P. M., & Niebrugge-Brantley, J. (2002). Back to the future: Settlement sociology, 1885–1930. *The American Sociologist*, 33(3), 5–20. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12108-002-1009-z
- Lotz, A. D. (2003). Communicating third-wave feminism and new social movements: Challenges for the next century of feminist endeavor. *Women and language*, 26(1), 2–9. <u>https://sites.lsa.umich.edu/lotz/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/sites/45/2014/03/WL-3W.pdf</u>
- MacKinnon, C. A. (1989). *Toward a feminist theory of the state*. Harvard University Press.
- Minas, A. (2000). *Gender basics: Feminist perspectives on women and men* (2<sup>nd</sup> ed.). Cengage Learning.
- Pearsall, M. (1999). *Women and values: Readings in recent feminist philosophy* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Wadsworth.
- Reinharz, S. (1991). Feminist methods in research. Oxford University Press.
- Ritzer, G. (1994). Sociological beginnings: On the origins of key ideas in sociology. McGraw-Hill.
- Ritzer, G. (2000). *Modern sociological theory* (5<sup>th</sup> ed.). McGraw Hill, Inc.
- Ritzer, G. (2004). Classical sociological theory (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). McGraw Hill, Inc.

- Rhode, D. L. (Ed.). (1990). *Theoretical perspectives on sexual difference*. Yale
   University Press. Rossi, A. (1983). "Gender and Parenthood." *American Sociological Review 49*, 1–19.
- Ruth, S. (1995). Issues in feminism. Mountain View: Mayfield. Ruddick, Sara. 1980. "Maternal Thinking." *Feminist Studies 6*, 342–367.
- Segal, L. (1999). Why feminism? gender, psychology, politics. Polity Press, Cambridge.
- Sidel, R. (1990). On her own: Growing up in the shadow of the American dream. Viking Adult.
- Smith, D. E. (1990). *The conceptual practices of power: A feminist sociology of knowledge*. University of Toronto Press.
- Thomas, J. J. R. (1985). Rationalization and the status of gender divisions. Sociology, 19(3), 409–420. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038585019003005</u>

# Trending: Contentious Supreme Court Confirmations

by

Joseph A. Melusky, Saint Francis University

Jessica M. Melusky, Family Court of the State of Delaware

# Abstract:

Many justices have been confirmed by voice votes or by comfortable margins in roll-call votes. There have been exceptions, however, with some nominees being rejected or confirmed by close votes. This paper describes and discusses some recent contentious confirmations.

# Introduction

Article II of the Constitution states that the president shall have the power to "nominate, and by and with the advice and consent of the Senate, shall appoint . . . judges of the Supreme Court." The Constitution does not specify how quickly the Senate is required to hold confirmation hearings, but it does oblige the Senate to provide its advice and consent. The Constitution does not specify any exceptions for nominations made during the last year of a president's term. In the past, the Senate has not treated election-year nominations differently. But consider what happened following Justice Antonin Scalia's death on February 13, 2016.

Senate Majority Leader Mitch McConnell (R-KY) rejected President Barack Obama's authority to name Scalia's replacement almost a year before Obama's presidency ended (Bradner 2020; Friedman 2022). McConnell asserted that the American people should have a voice in the selection and that the vacancy should not be filled "until we have a new president." McConnell and fellow Republicans cited the so-called "Biden rule." In a 1992 floor speech, then-Senator Joe Biden said that "once the political season is underway . . . action on a Supreme Court nomination must be put off until after the election campaign is over" (Bradner 2020). President Obama nominated Merrick Garland for the seat, but McConnell refused to hold hearings on Garland's nomination (Friedman 2022). On January 31, 2017, shortly after taking office, President Donald Trump nominated Neil Gorsuch to fill Scalia's seat (Brader 2020). The Senate confirmed Gorsuch by a vote of 54 to 45.

Some Republican officials and conservative commentators argued that it is "unprecedented" to nominate a candidate during an election year. Senator Charles Grassley (R-IA), for example, said that "[i]t's been standard practice over the last 80 years to not confirm Supreme Court nominees during a presidential election year." But a staffer at the liberal Center for American Progress, Igor Volsky, replied that 14 justices have been confirmed during election years (Lee 2016). His list included the following justices: Oliver Ellsworth (1796), Samuel Chase (1796), William Johnson (1804), Philip Barbour (1836), Roger Taney (1836), Melville Fuller (1888), Lucius Lamar (1888), George Shiras (1892), Mahlon Pitney (1912), John Clarke (1916), Louis Brandeis (1916), Benjamin Cardozo (1932), Frank Murphy (1940), and Anthony Kennedy (1988) (Lee 2016). In fairness, 12 of these 14 confirmations did occur more than 80 years before the Garland nomination. And Kennedy was technically nominated in 1987 following the rejection of Robert Bork's nomination. But election-year confirmations are not "unprecedented."

In 2018, President Trump nominated Brett Michael Kavanaugh to succeed Justice Anthony Kennedy. The nomination was controversial, and following combative confirmation hearings, Kavanaugh was narrowly confirmed by a vote of 50- to 48. President Trump's third appointment opportunity occurred when Justice Ruth Bader

Ginsburg died on September 18, 2020, less than two months before Election Day. Senator McConnell reversed his previous position, which prevented a vote on Garland's nomination, and promised that President Trump's nominee would be taken up by the Senate (Morrison 2020). On October 26, 2020, shortly before Election Day, Amy Coney Barrett was confirmed by a vote of 52 to 48.

Has Supreme Court confirmation become increasingly partisan and contentious? The answer appears to be "yes," but it is a qualified yes. This paper focuses primarily on recent nominations and confirmations, but it provides some historical context as well.

#### **Appointment Processes: Nominations and Confirmations**

Various scholars, including Henry Abraham (Abraham 1998), David O'Brien (O'Brien 2020), and others, have described Senate confirmation processes and factors taken into account when presidents are selecting nominees. Several steps are involved.

The process begins when a president selects a nominee. Presidents usually claim that their selections are primarily based on merit, but merit is difficult to define, and other political considerations play important roles. The party is a relevant factor. Presidents seem to recognize "merit" more readily in members of their own party. A personal relationship or friendship can play a role, with presidents preferring to nominate people they know (Abraham 1992). Race and religion can be taken into account as well (O'Brien 2020). President Lyndon Johnson appointed the first Black justice, Thurgood Marshall. He was succeeded by President George H.W. Bush's appointee, the second Black justice, Clarence Thomas. President Joe Biden appointed the first Black female justice, Ketanji Brown Jackson. There have been deliberate attempts by presidents to fill "Jewish seats" and "Catholic seats" on the Supreme Court

(Abraham 1992). There have also been demands for representative appointments meeting the so-called "EGG Test": ethnicity, gender, and geography. President Barack Obama's appointee, Sonia Sotomayor, was the first Hispanic member of the Court. President Ronald Reagan's appointee, Sandra Day O'Connor, was the first female justice. Four female justices have followed: Justices Ruth Bader Ginsburg, Sonia Sotomayor, Elena Kagan, and Amy Coney Barrett. Consider also the Republicans' "Southern Strategy" and President Richard Nixon's unsuccessful nominations of Clement Haynsworth, Jr. of South Carolina in 1969 and G. Harrold Carswell of Florida in 1970 (Hogue 2010). Most important are political and ideological compatibility or what Abraham calls "real politics." Presidents can reinforce their legacies when they fill vacancies on the Court. They seek justices who read the law and the Constitution as they do, who would decide cases as presidents would like to see them decided (Abraham 1992). Predicting how a justice will decide future cases is an inexact science. Presidents try to "pack" the Court with politically compatible justices (O'Brien 2022). It is fair to say that Chief Justice Rehnquist met President Nixon's law-and-order expectations and that Justice Antonin Scalia met those of President Reagan. But presidents are sometimes disappointed by their appointees. A few examples of presidents "guessing wrong" follow.

President Theodore Roosevelt promoted anti-trust legislation to rein in big railroad interests and large corporations. He named Oliver Wendell Holmes to the Supreme Court. But in a big railroad trust-busting case, *United States v. Northern Securities* (1904), Holmes voted against Roosevelt's position. Roosevelt proclaimed, "I could carve out of a banana a judge with more backbone than that" (Purdum 2005). President Harry S Truman appointed Justice Tom C. Clark. Clark voted against

Truman's order to seize steel mills in *Youngstown Sheet and Tube v. Sawyer* (1952). Commenting on Justice Clark, Truman later stated, "[i]t isn't so much that he's a bad man. It's just that he's such a dumb son of a bitch" (Purdum 2005). President Dwight Eisenhower appointed Earl Warren to the position of Chief Justice. Warren was a former three-term governor of California and 1948 vice-presidential running mate of Republican presidential candidate Thomas Dewey. Eisenhower offered Warren a seat on the Supreme Court in exchange for Warren's political support in 1952. The Warren-led Court handed down liberal decisions in areas involving the rights of the accused, the right to privacy, school desegregation, voting rights, school prayer, and more. Eisenhower later said that Warren's appointment was "the biggest damn fool mistake I ever made" (Purdum, 2005; Fassuliotis, 2018).

Next, the nominee's name is sent to the Senate Judiciary Committee. The Committee was established as a standing committee in 1816, and the Senate started automatically referring nominations to the Committee in 1868 (Collins and Ringhand 2016). The Judiciary Committee investigates the nominee's background. Next, the Judiciary Committee holds public hearings where nominees are questioned about their judicial philosophies, their preferred methods of constitutional interpretation, their reliance on precedent, their views on the role of courts in a democratic system, and their thoughts on established "super precedents" that the nominee acknowledges were correctly decided. Nominees usually try to avoid taking stands on specific issues or refuse to say how they would decide hypothetical cases on controversial issues. The Committee concludes by voting on its recommendation to the full Senate. Options include favorable, not favorable, or no recommendation. (Collins and Ringhand 2016; Morrison 2020).

Finally, the full Senate debates and votes on the nomination. Closing debate no longer requires a supermajority of 60 votes, so opposing senators cannot rely on the Senate filibuster to block a nomination. It takes a majority of senators to present and vote to confirm a nominee. If the nominee is confirmed, the secretary of the Senate notifies the president, who then signs a commission appointing the new justice (Morrison 2020).

## History

Since 1789, presidents have submitted 165 nominations for the United States Supreme Court, including those for chief justice. Of these nominations, 128 were confirmed. Seven were confirmed but declined to serve. Four nominees were confirmed twice, once as an associate justice and another time as chief justice. For more details, see "United States Senate, Supreme Court Nominations, 1789-Present." The site provides a list of all nominees, their nominating president, the name of the justice they replaced, the date of their nominations, confirmation votes, results, and the date of the vote.

Historically, Supreme Court confirmations were usually rather routine. A Pew Research Center report chronicles the length of time it took to confirm 119 Supreme Court justices (Desilver 2022). Eight justices were confirmed on the same day they were nominated (6.7%). For 19 justices (16%), one to two days passed between their nomination and their confirmation. On the other end of the scale, it took more than 100 days to confirm two justices.

Table 1: Number of Days from Nomination to Senate Confirmation		
Days	Number of Justices	Percentage of Justices
0 (same day)	8	6.7%

1-2	19	16.0%
3-10	36	30.3%
11-20	17	14.3%
21-30	8	6.7%
31-50	11	9.2%
51-75	8	6.7%
76-100	10	8.4%
>100	2	1.7%

Source: Drew Desilver, "Up Until the Postwar Era, U.S. Supreme Court Confirmations Usually Were Routine Business," Pew Research Center, February 7, 2022.

Sixty-three justices were confirmed within 10 days of their nomination. From 1789 through 1967, 67 justices were confirmed by voice votes, and no individual votes of senators were recorded. In other words, more than half were confirmed quickly and with minimal controversy. Twenty-seven justices during this time period were confirmed by comfortable margins. However, the most recent justice to be confirmed in fewer than 10 days was Byron R. White on April 11, 1962 (Desilver 2022). White was appointed by President John F. Kennedy, and he joined the Court more than 60 years ago. The last justice to be confirmed by voice vote was Abe Fortas on August 11, 1965 (Hamm 2016). Fortas was appointed to serve as an associate justice by President Lyndon Jonson. When Johnson later nominated Fortas to serve as chief justice, the nomination encountered much controversy and opposition, and it was withdrawn (Hogue 2010).

Desilver notes that for much of the Court's history, confirmations were uncontroversial. President Woodrow Wilson's 1916 appointment of Louis D. Brandeis marked an exception. This was the first time that the Senate Judiciary Committee held public hearings for a nominee. Witnesses argued for and against his appointment. Brandeis was the first Jewish justice. He had advocated for workers' rights and against the interests of big businesses. He was eventually confirmed by a vote of 47 to 22 after 125 days. Brandeis' confirmation still holds the record for the longest time, from nomination to confirmation. From 1789 through the early 1950s, the average length of time between nomination and confirmation was 13.2 days. However, from Earl Warren in 1954 through Amy Coney Barrett in 2020, the time increased to an average of 54.4 days (Desilver 2022). The most recent justice, Ketanji Brown Jackson, was nominated by President Biden on February 28, 2022, and she was confirmed 38 days later, on April 7, 2022, by a vote of 53-47.

Since 1968, there have been 29 Supreme Court nominations. Seven out of 29 failed to win confirmation (24.1%). Three nominees were considered and rejected by the Senate: Clement Haynsworth, Jr. (1969), G. Harrold Carswell (1970), and Robert Bork (1987). Three nominations were withdrawn in the face of Senate opposition: Abe Fortas (1968 nomination for chief justice), Homer Thornberry (1968), and Harriet Miers (2005). Technically, the nomination of John G. Roberts, Jr. for associate justice was withdrawn when Chief Justice Rehnquist died, and President George W. Bush decided to nominate Roberts to serve as chief justice (Hogue 2010). In addition, President Ronald Reagan planned to nominate Douglas Ginsburg in 1987 but withdrew his name before formally nominating him when Ginsburg's earlier use of marijuana created controversy (Jenkinson 2022). As noted previously, the Senate declined to act on Merrick Garland's nomination (Desilver 2022).

All told, 37 nominees have been denied confirmation. Twenty-five withdrew their nominations. Twelve were formally rejected by the Senate, with Robert Bork being the most recent nominee to meet this fate in 1987 (Jenkinson 2022). Henry J. Abraham summarized reasons for unsuccessful nominations including the following: 1) opposition to the nominee's jurisprudential or political

views; 3) opposition to the record of the incumbent Court; 4) senatorial courtesy as some senators defer to home-state senators who oppose a particular nominee; 5) a nominee's unreliability from the perspective of the party in power; 6) lack of qualifications on the part of a nominee; 7) interest-group opposition; and 8) concern that the nominee would significantly change the Court's direction (Abraham 1992; Hogue 2010). From this list, three stand out: 1) opposition to the appointing president, 2) questionable qualifications of the nominee, and 3) opposition to the nominee's political views (Jenkinson 2022).

Critics claimed that Mitch McConnell stole Merrick Garland's seat when he refused to hold hearings on his nomination (Bradner 2020; Friedman 2022). But, it has been said that the first stolen seat occurred near the end of John Quincy Adams' presidency. He nominated John Crittenden, a lawyer from Kentucky. Andrew Jackson had been elected to succeed Adams, and Jackson's supporters passed a resolution saying that it would be "inexpedient" to consider Crittenden's nomination at that time. No confirmation vote was taken, and the seat remained vacant until Jackson became president (Ayers, Freeman, and Hobson, 2018).

An example of a nomination failing because of opposition to the president occurred when John Tyler was president. Tyler became president following William Henry Harrison's death just 31 days after the inauguration. Tyler was a states' rights Southerner who was viewed by many as an accidental president. He was the first president to be threatened with impeachment. Five of his Supreme Court nominees failed to win confirmation. One was rejected, and four had their nominations withdrawn

(Jenkinson 2022). Other 19<sup>th</sup>-century presidents encountered opposition but considered some relatively more contemporary confirmation battles.

As mentioned, President Lyndon Johnson nominated Abe Fortas for associate justice in 1965. A voice vote confirmed Fortas. In 1968, Johnson nominated Fortas to succeed Earl Warren as chief justice. The Senate Judiciary Committee reported the nomination favorably. Still, several members expressed strong reservations about his judicial philosophy and activist posture in support of some of the Warren Court's liberal decisions. Concerns were also expressed about a stipend he received for delivering university lectures. The money was donated by several businessmen who might have matters of interest come before the Supreme Court. He was also a close advisor to President Johnson, and Fortas was an active member of the court. At Fortas' request, Johnson withdrew Fortas' nomination. When Johnson nominated Fortas for chief justice, he also nominated Homer Thornberry to fill Fortas' spot as an associate justice. When Fortas withdrew from consideration for chief justice, he maintained his seat as associate justice and Thornberry's name was withdrawn. Fortas stepped down from the Court in 1969 (Hogue 2010).

President Richard Nixon was committed to the Republican Party's Southern Strategy. To that end, he nominated Clement Haynsworth, Jr. of South Carolina, to fill Abe Fortas' seat in 1969. Concerns were raised about Haynsworth's civil rights record and some perceptions of ethical lapses. The Senate rejected his nomination by a vote of 45 to 55. Haynsworth was the first nominee to be rejected by the Senate since President Herbert Hoover's nominee, John Parker, was rejected in 1930. President Nixon then nominated G. Harrold Carswell of Florida to fill the seat (Hogue 2010;

Jenkinson 2022). When he ran for Congress in 1948, Carswell said, "I am a southerner by ancestry, birth, training, inclination, belief, and practice. I believe that segregation of the races is proper ... and the only correct way of life in our states. I have always so believed, and I shall always so act." He called civil rights programs "civil wrongs programs." The Senate rejected his nomination by a 45-to-51 vote (Jenkinson 2022).

President Ronald Reagan nominated Robert Bork in 1987. Bork was an academic who had written numerous papers in which he expressed conservative opinions on constitutional issues and the role of courts. He was a proponent of "originalism," a view that the Constitution means what the Framers intended it to mean when they wrote it (Graber 2012). He expressed concerns about the Civil Rights Act and said that *Roe v. Wade* was "unjustifiable" (Waxman 2018). Adding to his long paper trail was the role he played during Watergate's "Saturday Night Massacre." Unlike Attorney General Eliot Richardson and Deputy Attorney General William Ruckelshaus, then-Solicitor General Bork carried out President Nixon's order to fire the special prosecutor, Archibald Cox, and his staff of investigators. The Senate rejected Bork's nomination by a vote of 42 to 58. Presidents now prefer to nominate people who have not written extensively and who have not expressed controversial opinions for fear that the nominee might be "borked" (Jenkinson 2022).

In 2005, President George W. Bush nominated Harriet Miers, who had served as Bush's personal attorney and as White House counsel, to succeed Sandra Day O'Connor. Her qualifications were questioned because she had no prior experience as a judge, and she lacked a background in constitutional law (Biskupic 2018). Senators

were also unsure about where she stood on key issues, including abortion rights (Hogue 2010). Her nomination was withdrawn (Jenkinson 2022).

## **Recent Nominations and Confirmations**

Confirmation hearings were first televised when President Reagan nominated the first female justice, Sandra Day O'Connor, and she appeared before the Judiciary Committee in 1981. She was confirmed by a vote of 99-0. Senator Max Baucus (D-MT), a strong supporter of O'Connor's nomination, missed the vote because he was attending an economic conference back home in Montana. He sent O'Connor an apology note and a copy of the book *A River Runs Through It* (Lowe 2011). Of course, some recent nominations have generated considerably more controversy. Not all controversial nominations end in Senate rejection. Some nominees have been confirmed following contentious hearings and razor-thin votes to approve their appointments.

On July 8, 1991, President George H.W. Bush nominated Clarence Thomas to succeed the first Black justice, Thurgood Marshall, who was retiring. Thomas went through two sets of hearings. The first focused on his substantive record. Some objections were raised to his conservative views, but he appeared to be on his way to confirmation. The Judiciary Committee, chaired by then-Senator Joe Biden, decided to hold a second set of hearings after law professor Anita Hill accused Thomas of sexual harassment. Hill had worked for Thomas at the Department of Education and the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. Thomas denied the allegations, claiming, "This is a circus. It's a national disgrace. And from my standpoint as a Black American . . . . it's a high-tech lynching for uppity Blacks who in any way deign to think for themselves."

Thomas was confirmed by a vote of 52-48. At that point, it was the closest confirmation vote in 100 years (Biskupic 2018, 2022).

Justice Antonin Scalia died suddenly on February 13, 2016. As mentioned previously, President Barack Obama had 11 months remaining in his term. He nominated Merrick Garland to fill Scalia's position. Senate Republican leader Mitch McConnell refused to hold hearings. In spite of strenuous objections from Democrats, Garland's nomination never received a Senate vote (Bradner 2020). Shortly after his inauguration, incoming President Donald Trump nominated Neil Gorsuch. Hearings were held, and Gorsuch was confirmed by a vote of 54 to 45 (Biskupic 2018).

On July 10, 2018, President Trump nominated Brett Kavanaugh to succeed retiring Justice Anthony Kennedy. Like Clarence Thomas before him, Kavanaugh had two sets of hearings, the second following sexual assault claims by a psychology professor, Christine Blasey Ford. She alleged that the assault occurred when they were teenagers living in the Washington, D.C., area. Kavanaugh denied the claims, stating that "This whole two-week effort has been a calculated and orchestrated political hit, fueled with apparent anger about President Trump and the 2016 election." Echoing Thomas, he said, "This is a circus." He predicted that his "grotesque and coordinated character assassination will dissuade competent and good people of all political persuasions from serving our country." The Senate confirmed his appointment by a vote of 50 to 48 (Biskupic 2022).

## **Recent Nominations and Confirmations: Some Numbers**

Thus far, this paper has provided narrative descriptions of some confirmation

trends and controversies. A quick look at the "scoreboard" serves to reinforce some of

these observations.

Table 2 displays confirmation votes for the nine current members of the Supreme

Court.

Justice	Succeeded	Confirmation Vote	Nominated by		
Clarence Thomas	T. Marshall	52-48	George H.W. Bush		
John Roberts (Chief Justice)	Rehnquist	78-22	George W. Bush		
Samuel Alito	O'Connor	58-42	George W. Bush		
Sonia Sotomayor	Souter	68-31	Barack Obama		
Elena Kagan	Stevens	63-37	Barack Obama		
Neil Gorsuch	Scalia	54-45	Donald Trump		
Brett Kavanaugh	Kennedy	50-48	Donald Trump		
Amy Coney Barrett	Ginsburg	52-48	Donald Trump		
Ketanji Brown Jackson	Breyer	53-47	Joe Biden		
TOTALS: YES = 528; Mean = 58.7; Median = 54 NO = 368; Mean = 40.1; Median = 45					

Source: United States Senate, "Supreme Court Nominations (1789 – Present)"

Only John Roberts and Sonia Sotomayor were confirmed with more than two-thirds of the Senate votes. The remaining justices were confirmed by narrower margins, with Clarence Thomas, Neil Gorsuch, Brett Kavanaugh, Amy Coney Barrett, and Ketanji Brown Jackson being confirmed by fewer than 10 votes. That is, a majority of the current Court was confirmed by slim margins. Table 3 displays confirmation votes for the justices who preceded the nine

current members. Nominees who were not confirmed – Clement Haynsworth, Jr., G.

Harrold Carswell, and Robert Bork – are not included in these tabulations.

Table 3: Confirmation Votes, Seated Justices Who Preceded Nine Current           Members of the Supreme Court of the United States						
Justice	Succeeded	<b>Confirmation Vote</b>	Nominated by			
David Souter	W. Brennan	90-9	George H.W. Bush			
Anthony Kennedy	L. Powell	97-0	R. Reagan			
Antonin Scalia	W. Rehnquist	98-0	R. Reagan			
William H.	W. Burger	65-33	R. Reagan			
Rehnquist (Chief						
Justice)						
S. Day O'Connor	P. Stewart	99-0	R. Reagan			
John Paul Stevens	W. Douglas	98-0	G. Ford			
Lewis Powell	H. Black	89-1	R. Nixon			
H. Blackmun	A. Fortas	94-0	R. Nixon			
W. Burger (Chief	E. Warren	74-3	R. Nixon			
Justice)						
TOTALS:						
YES = 804; Mean = 89.3; Median = 94						
NO = 46; Mean = 5.1; Median = 0						
Percentage of Votes to Confirm = 94.6%						

Source: United States Senate, "Supreme Court Nominations (1789 – Present)"

When the three nominees who failed to win confirmation were excluded, eight out of nine justices were confirmed by wide margins. Only William Rehnquist fell short of two-thirds of the Senate vote when he was nominated by President Reagan to serve as chief justice. Relatively speaking, he was also an outlier for this cohort of justices when President Nixon nominated him as associate justice in 1971. He was confirmed at that time by a vote of 68 to 26. Otherwise, the justices who preceded the nine who currently serve on the Court won easier confirmations (Desilver 2022). Even if the three nominees who were rejected are included in the calculations -- Bork by a vote of 42 to 58, Carswell by a vote of 45 to 51, and Haynsworth by a vote of 45 to 55 --, the mean

number of votes for these individuals was 78 to confirm and 18 to reject, for an overall confirmation percentage of 81.7%.

## Conclusions

Presidents going back to George Washington have seen the Senate reject some of their nominees for the Supreme Court. Some nominations were withdrawn, and others were eventually approved following pitched battles between proponents and opponents. Various factors have influenced the prospects of confirming nominees. However, many of these nominations have been handled in a relatively routine fashion, with nominees confirmed by wide vote margins or even by voice votes. In modern times, however, confirmations appear to have become increasingly contentious.

Justice Byron White in 1962 was the last nominee to be confirmed in less than 10 days (Desilver 2022). The last associate justice to be confirmed by a voice vote was Abe Fortas in 1965 (Hamm 2016). The last justice to be confirmed unanimously was Anthony Kennedy in 1987 (Jenkinson 2022). Since 1968, seven out of 29 failed to win confirmation, a failure rate of 24.1%. In the current Supreme Court, only John Roberts and Sonia Sotomayor have won more than two-thirds of the Senate's votes. Five current justices were seated with less than 10-vote confirmation margins.

Returning to the original question, have partisanship and polarization affected Supreme Court confirmation deliberations? Have nominations become increasingly contentious? The answer, at least for now, is "yes."

## References

- Abraham, H. J. (1998). *The judicial process: An introductory analysis of the courts of the United States, England, and France*, 7<sup>th</sup> ed. Oxford, England: Oxford University Press.
- Abraham, H. J. (1992). *Justices and presidents: A political history of appointments to the Supreme Court*, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed. Oxford, England: Oxford University Press.

Ayers, E., Freeman, J., & Hobson, J. (2018). "History Of failed Supreme Court nominations goes all the way back to George Washington." <u>https://www.wbur.org/hereandnow/2018/07/05/failed-supreme-court-nominationshistory</u>

- Biskupic, J. (2022). "10 Memorable moments from past Supreme Court nominations." <u>https://www.cnn.com/2022/03/20/politics/scotus-history-nominations-</u> <u>fights/index.html</u>
- Biskupic, J. (2018). *"6 Supreme Court nominees who faced controversy."* <u>https://www.cnn.com/2018/10/03/politics/supreme-court-controversial-nominations-</u> justice/index.html

Bradner, Eric. 2020. "Here's What Happened When Senate Republicans Refused to Vote on Merrick Garland's Supreme Court Nomination." <u>https://www.cnn.com/2020/09/18/politics/merrick-garland-senate-republicans-timeline/index.html</u>

Collins, P. & Ringhand, L. (2016). Legal scholarship highlight: The evolution of Supreme Court confirmation hearings. <u>https://digitalcommons.law.uga.edu/fac\_pm/258</u>

- Collins, P. M., Jr. & Ringhand, L. A. (2016). The institutionalization of Supreme Court confirmation hearings. *Law & Social Inquiry 41*(1): 126–151. https://digitalcommons.law.uga.edu/fac\_artchop/1070
- Desilver, D. (2022, February 7). Up until the postwar era, U.S. Supreme Court confirmations usually were routine business. <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/short-</u> <u>reads/2022/02/07/up-until-the-postwar-era-u-s-supreme-court-confirmations-usually-</u> <u>were-routine-business/</u>
- Fassuliotis, W. (2018, October 17). Ike's mistake: The accidental creation of the Warren Court. <u>https://www.lawweekly.org/col/2018/10/17/ikes-mistake-the-accidental-</u> <u>creation-of-the-warren-court</u>
- Friedman, L. (2022, February 16). McConnell's unconstitutional blockade of Garland poisoned subsequent proceedings. <u>https://thehill.com/opinion/judiciary/594574-</u> <u>mcconnells-unconstitutional-blockade-of-garland-poisoned-subsequent/</u>
- Graber, M. A. (2012, December 24). Robert Bork, the original originalist. *The Baltimore Sun* December 24. <u>https://www.baltimoresun.com/2012/12/24/robert-bork-the-</u> <u>original-originalist/</u>
- Hamm, A. (2016, March 10). Legal history highlight: The failed election-year nomination of Abe Fortas. <u>https://www.scotusblog.com/2016/03/legal-history-highlight-the-failedelection-year-nomination-of-abe-fortas/</u>
- Hogue, H. B. (2010). Supreme Court nominations not confirmed, 1789-August 2010.
   Congressional Research Service Report for Congress.
   https://sgp.fas.org/crs/misc/RL31171.pdf

- Jenkinson, C. S. (2022). Why Supreme Court nominations sometimes fail. https://www.governing.com/context/why-supreme-court-nominations-sometimes-fail
- Lee, T. B. (2016). At least 14 Supreme Court Justices have been confirmed during election years." <u>https://www.vox.com/2016/2/13/10987692/14-supreme-court-</u>confirmations
- Lowe, R. (2011). Supremely confident: The legacy of Sandra Day O'Connor. https://www.theguardian.com/law/2011/aug/30/us-supreme-court-george-bush
- Morrison, C. (2020). Can Trump and McConnell get through the 4 steps to seat a Supreme Court Justice in Just 6 Weeks?." <u>https://theconversation.com/can-trump-and-mcconnell-get-through-the-4-steps-to-seat-a-supreme-court-justice-in-just-6-weeks-</u>
- O'Brien, D. M. (1986). Packing the Supreme Court. https://www.vgronline.org/essay/packing-supreme-court
- O'Brien, D. M. (2020). *Storm center: The Supreme Court in American politics*, 12<sup>th</sup> ed. New York, New York: W. W. Norton & Company.
- Purdum, T. S. (2005, July 5). Presidents, picking justices, can have backfires." *New York Times.* <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2005/07/05/politics/politicsspecial1/presidents-</u> <u>picking-justices-can-have-backfires.html</u>
- Sen, M. (2017). How political signals affect public support for judicial nominations: Evidence from a conjoint experiment. *Political Research Quarterly*, 70(2), 374–393. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1065912917695229</u>

United States Senate. (n.d.). Supreme Court Nominations (1789-Present).

https://www.senate.gov/legislative/nominations/SupremeCourtNominations1789pres ent.htm

Waxman, O. (2018). 5 Reasons why Supreme Court nominations have failed.

https://time.com/5333778/supreme-court-nominee-rejections/